

# INVESTIGATING THE ANTIHYPERALGESIC EFFECTS OF LEVETIRACETAM AND ITS INVOLVED MECHANISMS AT SUPRASPINAL LEVEL IN A MODEL OF NEUROPATHIC PAIN

**Doctoral Thesis** 

Feyza ALYU TEKES Eskişehir 2019

# INVESTIGATING THE ANTIHYPERALGESIC EFFECTS OF LEVETIRACETAM AND ITS INVOLVED MECHANISMS AT SUPRASPINAL LEVEL IN A MODEL OF NEUROPATHIC PAIN

Feyza ALYU TEKES

DOCTORAL THESIS Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Yusuf OZTURK Co-supervisor: Prof. Dr. Roberto CICCOCIOPPO

Eskisehir

Anadolu University Graduate School of Health Sciences September 2019

### JÜRİ VE ENSTİTÜ ONAYI

Feyza ALYU TEKES'in "Nöropatik Ağrı Modelinde Levetirasetam'ın Antihiperaljezik Etkilerinin ve Bu Etkilere Katılan Mekanizmaların Supraspinal Düzeyde İncelenmesi" "Investigating the Antihyperalgesic Effects of Levetiracetam and Its Involved Mechanisms at Supraspinal Level in a Model of Neuropathic Pain" başlıklı tezi 27.09.2019 tarihinde aşağıdaki jüri tarafından değerlendirilerek "Anadolu Üniversitesi Lisansüstü Eğitim-Öğretim ve Sınav Yönetmeliği"nin ilgili maddeleri uyarınca, Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı Doktora Yeterlik Tezi olarak kabul edilmiştir.

### Unvanı-Adı Soyadı

Üye (Tez Danışmanı) : Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK

Üye : Doç. Dr. Bülent ERĞUN

Üye : Prof. Dr. Belma TURAN

Üye : Prof. Dr. Vecdi Melih ALTAN

Üye : Doç. Dr. Özgür Devrim CAN

Prof. Dr. Nalan GÜNDOĞDU KARABURUN Enstitü Müdürü

### ÖZET

# NÖROPATİK AĞRI MODELİNDE LEVETİRASETAM'IN ANTİHİPERALJEZİK ETKİLERİNİN VE BU ETKİLERE KATILAN MEKANİZMALARIN SUPRASPİNAL DÜZEYDE İNCELENMESİ

Feyza ALYU TEKEŞ Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı Anadolu Üniversitesi, Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Eylül 2019 Danışman: Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK Yardımcı Danışman: Prof. Dr. Roberto CICCOCIOPPO

Nöropatik ağrı sendromları, hastalarda yaşam kalitesini önemli derecede düşürmektedir. Ağrı yönetimi için daha etkili tedavilere ve ayrıntılı araştırmalara belirgin bir ihtiyaç vardır. Bu çalışmada levetirasetam'ın antihiperaljezik etki mekanizmaları iyon kanallarının, nörotensinerjik ve kannabinoiderjik sistemlerin katılımı açısından supraspinal düzeyde incelenmiştir. İlaç uygulama bölgesi olarak ağrı süreçlerine belirgin ölçüdeki katılımı gösterilmiş olan ventral posterolateral talamus seçilmiştir. İn vivo deneyler, mekanik allodini değerlendirilmesinde e-Von Frey, termal hiperaljezi değerlendirmesinde ise plantar cihazı kullanılarak gerçekleştirilmiştir. Kronik konstrüksiyon hasarı modelinde levetirasetam'ın zamana ve doza bağlı belirgin antihiperaljezik etkiler gösterdiği gözlemlenmiştir. Bu etkilere nörotenserjik ve kanabinoiderjik katılım, antagonistlerin ön uygulaması ile araştırılmış ve her iki sistem için de önemli bir katılım tespit edilmiştir. Elektrofizyolojik çalışmalar, levetirasetam'ın yalnızca -130 ile -90 mV aralığındaki hiperpolarize membran potansiyellerinde aktif olan bir veya daha fazla akımı tetiklediğini göstermiştir. Bu bulgular HCN, Kir veya GIRK kanallarının olası katılımına işaret etmektedir. Levetirasetam ve türevleri nöropatik ağrının farmakoterapisinde alternatif seçenekler olarak değerlendirilmelidir. Elde edilen sonuçlar, nöropatik ağrının tedavisi için levetirasetam türevlerine yönelik yeni ilaç geliştirme çalışmalarına öncülük edecek niteliktedir.

Anahtar Sözcükler: Levetirasetam, Nöropatik ağrı, Hiperaljezi, Elektrofizyoloji,

Talamus

### ABSTRACT

# INVESTIGATING THE ANTIHYPERALGESIC EFFECTS OF LEVETIRACETAM AND ITS INVOLVED MECHANISMS AT SUPRASPINAL LEVEL IN A MODEL OF NEUROPATHIC PAIN

Feyza ALYU TEKES

Department of Pharmacology Anadolu University, Graduate School of Health Sciences, September 2019 Supervisor: Prof. Dr. Yusuf OZTURK Co-supervisor: Prof. Dr. Roberto CICCOCIOPPO

Neuropathic pain states disrupt quality of life. There is an evident need for more effective treatments and detailed research for its management. In this study, antihyperalgesic mechanisms of levetiracetam have been investigated at supraspinal level regarding ion channel activities, neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic systems. Ventral posterolateral nucleus of thalamus was choosen as the site of administration since it functionally participates in pain processing to a great extent. In vivo experiments were performed by e-Von Frey and plantar apparatus for assessing mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia, respectively. Significant effects of levetiracetam were observed in a dose and time-dependent manner in chronic construction injury model. Neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic involvement was investigated by pre-treatment of antagonists and significant reversal was demonstrated for both systems. Electrophysiological studies showed that levetiracetam has a tendency to open one or more conductances which are only active at hyperpolarized membrane potentials ranging from -130 to -90 mV, indicating the possible involvement of HCN, K<sub>ir</sub> or GIRK channels. Utilization of LEV and its derivatives can be assessed as alternative choices in pharmacotherapy of neuropathic pain. Obtained results can guide novel drug development studies towards levetiracetam derivatives for management of neuropathic pain.

Keywords: Levetiracetam, Neuropathic pain, Hyperalgesia, Electrophysiology, Thalamus

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank to Prof. Dr. Yusuf Ozturk, for being my mentor and guidinig me in the way to become a scientist who appreciates her own vision, always attempts her dreams and has positivity. As being an example for initior work for pharmacology departments within Turkey, this thesis originated from his pasion about novelty and included patch clamp technique. This is one of the outputs of the electropysiology laboratory we set up under the leadership of him and is the first one among pharmacology departments of pharmacy faculties in Turkey. Within this work, the electrophysiological study performed at Camerino University was a harvest of the whole process.

Many thanks to Prof. Roberto Ciccocioppo for providing me the opportunity to work at his laboratory and supporting me at any time through the work schedule. My visit to Neuropsychopharmacology and Neuroscience Laboratory of the University of Camerino has been a higly efficient experience and provided me a better scientific vision. His support for the application process for European Molecular Biology Organisation Short-term Fellowship Program actualized that visit.

I would also like to thank to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Alessio Masi and Michele Petrella for guiding me in the field of electrophsiology, showing me how to think in this field of science.

Lastly, but not the least, I would like to thank all my family members and friends for supporting me through all this time.

### STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE WITH ETHICAL PRINCIPLES AND RULES

Here I declare that this thesis carried out by myself is an original work; all the processes including preparation, data collecting, data analysis and presentation of the observed results and regarding information has been done in compliance with ethical rules and standards; all the literature utilized for the discussion of the results obtained within this work have been specified in references section; this document to be evaluated through scientific plagiarism detection program used by Anadolu University and no plagiarism detected. I notify that if any inconsistency appears concerning my work, I consent all moral and legal consequences.

Feyza ALYU TEKES

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

JÜRİ VE ENSTİTÜ ONAYIii
ÖZETiii
ABSTRACTiv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSv
STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE WITH ETHICAL PRINCIPLES AND RULES
TABLE OF CONTENTSvii
LIST OF FIGURESx
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1. Statement of Problem1
1.2. Purpose of the Study and Objective1
1.3. Statement of Research Hypothesis and Rationale for Hypothesis2
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE
2.1. Neuropathic Pain4
2.1.1. Neuroanatomical basis of pain5
2.1.2. Difference between mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia
2.1.3. Ventral posterolateral nucleus of thalamus and pain
2.1.3.1. Pain-related ion channel activities in VPL nucleus
2.1.4. CCI model of neuropathic pain17
2.2. Patch Clamp Technique in Brain Slices: General Parameters and Principles
2.3. Levetiracetam
2.3.1. Effects of LEV on hyperalgesia

2.3.1.1. Mechanism of action demonstrated so far
2.3.2. Various electrophysiological characteristics of LEV28
2.4. HCN Channels
2.5. Inwardly Rectifying K <sup>+</sup> Currents
2.5.1. G protein-gated inwardly rectifying K <sup>+</sup> channels
2.6. NT and Pain
2.7. Cannabinoidergic System within VPL41
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS
3.1. Experimental Animals45
3.2. Chemicals
3.3. Apparatus
3.4. Administration of Drugs and Chemicals46
3.4.1. Insertion of the cannula47
3.5. Establishment of the Neuropathic Pain Model47
3.6. Assessment of Locomotor Activity
3.6.1. Activity cage apparatus48
3.7. Assessment of Antihyperalgesic and Antiallodynic Responses
3.7.1. Hargreaves test
3.7.2. E-Von Frey test
3.7.3. Dynamic plantar test49
3.8. Electrophysiological Studies49
3.8.1. Preparation of the slices49
3.8.2. Patch clamp recordings51
3.9. Statistical Analysis52
4. RESULTS
4.1. Effects on Locomotor Activity53
4.2. Effects on Hyperalgesia59

4.2.1. Mechanical allodynia59
4.2.2. Thermal hyperalgesia62
4.3. Neurotensinergic Contribution65
4.3.1. Mechanical allodynia65
4.3.2. Thermal hyperalgesia67
4.4. Cannabinoidergic Contribution70
4.4.1. Mechanical allodynia70
4.4.2. Thermal hyperalgesia71
4.5. Electrophysiological Recordings73
4.5.1. Membrane passive properties73
4.5.2. Action potential frequency74
4.5.3. I-V curve and membrane conductance75
5. GENERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS, RECOMMENDATIONS
5.1. General Discussion78
5.2. Conclusions
5.3. Recommendations94
REFERENCES
APPENDICE I
APPENDICE II
APPENDICE III
CURRICULUM VITAE

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1. Schematic diagram of some of the main anatomical components
for brain network in pain [84]6
Figure 2.2. Localization of VPL nucleus of thalamus [174]
Figure 2.3. An example of patch clamp software screen
Figure 2.4. Chemical structure of LEV
Figure 3.1. Representaton of the location for rat VPL [57]
Figure 3.2. Slice preparation – Vibratome sectioning
Figure 3.3. Electrophysiology rig
Figure 4.1. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and Sham groups in the activity cage test
Figure 4.2. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and LEV 3 $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity
cage test
Figure 4.3. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and LEV 30 $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity
cage test
Figure 4.4. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and LEV 300 $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity
cage test
Figure 4.5. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and GBP treated groups in the activity cage
test
Figure 4.6. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in Sham and 300 $\mu$ g LEV treated Sham groups in the
activity cage test
Figure 4.7. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and NT 10 nmol treated groups in the activity
cage test
Figure 4.8. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and NT 30 pmol treated groups in the activity
cage test

Figure 4.9. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and NT antagonist treated groups in the
activity cage test
Figure 4.10. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in NT 10 nmol group pretreated with NT antagonist
and CCI group in the activity cage test
Figure 4.11. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in LEV 30 $\mu$ g group pretreated with NT antagonist
and CCI group in the activity cage test
Figure 4.12. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in CCI and CB antagonist treated groups in the
activity cage test
Figure 4.13. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities
of the rats in LEV 30 µg group pretreated with CB antagonist
and CCI group in the activity cage test
Figure 4.14. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in CCI and Sham groups in
the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.15. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in Sham group treated with
300 µg LEV in the e-Von Frey test61
Figure 4.16. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in the groups treated with 3,
30 and 300 µg LEV in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.17. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in the CCI group and groups
treated with GBP and 300 $\mu$ g LEV in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.18. Paw withdrawal latency of rats in CCI and Sham groups in the
Hargreaves test
Figure 4.19. Paw withdrawal latency of rats in Sham group treated with 300
μg LEV in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.20. Paw withdrawal latency of rats in the CCI group and groups
treated with GBP and 300 $\mu$ g LEV in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.21. Paw withdrawal latency of rats in the groups treated with 3, 30
and 300 µg LEV in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.22. Dose-dependent antiallodynic effects of NT treatment in the e-
Von Frey test65

Figure 4.23. Paw withdrawal threshold values of rats in CCI group and NT
antagonist treated group in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.24. Effects of NT antagonism on the antiallodynia induced by 10
nmol NT regarding paw withdrawal threshold values in the e-
Von Frey test
Figure 4.25. Reversal effect of NT antagonism on antiallodynic responses
induced by 30 $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw
withdrawal thresholds in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.26. Dose and time-dependent antihyperalgesic effects of NT
treatment in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.27. Paw withdrawal latency values of rats in CCI group and NT
antagonist treated group in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.28. Effects of NT antagonism on the antihyperalgesia induced by
10 nmol NT regarding paw withdrawal latency values in the
Hargreaves test
Figure 4.29. Reversal effect of NT antagonism on antihyperalgesic
responses induced by 30 $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw
withdrawal latency in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.30. Paw withdrawal threshold values of rats in CCI group and CB
antagonist treated group in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.31. Reversal effect of CB antagonism on antiallodynic responses
induced by 30 $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw
withdrawal thresholds in the e-Von Frey test
Figure 4.32. Paw withdrawal latency values of rats in CCI group and CB
antagonist treated group in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.33. Reversal effect of CB antagonism on antihyperalgesic
responses induced by 30 $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw
withdrawal latency in the Hargreaves test
Figure 4.34. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in CCI and Sham patch
clamp groups in the dynamic plantar test73
Figure 4.35. CCI treatment does not alter passive membrane properties of
VPL neurons. (A) membrane capacitance; (B) R <sub>i</sub> ; (C) E <sub>res</sub> 74

### xii



### LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1. List of chemicals used	. 45
Table 3.2. List of apparatus utilized	. 46



### LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

ACC	: Anterior Cingulate Cortex
ACSF	: Artificial Cerebrospinal Fluid
AMPA	: Alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole Propionic Acid
ANOVA	: Analysis of Variance
СВ	: Cannabinoid
$CB_1$	: Cannabinoid Receptor Type 1
$CB_2$	: Cannabinoid Receptor Type 2
CCI	: Chronic Construction Injury
cGMP	: Cyclic Guanosine Monophosphate
CNS	: Central Nervous System
DMSO	: Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DRt	: Dorsal Reticular Nucleus
Em	: Membrane Potential
EPSCs	: Excitatory Postsynaptic Currents
E <sub>res</sub>	: Resting Membrane Potential
GABA	: g-aminobutyric Acid
GBP	: Gabapentin
GIRK	: G protein-gated Inwardly Rectifying K <sup>+</sup>
HCN	: Hyperpolarization-activated Cyclic Nucleotide-gated
HEPES	: Hydroxyethyl Piperazineethanesulfonic Acid
HVA	: High Voltage Activated
I <sub>h</sub>	: Hyperpolarization Activated Current
<i>i.p</i> .	: Intraperitonally
IPSCs	: Inhibitory Postsynaptic Currents
I-V	: Current- Voltage
K <sub>ir</sub>	: Inwardly Rectifying K <sup>+</sup>
LEV	: Levetiracetam
mGluR5	: Metabolic Glutamate Receptor 5
n	: Number of individuals
NaV1.3	: Tetrodotoxin-sensitive Channels
NMDA	: N-Methyl D-Aspartic Acid

NMDG	: N-Methyl-D-glucamine
NO	: Nitric Oxide
NOS	: Nitric Oxide Synthase
NS	: Nociceptive Specific
NT	: Neurotensin
NTS1	: Neurotensin Receptor Subtype 1
NTS2	: Neurotensin Receptor Subtype 2
р	: Probability Value
PAG	: Periaqueductal Gray
PBS	: Phosphate Buffered Saline
PE	: Polyethylene
РКС	: Protein Kinase C
PLA2	: Phospholipase A2
R <sub>i</sub>	: Input Resistance
R <sub>S</sub>	: Series Resistance
RVM	: Rostral Ventromedial Medulla
S.E.M.	: Standart Error of the Mean
Sham	: Sham operated / Placebo surgery
SNL	: Spinal Nerve Ligation
STT	: Spinothalamic Tract
STZ	: Streptozotocin
SV2A	: Synaptic Vesicle Protein 2A
VP	: Ventral Posterior Thalamus
VPL	: Ventral Posterolateral Nucleus
WDR	: Wide Dynamic Range
5-HT	: Serotonin
5-HT3	: 5-Hydroxytryptamine type 3

### **1. INTRODUCTION**

Within the scope of this doctoral thesis, antihyperalgesic effects of levetiracetam (LEV), a novel generation antiepileptic drug [1] have been investigated at supraspinal level by *in vivo* behavioral and *in vitro* electrophysiological experiments.

### **1.1. Statement of Problem**

Quality of life becomes severely disrupted in patients experiencing neuropathic pain because of the increase in drug prescriptions, visits to hospital and the morbidity from the pain itself plus the causative disease [2, 3]. Symptoms such as pain resulting from non-painful stimulations, burning and electrical-like sensations persist and have a trend to become chronic and non-responsive to therapy. Several mood disorders like anxiety, depression and sleep disturbances accompany the syndrome. Impairment of the quality of life has been shown to be more significant in patients suffering from chronic neuropathic pain compared to those with chronic non-neuropathic pain [2, 4, 5]. There is an evident need for more effective treatments and detailed research.

There are several central nervous system (CNS) inhibitory or facilitatory mechanisms that have been linked to enhanced or reduced pain sensation and that involves several brain areas and circuits [6]. Comprehension of which particular CNS areas are participating in these modulatory systems could have remarkable significance and may help to expand our concept of neuropathic pain and forming better approaches for pharmacotherapy that have basis in mechanisms for acute and also chronic kinds of pain.

Alteration of nociception at any level may modulate pain, an approach introducing another complexity. This is in compliance with the observations demonstrating that pharmacological agents can have different effects at different regions within the nervous system.

Clarifying the mechanisms of agents which have different mechanisms than classical treatments and focusing on specific CNS areas will open new horizons towards new treatments for neuropathic pain syndromes.

### 1.2. Purpose of the Study and Objective

Levetiracetam (LEV) belongs to a relatively new class of antiepileptics, has an excellent pharmacokinetic profile and is characterized by a distinct mechanism of action which makes this drug particularly attractive for the treatment of a number of CNS and peripheral disorders beyond seizures [7, 8]. LEV is a promising agent for several

indications. For its utilization in clinics, first there is a need for more clarification about its effects and related mechanisms. This work has focused on its antihyperalgesic effects and related mechanisms in neuropathic pain.

The diversity of neuropathic pain models provides researchers the opportunity to evaluate the different pathologies of these syndromes. Neuropathic pain models carry different pathophysiologies [9]. The purpose of this study has been investigating the effects of LEV in the chronic construction injury (CCI) model with a neuroanatomical manner so that to provide a mechanistic approach to elucidate the antihyperalgesic effects of this drug. Studies related to neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic pathways are aimed to elaborate the mechanistic approach. By electrophysiological experiments carried out within this work, it has also been intended to investigate the mechanisms regarding ionic currents at a supraspinal level.

In the event of providing sufficient data about antihyperalgesic effects of LEV, utilization of it and its derivatives can be considered as alternative choices in pharmacotherapy of neuropathic pain. Obtained results can guide novel drug development studies towards LEV derivatives for management of pain.

### **1.3. Statement of Research Hypothesis and Rationale for Hypothesis**

Understanding the functions of components of pain pathways within CNS is important to relieve mechanisms of agents. Ventral posterolateral nucleus (VPL) of thalamus has been shown to be highly related with pain in several studies. With regards to algesia, this region has been linked to participate, mostly via activation [10-18].

Systemically administered LEV has been shown to demonstrate antihyperalgesic effects in neuropathic pain models, such as diabetic neuropathy and CCI [9]. Nonetheless, a study investigating its effects at a supraspinal level has not been performed so far. The VPL is one of the main supraspinal relay site for nociceptive input and appears to be a promising area that may be involved in mediating the effects of LEV. Since LEV has a wide range of mechanisms [7, 8], high possiblity of observing an alteration by the drug on the pathological processes within VPL was predicted. For instance, involvement of hyperexcitability within VPL to neuropathic pain has been shown [13, 15, 18-21] which is also a process that might be affected by several mechanisms of LEV [7, 22-41].

Considering these facts, it has been hypothesized that the antihyperalgesic effects of LEV may involve mechanisms related to its effects on VPL.

Cannabinoidergic involvement to neuropathic pain within VPL has been shown [42]. In addition, cannabinoidergic pathways within VPL has been demonstrated to attenuate spontaneous activity and evoked responses, which also might be linked to one or more possible mechanisms of LEV [7, 22-41]. Thereby, in this work it was hypothesized that if LEV displays antihyperalgesic effects when administered directly to the VPL, those effects can be regulated, at least partly, by cannabinoidergic system.

Similar to the hypothesis regarding cannabinoidergic system and considering the evident participation of neurotensinergic system to the pain processing [43-50] and with regards to the finding that neurotensin (NT) has several effects [49, 51-56] resembling to effects of LEV, it is suggested that neurotensinergic pathway can be one of the mechanisms that LEV has with regards to antihyperalgesia it represents.

Blockage of hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide–gated (HCN) channels within VPL has been shown to provide hyperalgesia [57], introducing a clue for the need for electrophysiological investigations. Since regulation on ion currents is one of the major pathways for effects of pharmacological agents [58], it was hypothesized that if intra-VPL injected LEV could display antihyperalgesic effects, those may can emerge from its modulation on electrophysiological parameters of VPL neurons, since changes of electrophysiological properties of these neurons have been linked to relief of hyperalgesia [18, 21, 59].

In conclusion, the present work stem from the hypothesis that LEV may have antihyperalgesic effects by acting on the VPL. Elucidation of the mechanisms of this compound can provide a deeper understanding of chronic pain pathologies and may help the development of innovative medications

#### 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Mechanisms underlying neuropathic pain and new insights to its management are poorly understood and thus, novel approaches to its pharmacotherapy has been limited and remains a high priority [60].

### 2.1. Neuropathic Pain

Pain plays a crucial role for sustaining survival, but it must be taken into attention that there are various types of pain and they should be discriminated carefully. A sensation of noxious stimuli, termed as nociceptive pain, functions as early-warning system and can be activated only by intense stimuli. After tissue damage inflammatory pain emerges through the activation of immune system to support healing by forming a state for averting movement or physical contact. Misfunctioning of the nervous system may result in a maladaptive but not protective type of pain, called pathological pain. When pathological pain arises from damage to nervous system it is termed as neuropathic pain. The other type of pathological pain, called dysfunctional pain, occurs in conditions such as irritable bowel syndrome, fibromyalgia or tension type headache, without any peripheral inflammation or noxious stimulus, rather than a damage or inflammation. Pain management should be targeted at the distinct mechanisms among mentioned varieties of pain [61, 62].

Neuropathic pain is irreversible and frequently characterized by persistent pain that is independent from the noxious stimulus. Another characteristic scenario for neuropathic pain is abnormal sensory perceptions such as the one emerged from innocuous tactile stimuli or exaggerated one that caused by mildly noxious stimuli, termed as allodynia and hyperalgesia, respectively. Imbalances within inhibitory and excitatory signaling, changes in ion channel functions and alterations regarding how the nociceptive signaling is modulated in the CNS have been involved in neuropathic pain [5]. The underlying mechanisms continue to be fully clarified and the development of agents to interrupt pain signaling is a major therapeutic direction for research [63, 64].

In symptomatic management of neuropathic pain, three main drug classes are commonly used: antidepressants, such as tricyclics; anticonvulsants, such as gabapentin (GBP) and carbamazepine; and opioids [29, 65-67]. However, using traditional agents has been suggested to be effective solely to a minimal extend for many patients and to be accompanied by an unacceptable level of adverse events [68, 69].

Considering the efficacy of opioids for neuropathic pain, data so far introduced controversy [70, 71]. First line therapy mostly includes the antidepressants [72], acting to elevate monoamine levels through a plurality of processes such as transporter reuptake reducement and/or receptor blockade. Even though tricyclic antidepressants are specifically effective in this regard, complete elimination has been shown to be rare [73-76].

Considering the mechanisms of antiepileptics for neuropathic pain treatment, three main processes have been suggested which all result in dampening neuronal hyperexcitability within the CNS: inhibition regarding glutamate related excitatory transmission, potentialization of  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid (GABA)-mediated transmission together with voltage activated ion channel blockage [77].

Research has been focused on discovering newer, less toxic drugs for management of neuropathic pain [68, 78]. A novel treatment approach has recently been suggested as a treatment strategy, based on targeting directly particular pain processes rather than the underlying disease per se [79-82].

#### 2.1.1. Neuroanatomical basis of pain

An extensively distributed brain network has been suggested to participate in nociceptive processing since pain is a multifactorial and complex experience, as represented in Figure 2.1. To establish a more plausible framework for pain therapy, better understanding is needed regarding the way sensory information is processed while it moves from the sense organ to the cerebral cortex. In the scope of this thesis work, thalamus has been the focal point of interest since that region has been accepted as the principal relay site for nociceptive inputs to subcortical and cortical areas [83].



Figure 2.1. Schema of a number of the principal anatomical components for brain network in pain [84].

Nociceptive input travels from afferent fibers which synapse onto transmission neurons in the spinal cord. Following this, ascending fibers thru the contralateral spinothalamic tract carry the information. As the gateway for sensory dimension of pain, these ascending projections terminate within the ventrobasal and ventroposterior thalamus [77, 85-87]. Neurons within mentioned nuclei project to the somatosensory cortex, the pain response quickly get discriminated in cortex regarding its temporal encoding properties, providing the intensity and location of pain to be sensed [5, 77, 88].

Being the principal relay site for nociceptive stimuli to subcortical and cortical areas, thalamus carries a specific importance for pain signaling pathway. Within thalamus, anatomical and functional divisions have been determined depending on their connections to specific spinal cord laminae [89, 90]. Rostral projections from thalamus reach to the areas within, for instance, the amygdala and cortical sites. Nociceptive data coming from brainstem/the spinal cord reach to the central nucleus of the amygdala. Moreover, inputs from the cortex and also thalamus enter to the amygdala. This region

sends outputs to the thalamus and cortical sites, leading to integration of conscious and cognitive perceptions of pain [87].

Brainstem has a central role in mediating alterations regarding pain perception. Nociceptive input reaches to the brainstem and medulla through spinoreticular and spinomesencephalic tracts [83]. The dorsal column pathway together with the spinoreticular projections reach to the nucleus gracilis and cuneate nucleus [87]. Limbic projections relay in the parabrachial nucleus [91] prior to get in contact with the amygdala and hypothalamus, where central autonomic function, anxiety and fear are altered [4, 5]. Targeted mesencephalic nuclei include the midbrain periaqueductal gray (PAG) region, the dorsal reticular nucleus (DRt) in addition to rostral ventromedial medulla (RVM) [87].

There are descending projections from the DRt which have been shown to be critical components of the diffuse noxious inhibitory control pathway [87]. The descending pain modulatory framework represents a highly characterised anatomical system which enables the modulation of pain signaling by the organism (mainly at the dorsal horn level) to produce either inhibition (antinociception) or facilitation (pronociception) [92, 93]. Regulation of the descending pain modulation occurs via projections to the PAG, an area receiving data from diverse areas and communicates with the RVM together with other medullary nuclei sending descending projections to the spinal dorsal horn via the dorsolateral funiculus [87]. Moreover, PAG integrates data from within all the limbic system namely amygdala, frontal cortical structures and hypothalamus, with ascending transmission from the dorsal horn [92]. PAG has a regulatory role on processing the nociception which is mediated through descending noradrenergic and serotonergic processes originating from the brain stem, also acting within the dorsal horn by a multiplicity of receptor subtypes [92, 94]. Following chronic injury, the net action appears to shift toward a facilitation of nociceptive transmission even though the effect of descending modulation is subject to the equilibrium among facilitatory and inhibitory input to the spinal cord [95].

Among pain related supraspinal areas, the noradrenergic locus coeruleus has been shown to receive data from the PAG, communicate with the RVM and send descending inhibitory projections (noradrenergic) to the spinal cord. Pronociceptive and antinociceptive projections from the RVM negatively or positively arrange nociceptive data and maintain the regulations within endogenous pain system [83, 87]. In neuropathic conditions, lacking of this noradrenergic control and through 5-HT3 receptors, an increase in serotonin descending excitation have been demonstrated [5, 96].

Sustained activation of the pain transmission facilitatory descending pathways have been pronounced to be a reason for some states of chronic pain [97-99]. Direct effect of descending inputs originating from supraspinal level on spinal cord excitability has been shown, resulting in either inhibition or facilitation [95, 98, 100]. A variety of brain regions such as amygdala, frontal lobe, hypothalamus, insula, anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) and nucleus cuneiformis, RVM and PAG have been shown to take a part in this descending modulation. Insula and ACC, together with thalamus, have been termed as classic pain-processing brain regions Increased lateral prefrontal cortex activation has been demonstrated to be linked to attenuated pain effect, probably via suppressing the functional connectivity among midbrain and medial thalamus, in this way driving endogenous pain-inhibitory mechanisms [83].

In chronic pain, alterations throughout the descending pain modulatory process among patients having either an activated and enhanced descending facilitatory system or a dysfunctional descending inhibitory system, have clearly been implicated so far [101-103].

As being the principal relay site for nociceptive inputs to subcortical and cortical areas, among the pathways mentioned above, thalamus is of great importance in pathophysiology of pain.

#### 2.1.2. Difference between mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia

There have been pronounced to be diverse excitatory signal transduction systems and receptor subtypes among hyperalgesia and allodynia. To explore these differences at cellular level several electrophysiological and molecular studies performed so far with also the support of behavioral studies providing opinions about hyperalgesia in intact experimental animals. In a study carried out with awake animals at spinal cord level to investigate the diversity of systems for thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia, researchers found differences in signal transduction systems and receptor subtypes. Attention should be given to the fact that the CNS is a dynamic entity which process the information at many different levels and assemble systemically and differences in mechanisms should be expected at any level [104]. After an injury to the nerve, significant amount of C-fiber discharges has been proposed to release neurokinins, glutamate and some other substances from primary afferent terminals. Mentioned release results in fast synaptic potentials induced by actions in non-NMDA (N-Methyl D-Aspartic Acid) receptors and slow synaptic potentials generated from constant depolarization and the discharge of peptides (e.g., calcitonin gene-related peptide; substance P). Consequently, a voltage-dependent magnesium block depart from NMDA receptors and this process allows an influx of calcium (Ca<sup>2+</sup>). Influx of Ca<sup>2+</sup> induces a cascade of intracellular events, for instance nitric oxide synthase (NOS) activation and soluble guanylate cyclase, alteration of protein kinase C (PKC). Together with specific genes activation causing the development and maintenance of hyperalgesia, those processes are referred to be crucial central components for hyperalgesia [104].

The suggested differences in intracellular cascades between thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia at spinal level are as follows [104-106]: Thermal hyperalgesia is mainly linked to spinal NMDA receptor activation, PKC translocation and nitric oxide (NO) plus cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) production. Conversely, mechanical version occurs principally owing to the coactivation of alpha-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionic acid (AMPA) receptorsand spinal metabotropic glutamate, phospholipase A2 (PLA2) activation together with cyclooxygenase products production. This complex system of neuronal formation provides flexibility for nervous system [104].

Considering the fact that in the spinal cord there is also diversity about responding to thermal and mechanical stimuli among neurons [107, 108], further consideration should be given to nociceptive information transmission. While 75% of neurons within spinal cord found to respond to NMDA, only 35% has been shown to be affected by glutamate [109] introducing the knowledge about presence of glutamate insensitive neurons which can be activated by an endogenous substrate other than glutamate; endogenous metabotropic glutamate and NMDA receptor agonists are released [110, 111], there is a difference within neurons concerning glutamate receptors [112, 113], distribution of metabotropic glutamate receptors and NMDA, AMPA are not even, but they are generally in the dorsal horn; [114-119]. NOS (+) cells shown to be not ubiquitously disperted, however present mainly around the central canal plus dorsal horn [120, 121], NMDA and non-NMDA receptors are present at synaptic sites as an

evenly distributed manner [112, 122, 123]; a single neuron may have a condensed localization of a particular receptor subtype at diverse locations along the neuron [112, 113], synapse has been shown to have a greater concentration of intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  than in other regions within the same neuron [124]; different glutamate receptor agonists cause activation of different intracellular enzymes [125, 126], which is a fact that can be linked to the mentioned  $Ca^{2+}$  microdomains; activation of intracellular enzymes are related to selective modulation of different glutamate receptors [127, 128], diverse glutamate receptor agonists induce gene expression via diverse ways for  $Ca^{2+}$  entry [129], when activated at high-frequency, C-fibers causes metabotropic glutamate receptor activation in CNS [130-132]. The possibility for the afferents to terminate on neurons which have solely NMDA receptors or only AMPA and metabotropic receptors, as well as the neurons containing all of the receptor subtypes, but having regional differences such as an evident overage of a single receptor subtype should also be considered. This complex system of neuronal formation provides flexibility for nervous system [133].

Collectively, differences mentioned above triggers consecutive processes in mostly separate pathways, supporting the event that there are differences between mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia. When hyperalgesia develops, the sensitivity of the neurons in the pathway for pain processing would rely on location and density of recetor and intracellular activity. It can be speculated that if major type of receptors a neuron bearing are the ones crucial for mechanical allodynia (AMPA and metabotropic receptors), when activated, that neuron would lead to mechanical sensitivity (or vice versa for thermal stimuli and NMDA) [112, 113].

Also,  $A\delta$  mechanoreceptors and C-thermoreceptors have been suggested to synapse and signal on different regions or different neurons of nervous system, as there are evident differences among neurons in trms of location, subtype and density of receptors. There has also been another assumption regarding a feed-forward mechanism. If a neuron has numerous NMDA or activated more via NMDA, then following processes may not solely generate thermal hyperalgesia, but also suppress the processes generating mechanical allodynia. Consequently, thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia depend on activation of two diverse intracellular processes [104].

For thermal hyperalgesia formed by neuropathic pain, while the development has been linked to activation of both NMDA and non-NMDA receptors, maintenance has been linked solely to activation of NMDA receptors [134]. Activation of metabotropic and AMPA receptors have been found to be non-related with thermal hyperalgesia [135-139].

NO has been proposed to be another component of the persistent NMDAregulated thermal hyperalgesia in peripheral inflammation models [140, 141] or following acute administration of NMDA [136, 138, 140, 142]. As being one of the main targets of neuronal NO, soluble guanylate cyclase [143] has also been suggested to be involved in thermal hyperalgesia [138, 141, 144, 145].

AMPA, NMDA or substance P, when applied in high doses, have been shown to produce thermal hyperalgesia which was found to be related to prostaglandins [146]. In terms of PKC, a relationship between NMDA and PKC have been found in terms of thermal hyperalgesia [139, 147].

From the perspective of electrophysiology, statement of NMDA-mediated thermal hyperalgesia is as follows: the voltage-gated NMDA receptor has been shown to be not active at resting membrane potential ( $E_{res}$ ) however, following high-frequency stimulation it becomes active, a situation that has been shown in the situation of hypersensitivity [104, 148, 149].

In mechanical allodynia, coactivation of AMPA and metabotropic receptors have been pronounced to be involved while lack of sufficient effects of NMDA for acute mechanical allodynia has been pronounced [108, 139, 140, 147, 150-154]. Even so, NMDA receptor activation has been demonstrated to increase the consequeces of metabotropic glutamate and AMPA receptor coactivation in producing mechanical allodynia [147, 155]. Metabotropic glutamate receptor activation stimulates Ca<sup>2+</sup>permeable AMPA receptor has been suggested to induce Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx and start a cascade of intracellular actions leading mechanical allodynia [108].

cGMP, NO and activation of PKC or phospholipase C (PLC) have been shown not to be take a part in mechanical allodynia [104, 140, 147, 156] while coactivation of glutamate and AMPA receptors have been shown to be capable of generate AA through stimulation of PLA2, leading to production of eicosanoids [147, 156, 157].

Both leukotrienes and prostaglandins have been suggested to have pivotal role in hyperalgesia [146, 147, 156, 158-162] and evidence supporting the fact that prostaglandins have particularly pivotal roles for the processes that underlie both persistent and acute mechanical allodynia have been shown [156, 159], while the

possibility of them not taking any significant part in thermal hyperalgesia was also pronounced [147, 158].

Another point of difference about processing of pain information has been suggested as follows: vast majority of A-fiber nociceptors in mice (A-fiber mechanonociceptors) has been pronounced to be sensitive to mechanical stimuli, while only a small proportion of them being responsible for both mechanical and thermal stimuli [163-166].

In inflammatory pain, mechanical allodynia was shown to be modulated by peripheral activation of NMDA, but not by non-NMDA receptors [167]. Nevertheless, in carrageenan-induced inflammation thermal hyperalgesia was shown to be linked to activation of peripheral non-NMDA as well as NMDA receptors [168].

Neurokinin 1 (NK-1) and Substance P receptors were shown to be important mediators of noxious mechanical stimuli [169-171], while they were found to be not related to thermal hyperalgesia [172].

There also has been found a correlation between glycinergic transmission and the difference between mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia [173].

### 2.1.3. Ventral posterolateral nucleus of thalamus and pain

The thalamus integrates nociceptive information and were suggested to be the main final area for the spinothalamic tract (STT) afferents. The ventral posterior (VP) thalamus is one of the nuclei within the lateral pathway and they mostly projects to the somatosensory cortex (S1 and S2), showing associations with pain regarding sensory-discriminatory features. Concerning motivational and effective components of pain, medical nuclei project to the insula and ACC [13].

Ventral caudal region neurons have been shown to be able to regulate the intensity of stimulus which was applied peripherally in clinical studies. In addition, elevation of electrical stimulation within the thalamus has been pronounced to be positivily correlated with intensity of sensation and to lead pain, thermal (both warm and cold) and mechanical sensations and nonpainful paresthesia [10-13].

The localization of VPL is illustrated in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2. Localization of VPL nucleus of thalamus [174]

Neurons of STT–VP–S1-S2 pathway have been pronounced to be predominantly wide dynamic range (WDR) and dorsal horn has been shown to have projections to the VPL [13, 175]. Having nociceptive roles, WDR neurons distinguish between even little diversity in the intensity of stimulus [13, 176, 177], and this fact implies to a similar extent between animal and human studies [178].

For pain research, of particular interest is the VPL nucleus. It receives inputs coming from spinal sensory neurons, while also taking a part in sensory-discriminative aspects of pain [14, 15].

In studies mostly related to VP WDR neurons and mechanical stimuli and conducted via neuropathic pain models like sciatic nerve ligation, spinal cord injury, diabetic neuropathy and rheumatoid arthritis, researchers detected increased spontaneous and evoked activity in electrophysiological recordings [13, 18, 19, 179-182].

In neuropathic animals, gabapentinoids have been demonstrated to eliminate behavioral hypersensitivity evaluated via alterations in the withdrawal threshold [183] and diminish neuronal response at spinal level at stimulation having higher intensities [184]. Nevertheless, the mechanisms of gabapentinoids at neuronal level are poorly understood, and too little has been demonstrated concerning their actions related to sensory processing within the brain. In a study aimed to examine the effects of pregabalin on central mechanisms, the drug was found to inhibit mechanical and heat induced electrophysiological responses in VP WDR neurons of neuropathic rats but not cold-evoked activity. The increase in the spontaneous WDR activity shown in neuropathic conditions was observed to be uneffected by pregabalin in means of inhibition, introducing the result that pregabalin shows modality-selective inhibition of evoked hypersensitivity however, not aberrant spontaneous activity [13].

Through the investigation of the mechanisms regarding the process leading to spinal hyperexcitability and nonspinal mechanisms, such as the dorsal column pathway which primarily innervates the VPL without many spinal terminations [179, 185] may converge onto thalamic relays, researchers have found out novel charateristics of thalamic neuronal hyperexcitability in neuropathic pain. Via *in vivo* electrophysiological experiments at 14 to 18 days postsurgery of CCI, significant increases in excitability and sensitivity were found [13].

There is a parallelism between the extensive changes in induced hypersensitivity among modalities, intensities and postsynaptic changes. GABAergic inhibition has been shown to be diminished in the dorsal horn after peripheral nerve injury [186]; nevertheless, that process does not lead to form a sensitivity to stimuli with lowthreshold for prominent amount of thalamic nociceptive-specific (NS) neurons; reduction in GABAergic inhibition of spinal NS neurons was pronounced to be majorly diminished to gating of high-threshold input into the superficial dorsal horn. Eventually, VP NS neurons keep their ability regarding to process noxious input in neuropathy, with increased firing frequencies. Contradictory, significance in the absence of densitydependent changes in firing at the spinal level, an increase of neuronal receptive sizes and the enrollement of elevated numbers of neuronal reactions [185, 187, 188]. This process has been suggested to reflect disinhibition at the spinal level, causing the accessing of polysynaptic interneuronal pathways from deeper to more superficial laminae [189].

Loss of nerve supply to the thalamus, named denervation commonly caused by the injury or other circumstances, can induce increased spontaneous activity [190], and this ongoing activity has been suggested to not reflect spinal neuronal activity mostly [18, 19, 179].

Elevated spontaneous activity of spinal neurons was shown after sciatic and spinal nerve injuries, usually with a feature of firing in infrequent patterns [191, 192]. VP neurons have been shown to express rapidly repriming tetrodotoxin-sensitive channels (NaV1.3) following injury, participating to spinal knockdown of Nav1.3 and an elevation in basal neuronal excitability has been suggested to be the responsible process that attenuates these thalamic changes [19].

Increased spontaneous activity changes the coupling between thalamic and cortical structures and dynamics within thalamocortical networks [193]. This dysrhythmia at the thalamocortical level has been suggested to result in ongoing pain [194, 195].

When deep brain stimulation was applied to VPL, a reduced activity within that region accompanied by an attenuation in neuropathic pain observed together with a decrease in mechanical allodynia [16, 17]. Moreover, traumatic nerve injury induces hyperexcitability amongst primary afferents, dorsal horn and pain-signalling neurons of the VPL [15, 18].

#### 2.1.3.1. Pain-related ion channel activities in VPL nucleus

In streptozotocin (STZ) induced diabetic neuropathy accompanied by mechanical allodynia, neurons within VPL have been shown to get into a hyperexicitability state with augmented reactions to pinch, press stimuli applied to peripheral receptive fields and phasic brush. Also, VPL neurons of diabetic rats have been shown to present amplified spontaneous activity, which is independent from ascending afferent barrage, and expanded receptive areas. These findings indicate hyper-responsiveness of neurons within VPL and an abnormal level of spontaneous activity contribute to diabetic neuropathic pain [18].

Together with the feature of underlying changes in burst firing effects of VPL neurons, elevated spontaneous and provoked firing within that region were linked to Nav1.3. This effect of Nav1.3 dysregulation on spinal and thalamic generation and augmentation of pain also contributes to post spinal cord injury chronic pain. Being similar in humans, this system has been suggested to be an efficient target for management of clinical pain [59].

Peripheric nerve injury has been shown to increase the expression of promptlyrepriming Nav1.3 sodium (Na<sup>+</sup>) channel amongst second-order dorsal horn nociceptive and first-order dorsal root ganglion neurons, withal showing modifier effects on the expression of Na<sup>+</sup> channel tohether with the neurons in higher-order VPL neurons. Researchers proposed that if misexpression of the Nav1.3 Na<sup>+</sup> channel occurs, it leads to an increase in the excitability of VPL neurons, and this event contributes to neuropathic pain [15].

Peripheral neuropathic pain was reported to be aligned with evident alterations in the firing of VPL neurons within the receptive areas in the contralateral injured hind paw. An increase in the rate of spontaneous firing and elevated afterdischarge rates together with provoked firing in response to non-noxious and noxious mechanical stimuli besides significant changes in bursting and rhythmic oscillation firing have been demonstrated. Nonetheless, the electrophysiologic characteristics of neurons within the regions other than the injured hind paw have been shown to be unchanged, except only for elevated reactions to brush stimuli [21].

10 days after CCI, an amplified spontaneous firing and elevated activity provoked by brush, pinch stimuli, and pressure in the VPL has been shown [15]. Even 7 days post-CCI, researchers found increased afterdischarge besides numerous diverse abnormal burst firing patterns not previously reported in neuropathic pain [19-21].

Changes such as spontaneous neuronal discharge in VPL have been suggested to be not affected by the input coming below the thoracic level since several data represented the fact that those changes induced by neuropathy endures to be high even following complete transection of the spinal cord. Only rhythmic oscillations were found to be abolished immediately after spinal transection [21].

As being an important component for neuronal coding and an effective regulator for impact postsynaptic neurons [196], burst firing effects downstreaming from the VPL in the somatosensory cortex. Temporal prevalance content of incoming signals can control bursting, that has been pronounced to be the case in neuropathic pain as they get significantly modified at peripheric and spinal cord levels [197]. The relative timing of burst spikes [196] and the duration of bursts [198] have been shown to be able to encode stimulus aspects specifically [199]. In terms of ventral thalamus, bursting was reported in awake rats, suggested to have a role in priming the thalamocortical loop for augmented signal detection [200, 201]. For neuronal projections such as reticular one to thalamocortical neurons, low-threshold spike bursts were shown to be involved in sleep disturbance, epilepsy and chronic pain [202]. In addition, alterations in the patterns of burst firing have been suggested to be an evident marker for pain-induced neuroplasticity [203]. Electrophysiological changes within VPL has been pronounced to clearly take a part in sensitization of VPL neurons together with other parts of the nervous system, for instance; the somatosensory cortex and dorsal horn neurons, which visualized to the VPL [204].

A discharge of somatosensory cortex neurons regarding central pain has also been demonstrated to change in ways identical to those defined for VPL neurons [205]. Sensory disruption like thermal hyperalgesia and tactile allodynia have been linked to dysfunctional thalamocortical communication [21, 206].

VPL stimulation inhibits spinothalamic neurons [21, 207]. The possibility of the result namely activation of spinothalamic tract neurons protruding to the medial brain stem, as well as nucleus raphe magnus and the PAG after VPL stimulation has been pronounced [208-210]. Mentioned neuroanatomical regions have been shown to liaise descending antinociceptive control unto lumbar dorsal horn neurons [208, 211]. Another mechanism reported for the actions after VPL stimulation is the adequate activation progress within the somatosensory cortex to turn on corticofugal inhibitory pathways, thalamocortical-corticofugal projections restraining spinal cord nociceptive neurons [207]. Corollary within possible events, VPL stimuli has also been linked to local inhibition of neurons within that area through stoppage of membrane ion channels like voltage-gated currents [212], induction of early genes, synaptic exhaustion and depolarization blockade [213, 214] and following this the transmission of nociceptive signals to cortical areas.

#### 2.1.4. CCI model of neuropathic pain

Usage of animal subjects in the field of pain research holds an especially important place because of similarities between human and animal neurophathic pain sensation. Neurophathic pain described as pain provoked by an injury at one or more parts in the nervous system. There have been a couple of models which are used to represent neurophatic pain. An example for the most widely used and highly validated models on peripheral neuropathy is the sciatic nerve CCI. Reason for this is because CCI's reputation on being a well-established, trustworthy, easy to achieve model that is consistent on showing neurophathic pain symptoms. Additionally, the CCI model has further inflammatory mechanisms which in turn reproduce mixed etiology of neurophatic symptoms. All things considered, CCI has been suggested to be the closest model in research to mimic the actual conditions in human neurophathic pain cases [215-221]. The CCI-model is similar to clinical conditions of chronic nerve compression in humans that can occur after metabolic disorders, lumbar disk herniation or nerve entrapment, anoxia and heavy metal poisoning [222, 223].

Rat model unilateral mononeuropathy was reported in 1988. Briefly, the common sciatic nerve of an anesthetized rat is exposed by blunt dissection through biceps femoris in the middle of the thigh. Proximal to the sciatic's trifurcation, adhering tissue around 7 mm of freed nerve and 4 tied ligatures (4.0 chromic gut) are loosely around with a space about 1 mm [224, 225] which leads to nerve inflammation associated with extensive deafferentation distal to the placement of the ligatures [226-228]. Ligations are tightened enough to minimize the diameter of the nerve while causing no interruption to the circulation around the nerve [221, 229]. It is suggested that this model also involves an inflammatory component in the development of neuropathic pain since anti-inflammatory treatment of CCI-rats results in attenuation of hyperalgesia [230]. To prevent sepsis, post-surgical care involves administration of antibiotics. Allodynia and hyperalgesia develop from day 3 after surgery and persist for 7 months [228, 231, 232].

Hypersensitivity observed in neuropathic pain arises also due to the activation of immune system. Immune cells, mast cells and macrophages get activated as a response to nerve damage, a process triggering production of proinflammatory cytokines mostly tumor necrosis factor alpha, interleukin 1 beta and interleukin 6. Post-CCI process has the elevation of the levels of these cytokines as a principal contributor to its pathology [219, 233-236]. The activation of glial cells induced by CCI [237, 238]. Glial cells take a part in pain, for instance the immunomodulation via inducing anti-inflammatory cytokines like interleukin 10 and transforming growth factor- $\beta$  [239].

An inflammatory reaction triggered by nerve injury is a section of the pathophysiology of neuropathic pain [64]. Inflammation as being the body's natural reaction in case of injury, it is essential for initiation of the repair operation[233]. The inflammatory response results in the injured nerve to sustain degeneration, as a result disrupting the normal pain transmission operation. Consequently, exaggerated and incommensurate pain impulses are transmitted. This process results in neuropathic pain

18

indications like allodynia and hyperalgesia. Within the pain transmission, neurons involving to the process have been shown to be activated specifically in regions very related with pain perception [64]. For instance, noticing the c-fos expressions in the brain by this process that might be analyzed by.

As being a useful marker for nociception [240], a dramatic increase of c-fos expression induced by an inflammation or tissue injury was detected. After activation of postsynaptic neurons by neurotransmitters or neuromodulators, like substance P, glutamate or brain-derived growth factor, sensitization appears subsequent inhibition of potassium (K<sup>+</sup>) channel activities, elevated AMPA and NMDA receptors. This results in phosphorylation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase and eventually transcriptional adjustment of target genes like c-fos initiates [241]. Inflammation induced release of mediators cause sensitization of the primary afferent neurons. As a result, threshold for multiplication of action potential gets low and the firing assess of action potential rises. Consequently, hyperalgesia and allodynia, two features of neuropathic pain, occur [222].

There is a major mechanism suggested for neuropathic pain is as follows: defeat of nerve-blood barrier in sustaining the construction of the inner peripheral nerve and disrupted modulatory effects on the concentration and infiltration of ions leading to local inflammation and leakage [242].

Allodynia and hyperalgesia were shown to be more constant on post-surgery day 14 showing that the CCI model is qualified to be used at this time point. Moreover, day 14 was also the point time when peak responses were noticed [243]. Day (14) has been suggested to be a perfect time period for testing behavioral parameters since inflammation because of the surgery procedure supposed to disappeared by this exactly time, making the obtained pain reaction represent neuropathy wholly and solely [244].

c-fos expression in brain regions concerned in the nociceptive pathway and at spinal cord grade has been shown for an increase into CCI [221, 245-248]. Keeping in mind that higher c-fos expression is an indicative of higher neuronal activity [221, 245], it is noteworthy to pay attention to the finding that elevated number of c-fos 14 days post-CCI was evident at the laminae I–II to the deeper laminae of the spinal cord mostly of the endings of the primary afferents are exist at these regions [249, 250]. Surprisingly, 20 days after CCI c-fos levels have been suggested to return to levels similar to sham [251].
#### 2.2. Patch Clamp Technique in Brain Slices: General Parameters and Principles

The technique of patch-clamp recording in brain slices is operative to a great variety of cell types in slices from almost all areas of the CNS [252-254]. The technique has been successfully applied in pharmacological studies for decades. Pioneering studies provided the option to utilize brain slices as a cellular physiology and an integral part of synaptic [255-257]. *In vitro* brain-slice prepration and use have allowed scientists to examine several aspects of the nervous system in an isolated preparation while sustaining significant extent of the brain's complement of neuronal connections.

An example of the patch clamp software screen showing a brain slice in contact with a pipette is showed in Figure 2.3.



Figure 2.3. An example of patch clamp software screen

Whole-cell patch-clamp recording is an electrophysiological method studying the electrical characteristic of a substantial part of the neuron. In whole-cell arragement, the micropipette gets in serried contact with the cell membrane, preventing current escape and in this way providing more accurate ionic current measuring than the intracellular sharp electrode recording technic previously used. It is possible to use whole-cell recording on neurons in diverse types of preparations, comprise neurons in brain slices,

cell culture models, dissociated neurons and in intact anesthetized or awake animals [258].

Active and passive biophysical properties of excitable cells can be enlighted by this method [259-261]. This technique is highly advantageous since it provides information concerning how specific manipulations such as pharmacological ones may change specific neuronal channels or functions in real-time. Specifically, when mixed with appropriate pharmacology, this method is a strong implement providing the ability to identify exact neuroadaptations that produced following any type of experiences. When applied on the neurons present in brain slices, whole-cell recording introduces benefits of recording in a relatively well-preserved brain circuits, for instance; in a physiologically pertinent context. It provides quantifying *ex vivo* preparation longlasting changes in neuronal functions that progressed in animals intact and awake. This method also provides high regional specificity since brain regions can be identified visually.

Access to the intracellular area is provided in this technique, through giving access to the plasma membrane [262]. Thereby it becomes possible to study molecular targets or cellular mechanisms within different situations via arranging the ingredients or density of specific ions formulating the internal solution of the pipette.

Intrinsic cellular excitability (such as axosomato-dendritic ion channels:  $K^+$ ; Na<sup>+</sup>; Ca<sup>2+</sup>) and neuronal synaptic factors (such as glutamate transmission) interact in a way that effects brain circuit activity and via whole-cell patch-clamp electrophysiological methods, changes in signals coming from alterations in intrinsic vs. synaptic excitability can be separated. Generally, assessment of synaptic excitability can be done by whole-cell voltage-clamp methods. Voltage-clamp recording mode permit the assessment of ion currents (mediated by e.g.; NMDA and AMPA receptors) through the plasma membrane while holding the membrane potential at a pre-set voltage. In studies using micropipette solutions with the content of a broad blocker of K<sup>+</sup> channels (key intrinsic excitability factors), cesium (Cs<sup>+</sup>), prevention concerning the influence of intrinsic excitability factors on other quantifications can be provided. With pharmacological tools, such as GABA receptor antagonists or blockers of glutamate receptors in the extracellular solution, this method permit the measurement of glutamate receptor- and GABA mediated currents successively [263, 264].

Current-clamp recording mode is the way to assess intrinsic excitability. Contrary to voltage-clamp technique, this mode permit the quantification of changes of membrane potentials provoked via ion currents flowing through the membrane. Assessment can be done via measuring alterations in the neuronal capability for producing APS, a process that requires both Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> channels. This also represents the reason to fill micropipettes with an internal solution that includes K<sup>+</sup> in place of Cs<sup>+</sup> for current-clamp recordings. An example for assessment of the contribution regarding intrinsic agents (such as K<sup>+</sup> channels) to neuronal firing without being infected by potential changes in synaptic excitability factors is a work design with pharmacological factors that block glutamate and A type GABA receptor-mediated currents disbanded in the artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) [265, 266].

Some basic parameters are as follows; post-synaptic currents (excitatory postsynaptic currents – EPSCs or inhibitory postsynaptic currents IPSCs) used to assess synaptic strength (via slope), the firing pattern such as latency to the 1<sup>st</sup> point, point frequency, waveform of action potential and number, which are molded through a coordinated and timed opening/closing of particular voltage-gated ion channels (Na<sup>+</sup>, Ca<sup>2+</sup>, and K<sup>+</sup>). Series resistance (R<sub>S</sub>) is a parameter that can be controlled by the experimenter in a way as providing an efficient opening for recording while in transition from seal state to whole-cell configuration, since it is a mark of membrane opening. During recording R<sub>S</sub> slowly increases, a process induced by several uncontrollable events such as membrane re-closing or debris blocking the pipette tip during the registration. In practice, by applying a slight suction, membrane can be re-opened although this might compromise the patch, and as a result a stable R<sub>S</sub> can be maintained. Patch clamp experimenters throwing away the data when changes in R<sub>S</sub> exceed 15%, however some laboratories accept the ratio of change as 20% [266-268].

Similar to  $R_S$ , input resistance ( $R_i$ ) is also another parameter that should be monitored during experiments. 10% changes for  $R_i$  has been accepted to be sufficient to bias data. When  $R_i$  decreases, capability of neurons to produce spikes also reduces. When analyzing the data from the recording, experimenter should keep in mind that observed changes can be related to a change in  $R_S$  or  $R_i$  instead of the experimental manipulations such as pre- against post-effects of application of the drug to the bath [266].

### 2.3. Levetiracetam

LEV is a broad-spectrum, anticonvulsant well-tolerated with an action in the mechanism which have been pronounced to possibly be interesting regarding neuropathic pain management [269]. It is a second-generation anti-epileptic drug that belongs to the pyrrolidone family (chemical structure illustrated in Figure 2.4), a class of drugs with a wide spectrum of action. Having a distinct chemical structure than other antiepileptics, LEV possesses a unique pharmacological profile compared with the traditional anticonvulsants [7-9].



Figure 2.4. Chemical structure of LEV ((-)-(S)- $\alpha$ -ethyl-2-oxo-1-pyrrolidine acetamide,  $C_8H_{14}N_2O_2$ )

LEV was synthesized in the early 1980s during a chemical follow up program intended to discover a second-generation of nootropic drug. In 1999 it was approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, and also in Europe in 2000 [270] for myoclonic seizures, juvenile myoclonic epilepsy or primary generalized tonic-clonic seizures [271]. LEV displays an excellent pharmacokinetic profile and has been used in a wide range of clinically complex situations [270-273].

LEV misses anticonvulsant activity in acute animal seizure models such as pentylenetetrazol and maximal electroshock models, whereas in animal models of chronic epilepsy it provides a powerful seizure protection and antiepileptogenic activity [9, 274]. For a various forms of epilepsy, LEV has been proven to be effective within the prevention has been employed as monotherapy [275-278] and adjunctive treatment [279-283] to the prevention of early post-traumatic seizures [284-287]. Its efficacy and safety in neonatal seizures has been widely reported [288-290].

The effectiveness, low interaction with other drugs, favorable pharmacokinetic properties, high tolerability and several mechanisms of action proposed for LEV have drawn great interest and opened up novel avenues for clinical research [7].

## 2.3.1. Effects of LEV on hyperalgesia

There is evidence for LEV to possess beneficial properties in the hyperalgesia animal models and for being effective and safe in patients suffering from a diversity of painful central or peripheral neuropathic conditions [9, 68, 291-297]. Even if LEV showed to provide in inflammatory pain antihyperalgesic effects [22, 23, 298], chronic pain [299] and neuropathic pain [29, 295, 300, 301] models, the specific mechanism of action was not fully explained yet [7].

LEV has been appeared to be well tolerated and to display a clinically significant effect on multiple sclerosis related central neuropathic pain [276, 300-303] even though conflicting results concerning the effects of LEV have been found in central neuropathic pain induced by multiple sclerosis [295, 300].

The effectiveness of LEV in prophylactic or symptomatic migraine treatment has also showed in a several researches [301]. Moreover, LEV founded to be efficient in trigeminal neuralgia clinically [304, 305].

In STZ-induced diabetic neuropathy, LEV has been shown to display antihyperalgesic and antiallodynic activities with favorable effects on spinal cord and sciatic nerve which were accompanied by downregulation of microglia and astrocyte expression. Researchers declared that LEV has protective effects on siatic nerve and spinal cord. Altogether, utilization of LEV for alleviating neuropathic pain in diabetic patients was suggested, with also pointing the fact that most studies are still required to fully define the mechanisms [306].

Again, in the diabetic neuropathy, combinations of LEV with ibuprofen/aspirin/paracetamol were evaluated in means of thermal nociception. A synergism was reported [307]. However, in a persistent pain model LEV has ben shown to not have any significant analgesic effect [299].

In another study utilizing diabetic neuropathy, LEV has been shown to display a significant antihyperalgesic effect (p<0.001) [29]. In inflammatory pain, antihyperalgesic effects of LEV has been shown to be, at least in part, linked to A type GABA,  $\alpha$ 2-adrenergic receptors, opioid and serotoin (5-HT). Authors resumed that the activation of opioidergic system, in addition to that of the 5-HT and noradrenergic

systems, might indicate that the antihyperalgesia induced by LEV depends on the interaction of the descending inhibitory system [22].

Local peripheral antihyperalgesic and also anti-edematous effects of LEV have also been shown and been linked to 5-HT, adrenergic, opioid, adenosine and GABA receptors and their subtypes [23]. According to hyperalgesia in localized inflammation, the effects of the two-drug combinations of LEV with nonsteroidal analgesics (paracetamol, celecoxib and ibuprofen) and caffeine were evaluated. According to the results obtained, researchers suggested that the two-drug combination of LEV and nonsteroidal analgesics/caffeine might be functional in a treatment of inflammatory pain.

Clinical effectiveness of LEV regarding neuropathic pain was introduced in a study using electrical nerve stimulation. Another significant observation of the study was that the effects observed were seen most significantly after a while from reaching peak serum concentrations, which has been suggested to point to the possibility of LEV to be effective via its regulations in deep compartments of CNS [294].

Systemically administered LEV was found out to display antihyperalgesic effects in two neuropathic pain human models in a dose range comparable to the effective doses in epilepsy [274]. Even in healthy subjects, LEV was demonstrated to modify response to mechanical stimuli, whereas no effect on thermally evoked stimuli was observed. In that study LEV has been shown to display more efficient effects in diabetic neuropathy compared to CCI, a finding that points to the etiology-dependent antihyperalgesic effect of the drug. Authors suggested a therapeutical potential of LEV in neuropathic pain patients, in a way that might act preferably in specific neuropathic pain conditions [9]. In general, anticonvulsants have been accepted to show effects that are similar in terms of efficiency, and LEV seems to be different in this respect. With this feature, according to the type of neuropathic pain syndrome LEV has been pronounced to be the first antiepileptic drug with particular activity, a particularity probably emerging from the mechanism of action and original pharmacological profile [274, 308, 309]. The resemblance of the dose range between epileptic and neuropathic pain models propose that LEV can be considered for chronic pain at the dose used for antiepileptic treatment. Even with a highest dose used in that study was pronounced to be almost two times inferior compared to the median toxic dose value for deterioration of rotarod performance in rats [9, 274].

In another study assessing antihyperalgesic effects of LEV against thermal stimulus, results displayed a significant and reversible attenuation induced by the drug in a dose-dependent manner, only in neuropathic animals. Obtained results have been suggested to provide support to the validation of the promising therapeutic potential for LEV in neuropathic pain syndromes. Besides, in previous studies the effects of antinociceptive of LEV have also been inquired and shown in a rat model of peripheral neuropathy [9, 310, 311]. LEV has also been suggested to reduce anesthetic induced hyperalgesia in rats [291]. Also it refines nociceptive behaviors in rat models of neuropathic pain and persistent [312]. These facts obtained from previous data were the background for performing this work to evaluate mechanisms of LEV in neuropathic pain.

## 2.3.1.1. Mechanism of action demonstrated so far

Pharmacological mechanisms of LEV demonstrate diversity compared to other antiepileptic drugs. It was shown to not to regulate neuronal voltage-gated Na<sup>+</sup> and Ttype Ca<sup>2+</sup> currents, or show any significant induction on simplification of the GABAergic system [313]. On the other hand, LEV was founded to practice many atypical electrophysiological functions, which include removing of the suppresing effects of negative allosteric modulators of GABA- and glycine-gated currents, including  $\beta$ -carbolines and zinc [28] as well as the inhibition of high voltage activated Ca<sup>2+</sup> currents [27]. It was suggested that its ability to hyperpolarize membrane potential via K<sup>+</sup> channels in dorsal root ganglions might be included in its possible mechanism to the analgesic effect [29], similar to retigabine which enhances K<sup>+</sup> channel activation [314].

The principal mechanism of action for LEV has been pronounced to be its inhibitory effect on presynaptic neurotransmitter release via fixing to the synaptic vesicle protein 2A (SV2A), wich is integral membrane protein, at spinal and supraspinal level, which is accepted as a different mechanism from that of gabapentinoids [315-317]. Consequential modulation of neurotransmitter release has been claimed to display a similar net impact on signaling in the pain pathway with other antihyperalgesic drugs [295]. How LEV affects the SV2A still remains to be unknown. Nevertheless it is suggested that it is obligatory in the control of exocytosis and might prevent the exocytosis of glutamate, since a relation between potency and binding affinity in removing tonic seizures in audiogenic-sensitive rat has been shown [316].

In a review focused on studying utilization of LEV as a pharmacological agent for the treatment of epilepsy, neuronal damage and hyperalgesia, authors claimed that studies in the literature provide evidence of three major molecular targets: inhibition of  $Ca^{2+}$  N-type channels, SV2A protein and the neuromodulator action on 5HT, GABA,  $\alpha$ 2-adrenergics, and  $\mu$ -opioidergic pathways. Even so they agreed on the point that the pharmacodynamics of this drug has not been fully elucidated [7]

The unique binding site for LEV, the protein SV2A is particularly present in subcortical areas, like the thalamus [318]. It is noteworthy that the exact function of SV2A in synaptic vesicle cycling and neurotransmitter release remains uncertain. Nevertheless it is suggested that SV2A protein could alter the exocytosis of transmitter-containing synaptic vesicles and act as a transporter, modifying synaptic function. SV2A deficiency has been suggested to leading to an accelerated epileptogenesis and elevated seizure vulnerability [7, 319].

In general LEV has been claimed to not to affect normal brain physiology, indicating the possibility of its modulation occurs only when pathophysiological conditions. But a connection between elevated SV2A expression and changes in synaptic functioning has been shown, leading to the suggestion of the assumption that overly SV2 is as detrimental to neuronal function as too little of it [320]. On the other hand, no relation between the genetic variations of SV2 proteins and the response to LEV was found during evaluation of susceptibility to epilepsy [321].

Neuroprotective effects of LEV were also linked to its inhibitory effects on  $Ca^{2+}$ N-type channels, reversal of the inhibiton by it on negative allosteric modulators like zinc, beta-carbolines of GABA, glycine-gated currents and inhibitory effects on  $Ca^{2+}$ release from intraneuronal stores [322]. Its ability to hyperpolarize membrane potential via modulating the activation of K<sup>+</sup> channels and to inhibit  $Ca^{2+}$  entry into the cells also were pronounced to be possible mechanisms of action [24].

In the superior cervical ganglion neurons, LEV was claimed to attenuate  $Ca^{2+}$  current density [25]. Presynaptic inhibitory action of GABAergic neurons was suggested to be increased by LEV, while also it reduces the excitotoxic effect of glutaminergic neurons by blocking NMDA receptors. In addition LEV was reported to regulate AMPA receptor-mediated excitatory synaptic transmittal in hippocampus via effecting presynaptic P/Q-type voltage-dependent  $Ca^{2+}$  channel, in this way leading a reduction in glutamate release and inhibition on the amplitude of excitatory postsynaptic

current [26]. Another mechanism for its neuroprotective effects was suggested to be its ability to upregulate the expression of glial glutamate transporters [323]

Micov et al. (2010) [22] studied the antihyperalgesic mechanisms of LEV regarding the contribution of opioidergic, adrenergic, GABAergic and 5-HTergic systems in a model of inflammatory pain. They reported that decreasing noradrenaline levels via its  $\alpha$ 2-adrenergic action, the indirect activation of central and/or peripheral GABA pathways by augmenting GABAergic neurotransmission, as well as by modulating 5-HT levels utilizing various 5-HT receptors were all involved. In addition, it was found that LEV also influences the  $\mu$ -opioidergic receptors since they inhibit N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels in a voltage-dependent manner as well. Considering all, it is concluded that LEV has a broad spectrum of molecular targets, leading to the difficulty for clarification of its mechanisms of action.

New research avenues were being searched in content of determining the pharmacodynamics of LEV [7]. Neuroanatomical approach used in this thesis work provides a gateway in this manner, offering an opportunity to find ways about supporting the administration of this antiepileptic drug as an alternative treatment to neuronal damage and hyperalgesia.

# 2.3.2. Various electrophysiological characteristics of LEV

The actions of LEV on the neuronal high-voltage-activated (HVA)  $Ca^{2+}$  current on pyramidal neurones, identified visually in the CA1 area of rat hippocampal slices were shown to be inhibitory at a clinically relevant concentration [27]. In addition, the study investigating the effect of LEV on diverse HVA  $Ca^{2+}$  channels in newly-isolated CA1 hippocampal neurons of rats showed that LEV could not alter L-, P- or Q-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel activity, even at the highest concentration used, whereas it specifically altered N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel activity [30]. LEV was also shown to reduce both extent and duration of paroxysmal depolarization shifts, as well as the concomitant elevation in  $[Ca^{2+}]$  in neocortical slices (recordings were obtained from single pyramidal neurons within the slice) in a dose-dependent manner. Whole-cell patch-clamp recordings demonstrated that LEV decreased N-, and partially P/Q-type HVA  $Ca^{2+}$  currents evidently, whereas Na<sup>+</sup> currents remained unaffected [33]. LEV was found to be efficient and potent in inhibiting HVA  $Ca^{2+}$  currents in the cortical and periaquaductal grey neuronal populations, modulated only P- and L-type channels [8]. HVA  $Ca^{2+}$ currents were examined over patch-clamp recordings from rapidly-dissociated pyramidal neurons, and LEV was found to reduce those currents [32]. It also lowers glutamate transmission via presynaptic P/Q-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels on the the dentate gyrus granule cells and the amplitude of EPSC within that region [34]. LEV's inhibitory effects on the HVA L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels in hippocampal CA3 neurons in epilepsy were also shown by other researchers [35].

Effects of LEV on GABA- and glycine-gated currents were investigated by whole-cell patch-clamp methods administered on spinal and hippocampal neurons and cultured cerebellar granule and the results showed that observed reversal of the negative modulator activity on the two primary inhibitory ionotropic receptors might be relevant regarding the anti-epileptic mechanisms of LEV [28]. LEV was shown to strengthen GABA inhibition of neuronal circuits by blocking the GABA current down-stream (caused by repetitive administrations of GABA) in the cortex [36]. A decrease of excitatory synaptic transmission within hippocampal neurons by LEV was shown to involve zinc ion-dependent GABA type A receptor-mediated presynaptic modulation [37].

AMPA receptors have been shown to be altered by LEV since an evident reduction in amplitude, the frequency of mEPSCs and the kainate- and AMPA-induced currents was observed in cortical neurons in culture [38].

In a study which effects of LEV on AP formation and voltage-operated  $K^+$  currents were investigated in rapidly-isolated hippocampal CA1 neurons using wholecell configuration, LEV was shown to reduce repetitive action potential formation, affect the single action potential, decrease the total amount of APs, reduce the total depolarisation region of repetitive action potentials, increase the duration of the first AP insignificantly, prolong the second AP, decrease the slope of rise, decrease the voltage-operated K<sup>+</sup> current, and without effecting Na<sup>+</sup> and A-type K<sup>+</sup> currents reduced the delayed rectifier current [39]. The persistent Na<sup>+</sup> current was shown to be not affected by LEV in CA1 hippocampal neurons [324].

A study investigating the possible neuroprotective effects of LEV on the electrophysiological changes on striatal neurons stimulated by *in vitro* ischemia, introduced that LEV induces a small reduction of excitatory postsynaptic potential amplitude (recorded after synaptic stimulation in corticostriatal slices via sharp intracellular microelectrodes), reduces HVA  $Ca^{2+}$  conductances and is ineffective on fast Na<sup>+</sup> conductances (whole cell patch clamp recordings from rapidly-isolated rat

striatal neurons) [40]. The fact demonstrating lack of effects of LEV on Na<sup>+</sup> currents has been also shown by other researchers in rat hippocampal neurons [325].

LEV was reported to elevate the activity of the renal outer medullary  $K^+$  channel (channels that maintain the resting membrane potential) [326]. The inhibitory effects of LEV in cell culture on slowly inactivating delayed rectifier  $K^+$  current (KV3.1-encoded current) was pronounced to incorporate an underlying mechanisms through which it affects neuronal activity *in vivo* [327]. Also LEV was reported to restore altered astrocyte RMP through alterations in outward and inward rectifier currents, which points out stabilizing consequences for neuronal-glial interactions [328]. Depletion of Kv4.2, a dendritic  $K^+$  channel crucial for synaptic plasticity and the regulation of dendritic excitability was shown to be blocked by LEV [329].

Recordings in rat brain slices from CA1 neurons to quantify LEV's effects on IPSCs showed that it reduces inhibitory currents in a frequency-dependent manner [330].

In a study which aimed to examine the actions of LEV on the  $Ca^{2+}$  signaling induced by membrane depolarization and excitability in sensory neurons via the wholecell configuration and fura 2-based ratiometric  $Ca^{2+}$ -imaging methods, results showed that it significantly increases  $R_i$  and causes the membrane hyperpolarization from  $E_{res}$  in a dose-dependent manner. That study was pronounced to be the first evidence on the potential effects of LEV in the excitability of rat sensory neurons by an action that might involve  $K^+$  channel activation and inhibition of  $Ca^{2+}$  entry [41].

Via targeting high-voltage, N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels as well as the SV2A, LEV has been suggested to impede impulse conduction across synapses [304].

# 2.4. HCN Channels

HCN channels have a regulatory role on neuronal excitability in both peripheral and central nervous systems since they are commonly expressed in both peripheric sensory neurons and CNS neurons [331, 332]. They generate an inward current (hyperpolarization activated current,  $I_h$ ) at hyperpolarized membrane potentials, a mixed Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> current. Growing evidence shows that HCN channels are engaged within the development, progression and maintenance of chronic pain. But understanding the extent and mechanism of the impact they possess still requires further research [57].

In a study conducted to enlight the effects of the HCN channel activity in the thalamus on chronic pain, researchers injected a HCN channel blocker ZD7288 into the

VPL to the rats with monoarthritis or neuropathic pain. They observed a dose-dependent attenuation of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in addition to increased immunoreactivity of both HCN1 and HCN2 subunits within thalamus. They concluded with a suggestion such as the elevated HCN channel activity in the thalamus of the ascending nociceptive pathway plays an evident role in both inflammatory and chronic neuropathic pain conditions [57].

Anesthesia [333, 334], learning and memory [335, 336] and sleep and arousal [337] are some of the behavioral and physiological process which HCN activity takes a part in. Misregulations in their activity were demonstrated to lead to psychological and neurological disorders such as epilepsy [338], pain [339, 340], anxiety and addiction [341, 342].

Accumulating evidence indicates that deterioration of HCN channel activity is correlated with the development and maintenance of chronic pain, which is confirming the observation that inhibition of HCN channel activity introduces anti-nociceptive action [343-345]. In peripheral nerve injury, HCN protein accumulation along with upregulation of I<sub>h</sub> current was shown in dorsal root ganglion neurons [346] and the spinal cord [347]. Systemic or local application of a HCN channel blocker was demonstrated to reduce nociceptive behavior in animals [347].

At the supraspinal level, a correlation has been found between increased HCN activity and comorbidity or chronic pain. For instance, HCN1 expression level was found to be elevated in the amygdala of rats with CCI and inhibition of HCN channels was found to be anti-nociceptive [345]. In CCI model, enhanced I<sub>h</sub> current and increased HCN protein expression level were also observed in the PAG region, a finding that shows parallelism with the observation that HCN channel blocker infusion to this area attenuated neuropathic pain [339, 348]. Microinfusion of the same HCN channel blocker into the cortex (medial prefrontal or anterior cingulate) was also demonstrated to produce an antinociceptive effect in CCI [340] or spared nerve injury [349]. These observations led to a conclusion that activation of HCN channels in ascending nociceptive pathways might be a crucial component in chronic pain conditions.

As receiving the nociceptive data from several ascending pain pathways and connecting to the limbic system and cortex, thalamus has a pivotal role in neuropathic pain. The findings obtained from human imaging studies showing that changes within thalamus accompanies to neuropathic pain supports this statement [350]. Besides, the thalamic neuronal firing pattern has been shown to become irregular in patients within tractable pain as well [351, 352]. In the study investigating if the HCN protein expression within the thalamus gets altered in inflammatory and/or neuropathic pain conditions and if the HCN action in the thalamus can introduce any direct influence on nociceptive behavior, researchers found that chronic pain elevated HCN immunoreactivity and HCN activity inhibition in the thalamus attenuated thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia. In that study male Sprague Dawley rats and CCI model were utilized and test chemical was microinjected into the VPL [57], introducing significant similarity with the experimental methodology performed within this thesis.

In chronic pain that is induced by persistent inflammation, HCN channel activity was shown to be increased in both central and peripheral nervous systems, and VPL, being the final destination of the spinothalamic tract, has been suspected to be exposed to this increase [340, 353]. This suggestion was proved by Ding et al (2016) [57], who showed that microinfusion of ZD7288 into the VPL inhibited nociceptive behavior in rats with chronic pain induced by peripheric nerve injury (CCI) or inflammation, together with the finding that following nerve injury, HCN1 and HCN2 protein expression was elevated in the thalamus of the same rats.

Abnormalities in HCN channel activity were suggested to engage in the development and maintenance of chronic pain.  $I_h$  alters neuronal excitability by its influence on  $R_i$  and  $E_{res}$  in neurons [354]. Alterations in  $I_h$  induced by nerve injury was found o be related to the elevated sensory neuron firing [353, 355, 356].

Even though the presence of HCN channels were known, the study conducted by Ding et al. (2016) was the first study showing their contribution at VPL level to the neuropathic pain [57]. Another significant observation provided the perception of the specificity of HCN channels in neuropathic pain conditions since microinjection of the blocker did not alter thermal or mechanical nociceptive threshold in sham rats.

Results showing the participation of HCN channels to pain at VPL level are conforming to a recent finding introducing enhancer effect of activity of the HCN channels after nerve injury on synaptic transmission between the anterior cingular cortex and thalamocortical projection [340]. Since the VPL nucleus is a main relay site of the spinothalamic track for temperature and pain sensation [357], it is not surprising to observe that in neuropathic rats, neurons of VPL nucleus exhibit higher spontaneous firing together with evoked response [20]. Moreover, elevated HCN channel activity has been suggested to contribute to ectopic firing in chronic pain conditions [344, 355].

Intra-PAG or intrathecal application of HCN channel inhibitor was shown to decrease neuropathic pain behaviors [347, 348]. In addition to the report provided by Ding et al (2016) [57], this data also provides substantial support regarding an evident role of the supraspinal HCN channel activity in chronic pain.

HCN1 and HCN2 subunits amongst four HCN channel subunits (HCN1-4) were shown to be expressed in neurons through all the nervous system and pronounced to be highly relevant to pain modulation and processing [358-362]. HCN2 gene-knockout mice, which exhibited highly significant decrease in HCN2 protein expression in the brain areas such as thalamus and cortex, were shown to be conserved from thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia following inflammation [353], whereas HCN1 gene-knockout mice were shown to be partially conserved from generating cold allodynia [332]. Besides, elevated HCN1 and HCN2 protein expression was reported in the amygdala and PAG in chronic pain [345, 348].

In the study performed by Ding et al (2016) [57], it was demonstrated that HCN1 and HCN2 immunoreactivity was elevated in the thalamus of neuropathic rats. The exact mechanisms of HCN channel alterations in the thalamus effect chronic pain endures to be clarified, the data of the mentioned work suggest that inhibition of HCN1 and HCN2 activities might be a pharmacological approach in chronic pain.

# **2.5. Inwardly Rectifying K<sup>+</sup> Currents**

Presence of inwardly rectifying  $K^+$  ( $K_{ir}$ ) currents in neurons have been shown in several studies [363-368]. Classical  $K_{ir}$  channels have been shown to be abundantly presence within brain,  $K_{ir}2.1$  being expressed diffusely and inadequately in the entire brain,  $K_{ir}2.2$  strongly in the cerebellum and moderately throughout the forebrain,  $K_{ir}2.4$ in the cranial nerve motor nuclei of midbrain, medulla and pons,  $K_{ir}2.3$  mainly in forebrain and olfactory bulb [369-373].

 $K_{ir}$  channels have been demonstrated to have contribution to the long-lasting action potential plateau and establishment of highly negative  $E_{res}$ , leading to hyperpolarization [374]. This hyperpolarization has been suggested to close voltagegated Ca<sup>2+</sup> [375]. The observed hyperpolarization of  $E_{res}$  is mainly related to an increase in K<sup>+</sup> conductance [376-381]. Excitability of the neuron has been shown to be highly affected by these channels since blockage has been demonstrated to cause

depolarization and initiation of action potential firing [382].  $I_{Kir}$  within thalamocortical neurons has shown to represent an area of negative slope conductance in the current-voltage (I-V) relationship which generates K<sup>+</sup> currents activated by hyperpolarization, an effect mostly mediated by K<sub>ir</sub>2.2 channels. Moreover, unblock of this current has been demonstrated to amplify hyperpolarization [383].

K<sub>ir</sub> channels have been suggested to not solely regulate the active and passive electrical properties of cells, but also to participate in G protein-coupled receptor signaling as well. The possibility of their contribution to membrane excitability and cellular metabolic state was also proposed *in vivo* [384].

Extend of the  $K_{ir}$  conductance defines the value of  $E_{res}$ , in a way that if this conductance is high then the  $E_{res}$  becomes near to the equilibrium potential for K<sup>+</sup>. This results in absence of spontaneous electrical activity. This process and their essential voltage dependence provide these channels the ability to have a key role in the regulation of the action potential duration and maintenance of  $E_{res}$  in electrically excitable cells [385-387].

Inward rectification they induce has been shown to not to be an intrinsic function but a consequence of the block of outward  $K^+$  flux by intracellular components like polyamines and  $Mg^{2+}$ . Induced inward rectification was shown to represent diversity among types of K<sub>ir</sub> channels. For instance, K<sub>ir</sub>2.x and K<sub>ir</sub>3.x were pronounced to be strong, K<sub>ir</sub>4.x as intermediate and K<sub>ir</sub>1.1 and K<sub>ir</sub>6.x as weak rectifiers [384].

To investigate the roles of these channels,  $Cs^+$  and  $Ba^{2+}$  are often used. When applied,  $Ba^{2+}$  and  $Cs^+$  have been shown to restrain  $K_{ir}$  currents in a voltage-dependent manner. The inhibition induced by these agents has been shown to be stronger at hyperpolarized potentials [388-391]. Moreover, at hyperpolarized membrane voltages,  $K_{ir}$  current has been shown to increase, at first time-independently and later time-dependently [392].

It has been shown that among dopaminergic neurons of substantia nigra pars compacta, NT induces an excitation via reducing  $I_{Kir}$  and increasing the cationic conductance [393].

# 2.5.1. G protein-gated inwardly rectifying K<sup>+</sup> channels

G protein-gated inwardly rectifying  $K^+$  (GIRK) or  $K_{ir}3$  channels are components of a large family of inwardly rectifying  $K^+$  channels (Kir1 – Kir7). Inward rectification

means an alteration in slope of the I-V relationship at the reversal potential (*i.e.* the zero current level) [394, 395].

GIRK channels hyperpolarize neurons in reaction to the activation of many Gprotein coupled receptors and therefore regulate the excitability of neurons through, volume transmission slow synaptic potentials and GIRK-mediated self-inhibition [394].

Under physiological conditions  $E_{res}$  of a typical neuron has been shown to be positive to the equilibrium potential for K<sup>+</sup>. The little outward K<sup>+</sup> current via GIRK channels reduces the neuronal excitability. Neurotransmitters like dopamine, acetylcholine, serotonin, opioids, GABA, somatostatin and adenosine have been shown to activate these channels [396].

GIRK channel activation has been pronounced to modulate the neuronal network in several regions within brain at various levels. The basal activity of these channels has been demonstrated to contribute to the  $E_{res}$ , mainly altering the membrane voltage. This hyperpolarization of the  $E_{res}$  reduces electrical excitability. Additionally, receptor activation of GIRK channels has been shown to provide other levels of inhibition, to which three distinct alterations in signaling could be commonly described, namely neuron-to-neuron inhibition, neuronal self-inhibition, and network-level inhibition [394].

In mammals four GIRK channel subunits (GIRK1-4 or  $K_{ir}3.1-3.4$ ) have been shown to be expressed. GIRK1-GIRK3 subunits are pronounced to be the main types present in brain, while GIRK4 expression was shown to be low and therefore not participating evidently to cerebral GIRK currents [397].

Involvement of GIRK channels to pain perception has been shown in animal models. When there appears an abnormality regarding their function, altered neuronal excitability and cell death occurs, which is the basis of the suggestion representing the possibility of their contribution to several disease states. Therefore, GIRK channels were suggested to be a valuable new therapeutic target [394].

The notion suggesting the implication of GIRK channels to pain perception is based on studies showing GIRK channel activation via endogenous pain modulators like endorphins and endocannabinoids together with analgesic drugs and studies conducted with mice with GIRK channels mutations [398-402].

GIRK channels are considered as new targets for the development of new therapeutic agents in neuropathic pain management. Still, the pharmacology of these channels endures to be largely unidentified. Even though a number of drugs including antidepressants have been shown to block the GIRK channel, this inhibition requires relatively high drug concentrations and found to be not selective [403].

GIRK channels have been suggested to mediate a slower inhibitory postsynaptic potential after the fast inhibition mediated by ionotropic GABAA/glycine receptors [404].

Ligand bindings (such as hormones, neurotransmitters, drugs) to their G proteincoupled receptors activate GIRK channels. Afterwards, G protein stimulation, which consequently leads to activation of the GIRK channel, occurs. When this channel becomes open, it ables the migration of  $K^+$  out of the cell, consequently leading to  $E_{res}$ become more negative, meaning that activation of GIRK channels reduces spontaneous AP generation and suppresses the releasing of excitatory neurotransmitters [405].

In rat thalamic neurons, a relation between GIRK and high voltage activated  $Ca^{2+}$  channels was demonstrated [406-408]. In sympathetic neurons of rats [409], GIRK channel overexpression has been shown to decrease basal  $Ca^{2+}$  channel facilitation and attenuate noradrenergic inhibition of  $Ca^{2+}$  channels.

Possibility of the modulation of NT on GIRK channel activity, probably via GABAergic and dopaminergic modulation, has been proposed. Authors suggested that NT may reduce both dopamine and GABA-mediated GIRK currents by causing direct modulation of GIRK channels. Further experiments are needed to test this hypothesis [410].

As we merely start to clarify the participation of GIRK channels with different subunit configurations, their respective expression pattern at supraspinal level will give more functional insight [394]. Further research is required to relate obtained cellular observations to behavior and function. The development of novel methods such as conditional and cell-specific knock-out mice lines will be crucial to further advance our clarification of GIRK function. These methods will be important for further research of GIRK channels in disease and may contribute to design specific drugs, selectively opening or closing GIRK channels consisting of different subunit compositions, in treatment. [394].

### 2.6. NT and Pain

NT is an endogenous neuropeptide with analgesic effects which are opioidindependent [43, 44, 49, 50]. These effects have been suggested to be mediated by both NT receptor subtype 1 (NTS1) and NT receptor subtype 2 (NTS2) [44]. NT receptors were found widely in the CNS including some structures of pain circuits [44, 411-413]. Within the CNS, NT has been shown to be found exclusively in neuronal cell terminals, bodies, fibers [414] and in neuronal synaptic vesicles [415, 416], functioning as a neuromodulator or neurotransmitter [44].

According to the results obtained with radioimmunoassay method, presence of NT has been shown in the thalamus [417, 418], besides NTS1 has been shown to function within ventral thalamus [419]. Localization of the NT receptor NTS2 in brain was investigated and researchers found that lateral thalamus is a region where NTS2 is abundant [420]. NTS2 has a lower affinity for NT than NTS1, which is a high affinity receptor for NT [44, 421].

Administration of NT into pain related regions of nervous system, as PAG, RVM or spinal cord have been shown to induce a profound antinociception. Antinociception induced by NT has been shown not only in physiological pain but in chronic pain as well. So many evidence has provided the outcome that NT acts as a painkiller in different chronic pain models [44, 422]. Following nociceptive injury [46] or  $\mu$ -opioid receptor agonist injection [47] or stress stimulation [48], NT has been shown to display potent analgesia within CNS [44].

Clinically it is not convenient to use NT as a painkiller since it is highly susceptible to degradation and cannot overpass the blood-brain barrier. So far excessive effort has been given to specify candidates that can mimic antinociceptive effects of NT [44].

As mentioned above, when administered in supraspinal level, suh as intra-RVM or *icv* injection, NT and its analogues were reported to exert analgesic effects in visceral pain. The RVM is a substantial site involved in descending facilitation or inhibition of spinal nociceptive transmission [423] The dual influences from the RVM were reported to be mediated by anatomically distinct pathways, the descending facilitation or inhibition or inhibition system [44, 422, 424-427]

The complex mechanism of NT within RVM has been suggested to involve a pathway such as; at low dose, descending facilitatory system activates via high-affinity NTS1 whereas high dose could also bind to the low-affinity NTS2 in RVM, which played an important role in descending inhibitory system [44, 45].

NTS1 was pronounced to be, not totally but mainly, the responsible subtype for the antinociceptive action of NT formed through RVM [44, 425, 428-430]. In neuropathic pain, especially at spinal level, endogenous NT was suggested to play a role in later stage rather than early stage [431, 432] Analgesic role of NT at spinal level have been pronounced to be mediated by NTS1 [433]. In CCI model, intrathecal administration of NT was reported to alleviate thermal and mechanical hypersensitivities and this effect was linked to its interaction with mostly NTS1 [44]

Dose-dependent effects of NTS1 selective antagonist SR48692 injected to RVM were analyzed and researchers found out that endogenous NT induces facilitatory influences in the RVM. Results supporting the facilitatory effect of NT in visceral pain were obtained before as well [44, 429, 434-437].

Pronociceptive mechanism of endogenous NT emerges mainly in under normal condition, NTS2 likely being the predominate receptor [434, 438] Data obtained from some pharmacological studies also showed that blockade of neurotensinergic signal by antiserum against NT or NTS1 specific antagonist SR 48692 has been shown to potentiate morphine-induced antinociception [44, 428, 439].

As being the first relay station for peripheral nociceptive input and sending the project fibers to supraspinal pain related structures, the spinal dorsal horn carries importance for pain signaling. NT has been shown to introduce alterations within and related to spinal dorsal horn, for instance intrathecal injection of NT or its analogues has been shown to exert analgesic effects [44, 433, 440-443]. An excitatory effect at spinal cord level was suggested to be the mechanism, similar to its effect in the PAG and RVM.

The mechanisms underlying NT induced antinociception in various pain related supraspinal structures like thalamus or ACC are far from being fully clarified [44].

NT has been suggested to inhibit both GABA and dopamine mediated inhibition within ventral tegmental area dopamine neurons [410]. It also was observed that NT enhances GABAergic activity in hippocampal CA1 region, via a modulatory effect on L-Type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels [53]. In the VPL nucleus, presence of GABAergic interneurons has been shown [444], and expression of NTS1 on GABAergic interneurons was detected, a finding supported by the blockage of the effects of NT by the specific NTS1 antagonist SR48692. In CA1 interneurons, NT was shown to increase rate of AP firing while decreasing the afterhyperpolarization amplitude. The way neurotensin alters

GABAergic neuronal activity within hippocampus was pronounced to be also by phospholipase C [53]. Several studies suggested NT mediated increase in release of GABA in brain areas like globus pallidus, hippocampus, prefrontal cortex and striatum [54, 445-449]. An involvement of NTS1 in this effect was supported by findings showing blockage of NT results in GABA release elevation by SR48692 [450].

In a study analyzing the effects of NT on levels of GABA and glutamate in the substantia nigra pars reticulata and on dialysate GABA levels in the ventral thalamus, it was shown that NT dose-dependently increased local dialysate glutamate levels while reducing both local and ventral thalamic GABA levels [451]. Neurons within substantia nigra were pronounced to inhibit the neurons in VPL nucleus via GABAergic synapses [452].

The functional interaction between NTS1 and opioid has been suggested to affect the alterations of morphine on supraspinally-mediated nociceptive processes [453] while also a synergistic effect at supraspinal level to decrease inflammatory pain between NTS2 and morphine was pronounced [44, 454].

Relation between neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic pathways was shown in PAG level. Activation of NTS1 in PAG has been suggested to induce a metabolic glutamate receptor 5 (mGluR5) mediated release of endogenous cannabinoid, which in turn binds to cannabinoid (CB) receptor type 1 (CB<sub>1</sub>) and decreases release of GABA, leading to a disinhibition [44, 455].

The PAG integrates inputs from higher brain regions and arranges nociception through a descending pathway through the RVM and ends in the spinal dorsal horn [100]. Microinjection of NT into PAG leads to reduced nociceptive responses [456], indicating the suggestion that PAG probably is one of the structures in which NT exerts its antinociceptive effect. Electrophysiological studies introduced the observation that NT have a predominant excitatory effect on PAG neurons, some projecting to RVM [457-459]. Receptor activation by NT leads to opening of nonselective cation channels [458]. Surprisingly, antagonist pre-application was found to be not enough to inhibit excitatory effects of NT on PAG-RVM neurons. In local neurons, NTS1 activation was shown to lead to glutamate release and action potential in PAG, while inhibiting GABAergic synaptic transmission which induces neuronal excitation and glutamate release, leading to mGluR5 mediated production of endocannabinoids. In turn, released endocannabinoids activates presynaptic CB<sub>1</sub> receptors and decrease GABA release in

the PAG [455]. NT relieves GABAergic inhibitory control on neurons projecting to RVM and by this way facilitates excitation in PAG [44].

For the ionic mechanisms leading to the NT mediated increase in GABA release, inhibition of resting K<sup>+</sup> channels resulting in depolarization of GABAergic interneurons, leading to an increase in GABA release and AP firing, or increasing AP firing frequency without affecting depolarization have been suggested. NT was also suggested to modulate some certain subtypes of Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels. L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels have been suggested to take a part in NT mediated GABA release elevation [53]. Also, inhibition of N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels was shown [460] together with low-voltage– activated Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels such as T-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels and high-voltage–activated Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels such as L-type or N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels [51-53]. The release of GABA induced by NT has been proposed to be mediated by NTS1 [53, 450]. Activation of NTS1 has been shown to be accompanied with PLC and as a consequence, activation of PKC. Mentioned processes together with intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> release take part in the elevation of GABA release induced by NT [53]. The PKC activated by NT phosphorylates L type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels [53, 461].

NT has several roles for being a neurotransmitter, also being a modulator of other neurotransmitters consequently affecting serotonergic, dopaminergic, cholinergic, glutamatergic and GABAergic systems [49, 54-56]. NT has been studied rgarding its interaction with the dopaminergic system widely, and its effects on other neurotransmitter systems have been demonstrated [462].

Studies investigating the effect of NT on cholinergic transmission introduced that cholinergic neurons are directly or indirectly modulated by NT. [463-466]. Data obtained from electrophysiological studies showed that NT produces depolarization and rhythmic bursting in cholinergic neurons [467-470]. Via a decrease in inwardly rectifying  $K^+$  conductances among cholinergic neurons, NT has been shown to induce excitation [471].

Effect of NT on serotonergic neurotransmission has been studied mainly focusing on anatomical data, such as observation of neurotensinergic innervations to densely serotonergic areas [414, 472]. NTS1 also has been shown to be present on serotonergic neurons [473, 474]. The role of NT within raphe has been suggested to be related to nociceptive function of serotonergic system [429].

In terms of GABAergic neurotransmission, NT was demonstrated to increase GABAergic activity in hippocampus, striatum, prefrontal cortex and globus pallidus [54, 447, 450, 475], whereas it has a contrary effect by a dopaminergic system related mechanism in substantia nigra and the ventral thalamus, mainly mediated by NTS1 [451].

NT has been demonstrated to increase glutamate release in brain areas, like substantia nigra, the striatum, frontal cortex and globus pallidus [451, 476-478]. Since an excess of glutamate can induce excitotoxicity NT has been suggested to enhance glutamate excitotoxicity [479, 480]. Together with its enhancing effect on glutamate release, NT also proposed to modify the function of glutamate receptors and elevate apoptotic cell processes which is induced by glutamate exposure [480].

When released from intrinsic glutamatergic spinal cord neurons, NT through NTS1 receptors has been shown to hyperpolarize excitatory interneurons while depolarizing inhibitory interneurons [442]. This finding was pronounced to be in parallel with the observation that when administered intrathecally, NT introduces antinociceptive effects [481-483].

Activation of NTS1 has been shown to induce excitatory effects through Gproteins, leading to intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  influx. Consequently, an increase in intracellular cAMP, cGMP, and inositol trisphosphate; and increased activities of Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase, PLC and PKC occur [484-491]. NTS1 has been shown to have a close association with glutamatergic and dopaminergic processes promoting and reinforcing glutamate signaling in distinct brain areas via leading to an elevation of PKC activation and phosphorylation of the NMDA receptor [49].

# 2.7. Cannabinoidergic System within VPL

Supraspinal presence of CB receptor type 2 (CB<sub>2</sub>) expression in the brainstem [492] and brain centers at higher levels, including the thalamus [493] and cerebellum [494] has been reported. Previously, a new contribution regarding CB<sub>2</sub> receptors at spinal level in altering nociception in neuropathic, but not sham-operated, rats [495] was shown, demonstrating their existance in the spinal cord of neuropathic rats [42, 496-498].

In a study conducted for determination of localization for  $CB_2$  receptors at supraspinal level together with its localization on structures with well-accepted role in neuropathic pain processing such as the thalamus [182, 499], authors demonstrated that within thalamus  $CB_2$  receptors might take a part in the inhibitory effects of the ligands effective in neuropathic conditions. Von Frey filaments and *in vivo* electrophysiology techniques were utilized on male Sprague–Dawley rats. They reported an attenuation in evoked responses and spontaneous activity within VPL in neuropathic, but not shamoperated, rats by selective  $CB_2$  agonist admisnistered to thalamus directly. In other words  $CB_2$  agonist attenuated responses of VPL neurons which are mechanically evoked. With SR144528, this effect was shown to be blocked whereas no blackage was demonstated with AM251, the  $CB_1$  receptor antagonist. That study was the first report introducing a functional effect of  $CB_2$  receptors at supraspinal level regarding neuronal activity in neuropathic pain. Another observation of the study was the fact that neurons within VPL exhibit evidently higher burst and spontaneous activity in neuropathic rats, compared to sham-operated group. Besides VPL neurons response in a larger extent when noxious mechanical stimuli is applied to the neuropathic group campared to sham-operated rats, corroborating previous research in neuropathic rats [182] and a model of spinal cord injury [20, 42].

Presence of  $CB_2$  receptors in thalamus was shown, eventhough it was at lower levels compared to  $CB_1$  receptors [493], and authors suggested this receptor to modulate nociceptive processes. Absence of effects on the VPL neurons of sham-operated rats was pronounced to demonstrate the neuronal responses to e controlled less under nonpathological conditions at this level [42].

When administered directly to the thalamus, SR144528 alone shown to lack a modulatory effect on evoked or spontaneous responses, while increasing burst activity in neuropathic rats. Authors concluded  $CB_2$  receptors within the thalamus might take a part in the alterations emerging from neuropathic pain states, since alteration of responses within VPL neurons in neuropathic, but not sham-operated, rats were observed [42].

 $CB_1$  agonists has been shown to redyce pain behavior and evoke neuronal responses in neuropathic rats, but they were also pronounced to produce psychoactive side-effects [495, 500-503]. Microinjection of WIN55212, the mixed  $CB_1$  and  $CB_2$  receptor agonist, into the intralateral posterior thalamus has been shown to attenuate nociceptive behavioral processing in naive rats [504].

When administered systemically, selective  $CB_2$  agonists were demonstrated to display analgesic effects in models of neuropathic [498, 502, 508, 509, 511] and inflammatory [498, 505-510] pain.

Even though absence of effects of JWH-133, a CB<sub>2</sub> receptor agonist, shamoperated group was shown, administration of this agent locally into the VPL has been demonstrated to attenuate the spontaneous activity significantly, whereas burst activity was found to be not affected. The relevance of mentioned differential effect of the CB<sub>2</sub> agonist on burst vs. spontaneous activity is unclear for now. The observation that the CB<sub>2</sub> receptor agonist can diminish the facilitated spontaneous activity of VPL neurons, together with the inhibition regarding both innocuous- and noxious-evoked responses, leads to the conclusion introducing possible role of the supraspinal CB<sub>2</sub> receptors in the inhibitory actions of systemically administered CB<sub>2</sub> receptor agonists in terms of mechanical allodynia [42, 498, 502, 508, 509, 511].

The contribution of CB<sub>2</sub> receptors at VPL level to pain in neuropathic rats might emerge from a consequence of elevated coupling of pre-existing receptors or increased receptor expression. In fact, after a damage to the peripheral nerve, protein expression specific for this receptor has been demonstrated to be elevated in the afferent terminals of sensory nerves in the superficial laminae of the spinal cord dorsal horn [496]. Besides, the assumed function of the endocannabinoids in altering thalamic neurons in neuropathic conditions was also investigated. Intrathalamic microinjection of SR144528 alone has been shown to not to change spontaneous or evoked responses significantly. Conversely, SR144528 has been shown to increase burst firing of VPL neurons in spinal nerve ligation model (SNL) rats. These results indicate a complex role of CB<sub>2</sub> receptors in the tonic control of activity of neurons in the thalamus. The importance for the absence of actions by CB<sub>2</sub> receptor antagonism on spontaneous activity compared to burst activity is not clear yet, however it has been suggested that CB<sub>2</sub> receptors might have an evident effect within VPL in tonic inhibition of neuronal activity. Also burst activity has been shown to transmit more input than single spikes, and there is more possibility of a burst than of single spikes generating a single postsynaptic spike [512]. Another suggestion was the one involving the data showing single spikes and burst firing to convey distinct information [513], in a way that some specific burst parameters convey specific information among neurons [514].

Data obtained from that study complement the work representing a new role for the CB<sub>2</sub> receptor at the spinal cord in neuropathic conditions, compared to shamoperated rats [495], and the study showing the presence of CB<sub>2</sub> receptor mRNA at the spinal cord level of neuropathic, but not sham-operated, rats [497]. Even though the exact roles of CB<sub>2</sub> receptors at supraspinal level in the control of nociceptiove process is still unknown, CB<sub>2</sub> agonists have been pronounced to be antinociceptive. After nerve injury, the inhibitory effects of CB<sub>2</sub> receptor agonists have been suggested to be altered by thalamic as well as spinal [495, 497, 498] and peripheral [496, 515-517] sites of action.

### **3. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

# **3.1. Experimental Animals**

All animal care and experimental procedures were approved by the local ethics committee (Decision no: 2017-01 and 2019-01, Appendix I) and conducted in accordance with the standards of the European Community Guidelines, the Directive 2010/63/EU, on the care and use of laboratory animals.

10 to 12 weeks-old male drug or test naive Sprague Dawley rats weighing 200–250 g were used (number of individuals, n=7). The rats were kept in a storage room at a constant ambient temperature  $(23 \pm 2^{\circ}C)$  and relative humidity  $(50 \pm 10\%)$  under a 12 h light/dark cycle with free access to food (standart chow) and drinking water. Maximum number of rats per cage was 5.

# **3.2.** Chemicals

Chemicals used and suppliers are listed in Table 3.1.

Name of the Chemical	Supplier
LEV	Sigma Aldrich, USA
NT	Sigma Aldrich, USA
GBP	TCI Tokyo Chemical Industry, Japan
SR48692	Sigma Aldrich, USA
SR144528	Cayman Chemical, USA
ACSF	Tocris Bioscience, United Kingdom
Phosphate buffered saline (PBS)	Sigma Aldrich, USA
Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO)	Sigma Aldrich, USA
Physiological serum	Polifarma Ilaç San. Ve Tic. A.S., Tekirdag,
	Turkey
Ketamine	Richter Pharma ag, Austria / Interhas A.S.
	Ankara, Turkey
Xylazine	Bioveta a.s., Czech Republic / Intermed Ecza
	Deposu, Ankara, Turkey
Zinc polycarboxylate cement	Pentron, SpofaDental a.s., Czech Republic
Trypan blue solution	Sigma Aldrich, USA

Table 3.	<b>1.</b> <i>List</i>	of chemicals	s used
----------	-----------------------	--------------	--------

#### **3.3.** Apparatus

Apparatus used are listed in Table 3.2, together with model and brand information.

Table	3.2.	List	of	apparatus	utillized
-------	------	------	----	-----------	-----------

Name of the Apparatus	Brand and Model
Activity cage apparatus	Ugo Basile, Model no: 7441, 21036 Gemonio
	VA Italy
e-Von Frey	Ugo Basile, Model no: 38450, 21036 Gemonio
	VA Italy
Hargreaves apparatus	Ugo Basile, Model no: 37370, 21025 Gemonio
	VA Italy
Stereotaxic frame	World Precision Instruments (WPI), USA
Microinjection pump	Kent Scientific, Genie Touch, Torrington USA
Analytical balance	Ohaus, Switzerland
Vibratome	Leica VT1200S, Leica Biosystems Inc., IL,
	USA
Microscope	Olympus Corporation, MA, USA
Amplifier	Molecular Devices LLC, CA, USA

### 3.4. Administration of Drugs and Chemicals

GBP was choosen as positive control since it has been shown to induce antihyperalgesic, antiallodynic and neuroprotective effects in neuropathic pain [306].

Microinjection of the drugs to the awake and gently held animals performed at the following concentrations [518]; 3, 30 and 300  $\mu$ g LEV dissolved in PBS [519], 100  $\mu$ g GBP dissolved in saline [520, 521], 30 pmol and 10 nmol NT, as low and high doses considering the contrary effects, dissolved in 0.01 PBS in physiological serum, 3 fmol SR 48692 dissolved in 2% DMSO 0.01 PBS in physiological serum [428, 522], 48 ng SR144528 in 500 nL in ACSF [42].

Electrophysiological experiments were performed with 300  $\mu$ g dose of LEV since most evident effects were observed at that dosage in *in vivo* experiments. For the mechanistic studies, 30  $\mu$ g dose of LEV was chosen so that suppression of any possible reversal can be avoided.

Pretreatment and treatment of antagonists were performed 10 minutes before microinjection of LEV or its solvent, PBS, respectively [428].

## 3.4.1. Insertion of the cannula

At the same session with CCI surgery, cannula implantation was carried out. Rats were placed in the stereotaxic instrument. A guide cannula was implanted in the right VPL, since it is the contralateral site to the injury. Coordinates from the brain atlas were as follows [174]: 3.5 mm lateral to the midline, 3.4 mm posterior to the Bregma, distance to the skul surface 6.5 mm ventral. Fixation of the guide cannula to the skull was performed with jeweler's screws and dental acrylic. A 33-gauge stainless steel wire dummy cannula was used to reduce the incidence of occlusion by inserting into the guide cannula. Microinjection was performed through 33-gauge cannula which was extended 0.5 mm beyond the tip of the guide cannula. The 33-gauge cannula was attached to a Hamilton microsyringe through polyethylene-10 tubing (PE-10). Infusion pump was programmed to deliver a volume of 0.5  $\mu$ L over a period of 1 min. The needle was held for 1 more min before retraction to restrain any scattering [57].

Following the termination of each experiment, injection site was confirmed via visual examination of thalamus sections. Trypan blue was microinjected at the end of experiments and brains were collected. Coronal sections obtained from the injection site were used for visual examinations [57, 518]. An example is illustrated in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1. Representaton of the location for rat VPL [57].

### 3.5. Establishment of the Neuropathic Pain Model

The surgical procedure was performed aseptically. CCI model was done according to the method of Bennett and Xie [57, 229] with some modifications. Rats were anesthetized with 90 mg/kg ketamin (intraperitonally, *i.p.*) and 10 mg/kg xylazine (*i.p.*) [523]. Afterwards, left sciatic nerve was exposed in the mid-thigh and using 4/0 silk sutures, four ligatures were loosely placed around the sciatic nerve, with a 1.0–1.5

mm interval. Skin incision was closed with hidden sutures. Rats in sham group received the same procedure but without nerve ligation.

Only the completely healed subjects were used for experiments. After surgical procedures, rats were housed in the cages individually for 7 days, since one week has been pronouced as the recovery time in several studies [312, 524, 525].

Considering the findings showing the most evident and stable effects of this model on post-operation day 14, assessments were started on that day [243, 244, 524].

The behavior and posture of the rats were carefully monitored on the first postoperative day and through the recovery from the anesthesia. The weight gain and general behavior of the rats were observed throughout the postoperative period. The development of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia were assessed at the 13<sup>th</sup> day after surgery [42].

#### **3.6.** Assessment of Locomotor Activity

#### 3.6.1. Activity cage apparatus

Horizontal and vertical locomotor activities of the rats were assessed by activity cage apparatus (Ugo Basile, Model no: 7441, 21036 Gemonio VA Italy) [526] for 20 minutes starting 15 minutes after microinjection on the post-operative day 18.

## 3.7. Assessment of Antihyperalgesic and Antiallodynic Responses

Experiments were performed at 15, 30, 45, 60 and 90 minutes after administration of the test chemical so that disappearance of the effect can be observed, supporting the observation for the effect to be drug related. Each test was performed at different days on the same animal, the interval being two days. Before test days, the subjects were habituated to test conditions in the test box via spending 1–2 h daily for 2 days [57, 518].

#### **3.7.1.** Hargreaves test

Hargreaves test was used for the assessment of thermal hyperalgesia since it is a commonly used and validated method. Hind paw withdrawal latency in response to radiant heat was measured using a plantar test apparatus using a modified Hargreaves thermal testing device (Ugo Basile, Model no: 37370, 21025 Gemonio VA Italy) and mainly according to the method described by Hargreaves et al. (1988) [528]. Rats were placed individually into a compartment enclosure on a glass surface. After a 15 min habituation -or until exploratory behavior was no longer observed- a mobile heat source

was positioned under the plantar surface of the right hind paw. Activated light beam of radiant heat was applied through the glass floor with a cut-off time of 30 sec [529]. Recording was done automatically by a digital timer as the response latency for paw withdrawal to the nearest 0.1 s. To prevent thermal sensitization the mean withdrawal latency (s) was determined from the average of two trials separated by a 5-min interval [173, 530].

### 3.7.2. E-Von Frey test

For the assessment of mechanical allodynia, e-Von Frey test was used since it is a validated method. Paw withdrawal thresholds to mechanical stimuli were measured using an electronic Von Frey device (Ugo Basile, Model No: 38450, Varese, Italy). Rats were placed in individual plastic cages on an elevated wire mesh platform and were allowed to habituate for at least 15 min or until exploratory behavior was no longer observed. A rigid tip was applied to the midplantar region of the left hind paw. Mechanical stimulation was terminated with the withdrawn move of the paw. Cut off was 50 g to avoid tissue damage. The mean of 2-3 consecutive measurements with 5 min intervals was used for the analysis [527].

### **3.7.3. Dynamic plantar test**

For the animals in patch clamp groups, establishment of the neuropathy state was evaluated via mechanical allodynia assessment using the dynamic plantar aesthesiometer device (Ugo-basile, 37450, Verase, Italy).

Animals were placed in Plexiglas compartments individually, located on a perforated metal floor. Mechanical stimulus was applied by a metal rod (diameter, 0.5 mm) within the mobile device located under this metal floor. The rod applies increasing force to the paw via passing through the holes of the metal floor, and force stops automatically when the animal lifts his paw. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats to the increasing force were measured with an accuracy of 0.1 g. Before measurements, 15 min habituation -or until exploratory behavior was no longer observed- was performed. [531, 532]. The average of 4-6 measurements obtained at 5-min intervals was calculated. Cut-off value was 50 g [531, 533].

#### 3.8. Electrophysiological Studies

#### **3.8.1.** Preparation of the slices

For whole-cell electrophysiological recordings, 10 to 12 weeks-old sham and CCI operated male Sprague Dawley rats were used.

14 days after sham or CCI surgery, rats were deeply anesthetized with isofluorane and intracardially perfused with ice-cold N-Methyl-D-glucamine (NMDG)-based slicing solution containing (in mM): 2.5 KCl ,92 NMDG, 10 MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 20 hydroxyethyl piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES), 25 glucose, 1.2 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 5 Na<sup>+</sup> ascorbate, 30 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 3 Na<sup>+</sup> pyruvate, 2 thiourea and 0.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>. Brains were rapidly removed following decapitation and placed into an ice-cold NMDG solution. Acute coronal brain slices containing VPL, 200  $\mu$ m thickness, were obtained using a vibratome (Leica VT1200S, Leica Biosystems Inc., IL, USA).

An image of brain slicing by vibratome is illustrated in Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2. Slice preparation – Vibratome sectioning

Brain slices were transferred to a holding chamber filled with a solution containing (in mM): 92 NaCl, 2.5 KCl, 20 HEPES, 30 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 1.2 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 5 Na

ascorbate, 25 glucose, 3 Na<sup>+</sup> pyruvate, 2 thiourea, 2 CaCl<sub>2</sub> and 1 MgSO<sub>4</sub>. For all electrophysiological recordings, a single slice was transferred to the recording chamber and continuously perfused at a flow rate of 1.5 to 2.0 ml/min with ACSF, in mM: 125 NaCl, 2.5 KCl, 2.4 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1 MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 26 NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 11 glucose, 1.25 NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>. All solutions were saturated with 95% oxygen and 5% carbon dioxide. Recordings were conducted at room temperature. Unless otherwise specified, all drugs were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Saint Louis, MO, USA) [534].

# 3.8.2. Patch clamp recordings

The image of electrophysiological rig used in this study is illustrated in Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3. Electrophysiology rig

Neurons were visualized by an infrared differential interference contrast optics on an Olympus BX51WI microscope (Olympus Corporation, MA, USA). For whole-cell recordings; patch pipettes (2.5–3.5 M $\Omega$ ) containing (in mM): 120 K<sup>+</sup> methane sulfonate, 15 KCl, 10 HEPES, 0.1 egtazic acid, 2 MgCl, 5 Na<sub>2</sub>Phosphocreatine, 2 magnesium adenosine triphosphate, 0.3 guanosine 5'-triphosphate sodium (pH adjusted to 7.3 using KOH). Recordings were carried out using an Axon Multiclamp 700B amplifier (3 kHz low-pass filtered and 10 kHz digitized by a Digidata 1440A, Molecular Devices LLC, CA, USA) with Clampex software v10.6 (Molecular Devices LLC, CA, USA). Recorded neurons were held at -70 mV. Analysis of the recording was performed with Clampfit v10.6 (Molecular Devices LLC, CA, USA). R<sub>S</sub> (10–20 M $\Omega$ ) was monitored with a –10 mV hyperpolarizing pulse imposed every 60 s, and only recordings that remained stable over the period of data collection were used [534].

To examine the effects of CCI treatment on VPL neurons excitability, currentclamp input-output curves were obtained by injecting 500 ms-current steps with amplitude ranging from -300 to +1600 pA with 100 pA increments. I-V relationship were obtained by plotting the current response to voltage command steps of 2 seconds duration with 10 mV increments (-130 mV to -40 mV) starting from a holding potential of -70 mV. Membrane conductance was calculated as the slope of the linear regression obtained from the hyperpolarized part (from -130 mV to -70 mV) of the I-V relationship.

## 3.9. Statistical Analysis

GraphPad Prism 6.01 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, ABD) was used for statistical assessment and graph preparation. When multiple comparisons between groups were needed, data were analyzed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Tukey honest significant difference multiple comparison test. Post-hoc Bonferroni multiple comparison test was applied following two way ANOVA when comparing all the groups with one particular group.

In patch clamp experiments, membrane conductance parameter was evaluated by unpaired t test, while I-V curves were analyzed by two way ANOVA following Sidak's multiple comparison test. For other parameters t test was used.

Results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standart error of the mean (S.E.M.). Probability value (p) was considered statistically significant when less than 0.05.

### **4. RESULTS**

# 4.1. Effects on Locomotor Activity

As a marker for locomotor activity, effects of drugs or treatments on vertical and horizontal moves of the animals are shown in Figures 4.1-4.13. No significant difference has been observed for any group regarding drug, antagonist or solvent treatment. However, CCI establishment was found to decrease the number of vertical and horizontal moves in a statistically significant manner.



**Figure 4.1.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and Sham groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; against day 0 Sham is <sup>&&&&</sup>p < 0.001 and against day 18 Sham is <sup>+++</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.2.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and LEV 3  $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 LEV 3  $\mu$ g treated group is <sup>&&&</sup> p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.3.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and LEV 30  $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 LEV 30  $\mu$ g treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.4.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and LEV 300  $\mu$ g treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 LEV 300  $\mu$ g treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.5.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and GBP treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 GBP treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.6.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in Sham and 300  $\mu$ g LEV treated Sham groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.


**Figure 4.7.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and NT 10 nmol treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 NT 10 nmol treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.8.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and NT 30 pmol treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 NT 30 pmol treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.9.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and NT antagonist treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 NT antagonist treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.10.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in NT 10 nmol group pretreated with NT antagonist and CCI group in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 NT 10 nmol group pretreated with NT antagonist is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.11.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in LEV 30 µg group pretreated with NT antagonist and CCI group in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 LEV 30 group pretreated with NT antagonist is <sup>&&&</sup> p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



**Figure 4.12.** Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in CCI and CB antagonist treated groups in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 CB antagonist treated group is <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.



Figure 4.13. Number of vertical (A) and horizontal (B) locomotor activities of the rats in LEV 30 μg group pretreated with CB antagonist and CCI group in the activity cage test. Values are given as mean ± S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against Day 0 CCI is \*\*\*p < 0.001; and against day 0 LEV 30 group pretreated with CB antagonist is <sup>&&&</sup> p < 0.001. Two-way repeated ANOVA, posthoc Tukey test, n=7.</li>

### 4.2. Effects on Hyperalgesia

Since allodynia and hyperalgesia after CCI were shown to be more stable on postoperative day 14 and this time point was pronounced to represent peak responses together with presenting the most ideal conditions regarding inflammation due to the surgery procedure, experiments were started at that time point within this work [243, 244].

### 4.2.1. Mechanical allodynia

A significant reduction in paw withdrawal threshold was observed between Sham and CCI group (Figure 4.14).



Figure 4.14. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in CCI and Sham groups in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Significant difference between groups is \*\*\*p < 0.001. Twoway ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

There was an antiallodynia induced by LEV 300  $\mu$ g observed on the 30<sup>th</sup> minute after microinjection in the sham-operated group (Figure 4.15). Dose and time-dependent antiallodynic effects of LEV are shown in Figure 4.16. Time-dependent antiallodynic effects of both LEV and GBP are illustrated in Figure 4.17, showing a more significant effect of GBP compared to LEV.



Figure 4.15. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in Sham group treated with 300  $\mu$ g LEV in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Significant difference against CCI group is \*p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.16.** Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in the groups treated with 3, 30 and 300  $\mu$ g LEV in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group are; for LEV 300 \*\*\*p < 0.001 and \*\*p < 0.01; for LEV 30 <sup>+++</sup>p < 0.001 and <sup>++</sup>p < 0.01; for LEV 3 <sup>&</sup>p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.17.** Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in the CCI group and groups treated with GBP and 300  $\mu g$  LEV in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group for GBP group is <sup>&&&</sup> p < 0.001, for LEV 300 is \*\*\*p < 0.001; significant difference between GBP and LEV 300 groups are  $^{+++}p < 0.001$  and  $^+p < 0.05$ . Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

#### 4.2.2. Thermal hyperalgesia

As being a marker for hyperalgesic response against thermal stimuli, effects of test chemicals on paw withdrawal latency has been analyzed by Hargreaves test. A significant reducement was observed after CCI (Figure 4.18). No effect of LEV on this parameter was observed when microinjected to the sham group (Figure 4.19). Compared to LEV, GBP was found to be highly effective and its effects were time-dependent (Figure 4.20). A significant dose and time dependent effect for LEV microinjected to CCI rats was observed only at 15<sup>th</sup> minute after microinjection (Figure 4.21).



Figure 4.18. Paw withdrawal latency of rats in CCI and Sham groups in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Significant difference against CCI group for Sham group is \*\*\*p < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.19.** *Paw withdrawal latency of rats in Sham group treated with 300 \mug LEV in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean*  $\pm$  *S.E.M. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n* = 7.



**Figure 4.20.** Paw withdrawal latency of rats in the CCI group and groups treated with GBP and 300  $\mu$ g LEV in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group are; for GBP group \*\*\*p < 0.001 and \*p < 0.05, for LEV 300 is <sup>++</sup>p < 0.01; significant difference between GBP and LEV 300 groups are <sup>&</sup>p < 0.05, <sup>&&</sup> p < 0.01 and <sup>&&&</sup> p < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.21.** Paw withdrawal latency of rats in the groups treated with 3, 30 and 300  $\mu$ g LEV in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group are; for LEV 300 \*\*p < 0.01; for LEV 30 <sup>+</sup>p < 0.05 and for LEV 3 <sup>&</sup>p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

#### 4.3. Neurotensinergic Contribution

#### 4.3.1. Mechanical allodynia

In Figure 4.22, dose and time-dependent antiallodynia induced by NT microinjection is shown. NT antagonist SR 48692 was shown to have no effect on the parameter tested (Figure 4.23), but reversed the antiallodynia induced by NT (Figure 4.24). NT antagonism on antiallodynic effects of LEV is illustrated in Figure 4.25.



**Figure 4.22.** Dose-dependent antiallodynic effects of NT treatment in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group are; for NT 10 nmol group \*\*\*p < 0.001 and for NT 30 pmol group  $^+p$  < 0.05; significant difference between NT 10 nmol and NT 30 pmol groups is  $^{\&\&\&}p$  < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



Figure 4.23. Paw withdrawal threshold values of rats in CCI group and NT antagonist treated group in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.24.** Effects of NT antagonism on the antiallodynia induced by 10 nmol NT regarding paw withdrawal threshold values in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group for NT 10 nmol group is \*\*\*p < 0.001 and for NT antagonist pretreated NT 10 nmol group is <sup>&</sup>p < 0.05; significant difference between NT 10 nmol group and NT antagonist pretreated NT 10 nmol group is <sup>+++</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.25.** Reversal effect of NT antagonism on antiallodynic responses induced by 30  $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw withdrawal thresholds in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference between CCI and LEV 30 groups are <sup>+++</sup>p < 0.001 and <sup>+</sup>p < 0.05; significant difference between LEV 30 and NT antagonist pretreated LEV 30 is \*p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

# 4.3.2. Thermal hyperalgesia

Dose and time dependent antihyperalgesic effects of NT are illustrated in Figure 4.26. SR 48692 was shown to have no effect on thermal hyperalgesia (Figure 4.27), but reversed the antihyperalgesia induced by NT (Figure 4.28) and LEV (Figure 4.29).



**Figure 4.26.** Dose and time-dependent antihyperalgesic effects of NT treatment in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group are; for NT 10 nmol group \*\*\*p < 0.001 and for NT 30 pmol group <sup>+++</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n =7



Figure 4.27. Paw withdrawal latency values of rats in CCI group and NT antagonist treated group in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.28.** Effects of NT antagonism on the antihyperalgesia induced by 10 nmol NT regarding paw withdrawal latency values in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference against CCI group for NT 10 nmol group is \*\*\*p < 0.001 and for NT antagonist pretreated NT 10 nmol group is <sup>+</sup>p < 0.05; significant difference between NT 10 nmol group and NT antagonist pretreated NT 10 nmol group are <sup>&</sup>p < 0.001 and <sup>&&&</sup>p < 0.001. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.29.** Reversal effect of NT antagonism on antihyperalgesic responses induced by 30  $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw withdrawal latency in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference between CCI and LEV 30 groups is  $^+p < 0.05$ ; significant difference between LEV 30 and NT antagonist pretreated LEV 30 is  $^*p < 0.05$ . Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n=7.

### 4.4. Cannabinoidergic Contribution

#### 4.4.1. Mechanical allodynia

CB antagonist SR144528 was found to have no effects on mechanical allodynia (Figure 4.30).

Cannabinoidergic contribution is represented in the Figure 4.31 as the reversal effect of CB antagonist was found to be significant in 30  $\mu$ g LEV group pretreated with CB antagonist.



Figure 4.30. Paw withdrawal threshold values of rats in CCI group and CB antagonist treated group in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.31.** Reversal effect of CB antagonism on antiallodynic responses induced by 30 µg LEV administration regarding paw withdrawal thresholds in the e-Von Frey test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference between CCI and LEV 30 groups are \*\*\*p < 0.001 and \* p < 0.05; significant difference between LEV 30 and CB antagonist pretreated LEV 30 groups is <sup>+</sup>p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

#### 4.4.2. Thermal hyperalgesia

CB antagonist SR144528 was found to have no effects on thermal hyperalgesia (Figure 4.32), while it induced a reversal in the antihyperalgesic effects of 30  $\mu$ g LEV treatment (Figure 4.33).



Figure 4.32. Paw withdrawal latency values of rats in CCI group and CB antagonist treated group in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.



**Figure 4.33.** Reversal effect of CB antagonism on antihyperalgesic responses induced by 30  $\mu$ g LEV administration regarding paw withdrawal latency in the Hargreaves test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Within the groups significant difference between CCI and LEV 30 groups is \*p < 0.05; significant difference between LEV 30 and CB antagonist pretreated LEV 30 groups is \*p < 0.05. Two-way ANOVA, post hoc Bonferroni test, n = 7.

### 4.5. Electrophysiological Recordings

An evident significant difference was observed between sham-operated and CCI group utilized in patch clamp experiments (Figure 4.34).



Figure 4.34. Paw withdrawal thresholds of rats in CCI and Sham patch clamp groups in the dynamic plantar test. Values are given as mean  $\pm$  S.E.M. Significant difference between groups is \*\*\*p < 0.001. Unpaired student t test, n = 10.

### 4.5.1. Membrane passive properties

Effects of CCI establishment on passive membrane properties are represented in Figure 4.35. No significant difference was observed between groups regarding tested parameters.



**Figure 4.35.** *CCI treatment does not alter passive membrane properties of VPL neurons.* (A) *membrane capacitance (Sham: n=24; CCI: n=21; p=0.1914); (B)*  $R_i$  (Sham: n=24; CCI: n=21; p=0.6598); (C)  $E_{res}$  (Sham: n=24; CCI: n=18; p=0.5775). Student's t-test revealed not significant differences between groups for all the parameter tested. Data represent mean values  $\pm$  S.E.M..

## 4.5.2. Action potential frequency

Following CCI, significant difference regarding intrinsic neuronal excitability was observed at input currents 1400, 1500 and 1600 pA. (Figure 4.36).



Figure 4.36. CCI treatment modifies VPL neurons intrinsic membrane excitability. Action potentials firing frequency plotted against each value of injected current (from -300 pA to +1600 pA).
2 way ANOVA revealed a significant effect of CCI treatment on intrinsic neuronal excitability at high input current levels. Data represent mean values ± SEM. Significant difference between groups is \*p < 0.05.</li>

#### 4.5.3. I-V curve and membrane conductance

Effects of LEV treatment on I-V relationship (B) and membrane conductance (C) are illustrated in Figure 4.37, together with protocol related representative traces (A).



В

A



0 Control Lev 300 uM

Figure 4.37. LEV increases membrane conductance at hyperpolarized potentials. (A) Representative traces of a current response to voltage command steps of 2 seconds duration made in 10

mV increments (-130 mV to -40 mV) from a holding potential of -70 mV. (B) I-V relationship in the absence (Control) and in presence of LEV (Lev 300 uM, n=10) in neuropathic group. 2 way ANOVA revealed a significant effect of treatment with LEV (p<0.0001), command voltage (p<0.0001), and a significant treatment command voltage interaction (p<0.0001). Sidak post hoc analysis showed a significant effect of LEV at command voltage values from -130 mV to -90 mV. (C) Membrane conductance was measured as the slope of the I-V relationship between -130 mV and -70 mV. Student's t test revealed a significant increase of the membrane conductance in presence of LEV (Lev 300 uM) compared to the control value (p<0.001). Data represent mean values  $\pm$  S.E.M.; \* p<0.05, \*\*\* p<0.001. Comparison of CCI and LEV (LEV) 30  $\mu$  groups.



#### 5. GENERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS, RECOMMENDATIONS

#### **5.1. General Discussion**

Within the scope of this work, it has been demonstrated that antihyperalgesic effects of LEV in neuropathic pain display mechanisms within VPL. Those mechanisms involve at least, but not the last, cannabinoidergic and neurotensinorgic systems and possibly alterations on conductances which are activated at hyperpolarized potentials.

Understanding the correlational network of pain would be of great importance to translation of therapeutics, and in this thesis work LEV was examined within this context [13]. Although spinal mechanisms of processes concerning nerve injury resulting in the development of allodynia and hyperalgesia have been well investigated, supraspinal processes need further research. So far, a lack of effect has been shown with morphine administered at a spinal level, while a significant effect was observed when morphine was given systemically or supraspinally, especially for tactile allodynia [535-539].

As shown by several electrophysiological, radiological and anatomical evidence in humans and animals, VPL is takes an important part concerning perception of pain and the pathophysiology of chronic pain syndromes [89, 540-545].

Neurons in the human thalamic nuclei have been shown to induce excitatory responses to somatic sensory stimuli [546, 547]. Over a century ago, the proposition that elevated firing of thalamic neurons can cause hyperalgesia and allodynia was suggested for the first time [548]. Several recent observations have been found to subsequently support this theory, in such a way introducing that central pain syndromes can emerge from neuronal disinhibition, causing allodynia and spontaneous pain [18, 549, 550]. Stimulation of the primary ending area for spinothalamic tract, the ventral caudal region of the thalamus [551, 552], has been proposed to evoke a sensation of pain [10, 11, 553, 554].

Considering the fact that the ventrobasal complex of the mammalian thalamus nucleus has been shown to have nociceptive specific neurons, it is also obvious that VPL, as being a part of the mammalian thalamus nucleus, has nociceptive characteristics. [16, 555]. The VPL specifically receives thermal and tactile senses, sense of position and nociception from peripheral nervous system and transmits these information to the primary and secondary somesthetic areas of the cerebral cortex [17].

Neurons within VPL nucleus of neuropathic rats have been shown to exhibit elevated spontaneous firing as well as evoked response [20].

In neuropathic pain, pregabalin was shown to be ineffective on reducing aberrant spontaneous firing of VP WDR neurons [13] in contrast to its effects at spinal level [192], which shows consistency with the suggestion of excitability within thalamus not being fully dependent on spinal activity [13] also providing an insight to elucidation mainly focusing on supraspinal level. The fact that even after total transection of the spinal cord persistence of neuropathy induced changes within VPL draws attention to the high possibility that these changes are independent from ascending inputs [21].

In CCI it has been shown that VPL neurons sensitize to thermal as well as mechanical stimuli [15, 182]. In support to this statement, a significant difference between sham-operated and CCI group, both without LEV administration, with regards to this parameter was observed within this work (Figure 4.36) showing that CCI increases AP frequency to high current input within VPL.

As VPL represents a promising area to investigate antihyperalgesic effects of ligands and since LEV has a wide range of mechanisms, a high possibility of observing an alteration by the drug on the pathological processes within VPL was hypothesized. Moreover, in CCI, it has been shown that NMDA blockade can decrease nociceptive transmission within VPL [15, 499] and in another study LEV has been shown to reduce the excitotoxic effect of glutamatergic neurons by blocking NMDA receptors. [7, 34]. This resemblance supports the finding of this study demonstrating the antihyperalgesic effects of LEV at VPL level.

Recently a novel treatment approach has been suggested as a treatment strategy for neuropathic syndromes, focusing on targeting specific pain mechanisms rather than the underlying disease per se [79-82].

For many years the contribution of NT to pain processing has been investigated [556]. The antinociception induced by NT has been reported after its injection intracerebroventricularly [557], as well as into the regions rich in its innervation, areas like the thalamus, medial preoptic area, amygdala, nucleus raphe magnus and PAG [439]. The exact location of the microinjection site for NT has been suggested to be able to modify the intensity of the response, such as higher intensity reported for intra-amygdala injection than intracerebroventricular one [558]. In this work microinjection

of NT at a relatively high concentration was shown to induce significant antihyperalgesia.

At several different levels neurotensinergic activity modulate nociception [559]. It has been found to be even more potent than morphine [560, 561]. When administered centrally, NT has been shown to display an analgesic response in the acetic acidinduced writhing and the hot plate tests [50, 556, 562]. Following administration into RVM, NT has been demonstrated to induce a long-lasting antinociceptive effect in the tail-flick assay [435]. These findings support its effectiveness against nociception at diverse levels in supraspinal pain modulatory circuitry. Besides, NT also affects pain transmission directly in the spinal cord [563] in persistent [564] and of neuropathic pain [49]. The effect of NT on pain modulation has been proposed to be receptor-selective and dose-dependent [439]. Opposing and dose-dependent actions were suggested to be related to distinct and separate receptor subtype showing different affinity for the peptide as well as the involvement of diverse neuronal pathways that modulate pain [428]. Mounting evidence demonstrates that both NTS1 and NTS2 mediate the antinociceptive effects of NT, depending upon the species of rodent used and the antinociceptive test. Modulation of pain by NTS1 and NTS2 involves distinct spinal and/or supra-spinal neural circuits [49, 442]. In this study NTS1 was selected for further investigation.

NTS1 has been proposed to be the main receptor subtype regulating antinociceptive effects of NT [44, 433] while NTS2 was suggested to be the receptor subtype responsible for pronociceptive effects of NT under normal physiology [434, 438]. Accordingly, in this study NTS1 antagonist was used for the investigation of the involvement of neurotensinergic system to the antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic effects of LEV. Also, pretreatment of the NTS1 antagonist was observed, showing that NTS2 may also contribute to the antihyperalgesic and antiallodynic effects of NT at VPL level in CCI. Evidence showing that high NT dose also binds to NTS2 and introduce analgesia, and the finding showing synergism between NTS2 and morphine at supraspinal level supports this finding [44, 45, 453, 454].

Most of the studies demonstrating analgesic effects of NT have involved its high concentrations, since lower and probably more physiological concentrations induce hyperalgesia rather than analgesia [45, 425, 428, 439]. Moreover, administration of

SR48692, a relatively selective NTS1 antagonist which was also utilized in this study, into RVM or systemically, has been shown to facilitate analgesia, suggesting the high possibility of hyperalgesia function for endogenous NT [45, 428]. In this work, its administration has been found to exert no effect, while pre-administration leads to a reversal of antihyperalgesic effects of LEV and also NT. This may be related to its dosage and/or the possible neurotensinergic mechanisms within VPL not being the same as in other regions tested. Further investigation regarding its dose-dependent effects are necessary to understand the exact role of endogenous contribution of NT through NTS1 receptors among VPL to neuropathic pain.

In thermal analgesia, NTS1 has been shown to contribute to analgesic effects of NT [565, 566]. Opposite evidence has also been reported, such as the one showing the analgesic effects of NT not being antagonized by the NTS1-selective antagonist SR48692 [430], lack of correlation between the binding affinity of NT analogs to NTS1 and their analgesic effects [567] and lack of reduction of the NT-induced analgesia following of antisense oligonucleotides application targeted to NTS1 [43]. Nevertheless, in the case of formalin induced pain NTS1 has been found to be crucial in persistent pain pathways after systemic administration of morphine [49, 453]. And in this study, NTS1 was found to be the receptor subtype demonstrating to take a part in antihyperalgesia induced by LEV at the level of VPL.

NT was shown to lead to excitation within substantia nigra pars compacta dopaminergic neurons by reducing  $I_{Kir}$  and increasing the cationic conductance [393]. Moreover, NT was shown to decrease inwardly rectifying K<sup>+</sup> conductances among cholinergic neurons and induce excitation [471]. Within this study a possibility for LEV to strengthen  $K_{ir}$  currents was hypothesized. Also antihyperalgesic and antiallodynic effects of LEV was shown to be related to neurotensinergic system via antagonist pre-treatment. Nevertheless, the effect of NT antagonist was partial, therefore the possibility of several mechanisms including both neurotensinergic system and  $K_{ir}$  current alteration for LEV is still valid. Also, there is a possibility for NT to show diverse effects in different regions of the brain. Effects of NT on VPL neurons regarding  $K_{ir}$  channels with and without neuropathic pain state should be investigated with further studies.

Researchers speculated that NT may cause a direct effect on GIRK channel modulation, leading to an inhibition [410]. Similar to the suggestion above regarding the relationship between NT and  $K_{ir}$  channels, this speculation also should be tested at

VPL level with further studies since in this study the possibility of LEV to induce GIRK channel activation and have a mechanism related to NT has been suggested.

NT was shown to inhibit  $I_h$  in the rat [568]. In this study the possibility for LEV to inhibit the same current was pronounced, and effects of LEV was shown to be related to neurotensinergic system, supporting the hypothesis regarding  $I_h$  current inhibition.

Although NT has been shown to induce excitatory effects within PAG [456-459] it was also shown to depolarize GABAergic interneurons, alter L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels to increase GABA release [53], increase GABAergic activity in hippocampus, striatum, prefrontal cortex and globus pallidus [54, 447, 450, 475], inhibit N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels [460] and both low-voltage–activated Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels such as T-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels and high-voltage–activated Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels such as L-type or N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels [51-53]. Its enhancing effect on the release of GABA has been proposed to be mediated by NTS1 [53, 450]. NT was also suggested to be a modulator for also the serotonergic, dopaminergic, cholinergic, glutamatergic and GABAergic systems [49, 54-56]. Besides its release from intrinsic glutamatergic spinal cord neurons acting on NTS1 receptors has been shown to hyperpolarize excitatory interneurons and depolarize inhibitory interneurons [442]. Showing a wide variety of mechanisms, effects and pathways of NT at VPL level in pain should be investigated. This study introduces the need for that research since an evident antihyperalgesic and antiallodynic effect of NT microinjected into VPL has been demonstrated *in vivo*.

NTS1-selective and non-selective NT agonists have been demonstrated to produce potent antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic effects in nerve injured rats [433]. Investigating the involvement of NTS2 the antihyperalgesic effects of LEV should be performed with further studies since the effects were not completely reversed with NTS1 antagonist pre-treatment. Sustained effects can be related to contribution of NTS2 subtype or other non-neurotensinergic mechanisms. In this aspect, it should be noted that significant reversal by cannabinoidergic antagonist pre-treatment was also observed. It can be assumed that sustained effects after NTS1 antagonist administration can be linked to involvement of  $CB_2$  related mechanisms or neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic involvement might be sharing same or similar pathways within VPL after LEV administration since a correlation between these two systems have been demonstrated before, in such a way that via activation of NTS1, an increase in the release of endogenous cannabinoid occurs [44, 455]. In the last case and also

82

considering its effect on hyperpolarization induced currents, sustained effects can be related to other mechanisms, for instance the pathways leading to its electrophysiological effects, or else which should be investigated with further studies.

Presence of CB<sub>2</sub> receptor expression in the thalamus [42, 493] has been reported, suggesting its modulatory effects on nociceptive neurotransmission. Authors reported a functional action of CB<sub>2</sub> receptors at supraspinal level on neuronal activity in neuropathic conditions [182, 498, 499, 502, 508, 509, 511]. Intrathalamic administration of a selective CB<sub>2</sub> agonist was shown to attenuate spontaneous activity and evoked responses of VPL neurons in neuropathic, but not sham-operated, rats, in other words attenuated mechanically evoked responses of VPL neurons [42]. Effects were shown to be antagonized by SR144528 but not by AM251 [182]. That finding was the underlying basis for investigating the contribution of this receptor subtype to the effects of LEV in this study. Moreover, some shared mechanisms have been shown for both CB<sub>2</sub> activation and LEV.

Effects of  $CB_2$  receptor-mediated alterations within VPL were shown to be evident only under neuropathic conditions [42]. In this study,  $CB_2$  antagonism was shown to attenuate antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic effects of LEV. A relation between neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic systems was demonstrated [44, 455], and that finding supports the results observed from this study representing the contribution of both systems to the effects of LEV.

Even though administration of  $CB_1$  agonists has been shown to inhibit pain behavior and evoke neuronal responses in neuropathic conditions, they were also pronounced to produce psychoactive side-effects [495, 500-503]. Considering this fact,  $CB_2$  subtype was choosen for further utilization regarding the elucidation of antihyperalgesia induced by LEV.

The contribution of  $CB_2$  receptors at VPL level has been reported to arise as a consequence of elevated coupling of pre-existing receptors to their signal transduction systems or increased receptor expression. It has been suggested that  $CB_2$  receptors might act in tonic inhibition of neuronal activity within the VPL [42]. Having a wide range of mechanisms, in this study it is revealed that  $CB_2$  related processes are contributing to one of the mechanisms of LEV.

The exact roles of supraspinal  $CB_2$  receptors in nociception is still unknown [42]. Further investigation regarding this issue should be performed so that results to be obtained could provide aspects for  $CB_2$  related antihyperalgesia of LEV at VPL level to be enlightened in detail.

CB receptors are pronounced to be the pathway for GIRK channels in their role considering the inhibitory regulation of neuronal excitability in most brain regions. The function of GIRK channels has been shown to be involved in antinociception by cannabinoids [569]. These findings support the observations within this study in such a way that effects of LEV observed were shown to be related to cannabinoidergic system and a possibility of GIRK channel involvement were also predicted.

In the clinical study showing effectiveness of LEV on neuropathic pain, authors also suggested the possibility of LEV to be effective via its regulations in deep compartments of CNS since the effects observed were seen most significantly after a while from reaching peak serum concentrations [294]. Several studies introduced effectiveness of LEV in neuropathic conditions. Nonetheless the mechanisms involved for the observed effects are still not known completely [29].

When administered systemically, LEV has been shown to have antihyperalgesic effects in two models of human neuropathic pain [9, 274]. The similarity of the dose range between neuropathic pain and epileptic models suggests that the drug can be used in chronic pain patients at the dose used for the treatment of epilepsy in a safe manner.

Being different than the other anticonvulsants in terms of efficiency, LEV carries an etiology-dependent antihyperalgesic effect [9]. This specifity probably emerges from the original pharmacological profile and mechanism of action [274, 308, 309]. This observation leads to the conclusion that clinical utilization of LEV should be oriented according to the characteristics of the syndrome. This issue should be investigated in detail to form a better therapeutic approach.

In an *in vivo* study showing its antihyperalgesic effects, even the highest dose tested was shown to be significantly lower than the median toxic dose value for impairment of rotarod performance [9, 274], revealing a wide safety margin for LEV. In this study no significant alteration of locomotor activities was observed with LEV administration.

The presence of SV2A protein in thalamus [318] was another mainstay for this work with regards to the choice of a supraspinal microinjection site. Following the finding that LEV represents antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic effects, alterations regarding SV2A within VPL under neuropathic conditions should be investigated with further studies. For instance, a correlation between alterations in synaptic functioning and increased SV2A expression has been shown before [320].

Modulations induced by LEV have been shown to occur only in the presence of pathophysiological conditions in general, leading to the suggestion that LEV may not affect normal brain physiology [320]. These suggestions were based on its effects through SV2A. Observation of its antiallodynic effects against mechanical stimuli in sham-operated rats within this study shows that LEV may affect at least some of the pathways involved in mechanical allodynia but not in thermal hyperalgesia since no significant effect was observed on thermal hyperalgesia in sham group treated with LEV. At VPL level, these differences should be investigated with molecular techniques. Also results showing that LEV is effective against mechanical but not thermal stimuli in sham group introduce a resemblance to the data obtained within this study [9].

In terms of mechanism of action, LEV differs from classical antiepileptic drugs [309]. Indeed, recent findings indicate reduced high voltage-activated  $Ca^{2+}$  currents, as a proposed mechanism for antihyperalgesic effects of LEV [27], particularly the N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels [30] since these channels have been suggested to be essential for the development of neuropathic pain [570] and N-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channel blockers have been demonstrated to reduce allodynia [571] and hyperalgesia [571, 572].

LEV was shown to hyperpolarize membrane potential via  $K^+$  channels in dorsal root ganglions and this was suggested to be one of its possible mechanisms of action [29]. LEV hyperpolarizes the membrane from  $E_{res}$ , which means that LEV has effects regarding the neuronal excitability by an action that might involve activation of inhibition of entry of Ca<sup>2+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> channels [41].

Three major molecular targets have been suggested for LEV: inhibition of Ca<sup>2+</sup> Ntype channels, SV2A protein and the neuromodulatory action on 5HT, GABA,  $\alpha$ 2adrenergics, and  $\mu$ -opioidergic pathways. Researchers agree on the fact that the pharmacodynamics of this drug has not been fully elucidated [7, 22]. With the results obtained from this study, cannabinoidergic and neurotensinergic pathways together with its effects on currents activated at hyperpolarized membrane potentials can be added to its pharmacodynamic features.

In cell culture LEV was shown to inhibit KV3.1 current [327]. In addition LEV has been demonstrated to restore altered astrocyte RMPs by modification of outward

and inward rectifier currents [328]. Depletion of Kv4.2 was shown to be blocked by LEV [329].

Its ability to hyperpolarize membrane potential via modulating the activation of  $K^+$  channels and to inhibit  $Ca^{2+}$  entry into the cells were pronounced to be possible mechanisms of action [24]. Similarly, in electrophysiological studies carried out within this work, LEV has been found to increase membrane conductance of VPL neurons significantly only at hyperpolarized potentials (ranging from -130 to -90 mV). This might indicate that LEV alters a conductance which is active only at these potentials. Some of the possible conductances can be  $K_{ir}$ , GIRK and HCN channel current I<sub>h</sub>.

Further pharmacological studies are necessary for the exact determination of which channels and subtypes are involved in the effects of LEV within these hyperpolarized potentials, which have been planned by the research team who carried out this work.

 $K_{ir}$  channels have been demonstrated to generate hyperpolarization [374]. Hyperpolarization of  $E_m$  induced by  $K_{ir}$  channels is mainly related to an increase in  $K^+$  conductance [376-381]. Also unblock of this current has been demonstrated to amplify hyperpolarization [383]. In addition, its activation is supposed to reduce the excitability of the neuron since the opposite has been introduced showing that blockage of these channels induces depolarization and initiation of action potential firing [382]. The likelihood of the neuron to sustain an inactive state increases with the enhancement of this current [385-387].  $I_{Kir}$  within neurons has shown to represent a region of negative slope conductance in the I-V relationship which generates  $K^+$  currents activated by hyperpolarization, an effect mostly mediated by  $K_{ir}2.2$  channels [383]. In this study a similar trend within I-V curve was observed following LEV administration.

At hyperpolarized membrane voltage levels,  $K_{ir}$  current has been shown to increase [392], making its involvement to the observed effects of LEV more likely only at hyperpolarized potentials. Since their inward rectification was shown to represent diversity among types, further sudies are necessary to detect which subtype is involved [384].

An inhibitory effect of NT on  $I_{kir}$  and GIRK currents has been demonstrated [393, 410]. Findings of this study showed that LEV introduce antihyperalgesic effects, not totally but partially, through neurotensinergic system, and there is a high possibility of the drug to activate  $K_{ir}$  and GIRK currents. Three possible scenarios can be suggested if

LEV acts through these channels: The post-receptor signal transduction within neurotensinergic pathway induced by LEV can be different compared to the study showing the inhibitory effect of NT on these currents and/or the effect of LEV on these channels can be too evident that NT-regulated inhibition can not totally eliminate these effects. And lastly, neuropathic pain states can have modulatory effects on NT, such as alteration of the density and distribution of its receptors leading to different pathway activations or changing the endogenous concentrations of NT within the related area and resulting in dose-dependent diverse effects compared to physiological conditions.

GIRK channels are also inwardly rectifying  $K^+$  channels that hyperpolarize neurons. Their hyperpolarizing effects occur as a result to the activation of several G-protein coupled receptors, controling the neuronal excitability through GIRK-mediated self-inhibition [394]. Their presence within thalamus has been shown [573].

GIRK channel activation inhibits the release of excitatory neurotransmitters and spontaneous action potential formation [405]. Neurotransmitters like dopamine, opioids, acetylcholine, serotonin, GABA, somatostatin and adenosine have been shown to activate these channels [396].

GIRK channel activation has been pronounced to contribute to the RMP of neurons, mainly by membrane voltage shifting, decreasing electrical excitability. Since no effect of LEV has been observed with regards to Eres, possible contribution of these channels might involve other characteristic features. For instance, receptor activation of GIRK channels has been shown to provide other levels of inhibition, to which three different changes in signaling can be commonly described, namely neuron-to-neuron inhibition, neuronal self-inhibition and network-level inhibition [394].

Involvement of GIRK channels to pain perception has been shown in animal models, mainly through an abnormality regarding their function. GIRK channels have been demonstrated to be a valuable new therapeutic target for several diseases including neuropathic pain [394, 403].

With regards to the pain, the implication of GIRK channels has been suggested through observations linking these channels to pain modulators like endocannabinoids, analgesic drugs and endorphins [398-402].

Still, the pharmacology of these channels remains to be unexplored and more research is needed to link obtained cellular observations to behavior and function.

87

HCN channels have a regulatory role on neuronal excitability [331, 332]. They are specisically hyperactive in neuropathic conditions since microinjection of their blockers do not effect mechanical or thermal thresholds in sham rats [57].

 $I_h$ , an inward current HCN channels carry at hyperpolarized membrane potentials, is a mixed Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> current. Their activation has been demonstrated to contribute to the development and maintenance of chronic pain and enhanced activation of HCN channel after injury to the nerve on synaptic transmission, and antinociceptive effects of their antagonists have been shown [339, 340, 345-349]. Besides, under chronic pain conditions, increased activity of HCN channel has been suggested to be involved in ectopic firing [20,37]. Nerve injury induced alterations in  $I_h$  has been related to the elevated firing of sensory neurons [353, 355, 356]. Nevertheless, understanding the extent and mechanism of the impact they possess still requires further research.

The contribution of HCN channels to the neuropathic pain at VPL level has been demonstrated by evaluating thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia in the same model utilized within this thesis work and with same animal species. Authors concluded that the elevated activity of HCN channel in the VPL contributes to chronic neuropathic pain, but not in physiological conditions with regards to pain processing [57].

Observing no significant effect following LEV administration with regards to  $R_i$  and  $E_{res}$  strengthens the probability of this drug to inhibit HCN channel activity as a part of the mechanisms, since  $I_h$  alters neuronal excitability by its influence on  $R_i$  and  $E_{res}$  in neurons [354].

Compared to classical antiepileptics like carbamazepine and phenytoin together with novel agents such as lamotrigine and GBP, LEV has been shown to have a limited affinity for voltage dependent Na<sup>+</sup> channels, thus reducing the probability of disturbances in nerve conduction at demyelinating axons [574]. Conversely, a decreased neuronal excitability induced by LEV via several alternative mechanisms has been shown, which involve the facilitation of GABA and glycine inhibitory transmission, the inhibition of N-voltage-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels, the reduction of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> release [575-577] and also via enhancing chloride currents in the A type GABA receptor [316, 578]. As known, the drug works mainly at the SV2A protein binding site at the synaptic vesicle and SV2A has been suggested to be crucial in the modulation of the exocytosis; stimulation of presynaptically located SV2A probably diminishes release of neurotransmitters [316]. Exocytosis of the excitatory neurotransmitter

88

glutamate has been shown to be inhibited by LEV [579]. Processes mentioned above might be crucial regarding antihyperalgesic actions of LEV in chronic neuropathic pain, which has been shown to involve sensitization of glutamatergic pathways and increased transmitter release [580, 581].

In this study it was observed that LEV displays more significant effects against mechanical stimuli compared to thermal stimuli. Evaluation of this finding requires the understanding of the possible differences between thermal and mechanical allodynia, which will also provide insight in the mechanism that LEV likely exhibits and/or difference of sensitivity of VPL for mechanical versus thermal stimuli.

There have been several reports regarding the diversity between mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia at spinal level. Considering the fact that spinal nociceptive input also includes ascending transmission and that process is under modulatory control from supraspinal levels, it is not surprising to observe differences about mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia [537-539].

Against thermal stimuli, LEV was shown to induce antihyperalgesia only in neuropathic rats [9, 310, 311]. The antihyperalgesic effects of LEV shown by Hargreaves method within this study may arise from its direct effects on VPL neurons under neuropathic conditions since no significant effect was observed in sham group treated with LEV. Particular attention should be drawn to the finding introducing the fact that in neuropathic rats, VP neurons elevate evoked responses to dynamic brushing, and punctate mechanical stimuli, but less so to heat stimulation. In addition, those neurons in SNL rats have been shown to exhibit higher rates of spontaneous firing [13].

More evident effect of LEV on mechanical allodynia observed in this study supports the assumption that LEV may alter mechanical allodynia related alterations rather than thermal hypersensitivity related ones to a greater extent in neuropathic conditions. Also, it was observed that only at 15<sup>th</sup> min after microinjection of LEV there was an antihyperalgesia effect against thermal stimuli while most evident antiallodynia against mechanical stimuli was observed around 30<sup>th</sup> min after microinjection. This difference may emerge from the diversity between pathways of thermal hyperalgesia and mechanical allodynia in terms of signal transduction from peripheral to supraspinal areas.

LEV has been shown to induce antihyperalgesia in healthy subjects against mechanical stimuli, whereas no effect on thermally evoked stimuli was observed [9].

That finding supports the result obtained within this work showing its antihyperalgesic effect on sham group only in mechanical allodynia. The resemblance between systemically and intra-VPL administration within this regard introduces the suggestion that mechanisms of LEV also has a link with mechanical hypersensitivity pathways in a greater extent compared to thermal processes.

While thermal hyperalgesia was suggested to include both spinal and supraspinal circuits, mechanical allodynia has been shown to include only a supraspinal loop. That difference was pronounced to be related to different fiber types affecting afferent inputs. Another indication was suggested for this process as thermal hyperalgesia was found to be possibly related to small-diameter opioid-sensitive primary afferent fibers, while mechanical allodynia was shown to be largely independent of small-fiber input in neuropathic pain [539, 582]. Diverse neuronal pathways were suggested to underlie the abnormal sensory responses to thermal and tactile stimuli [539]. Considering the fact introducing central pain to be also driven by the pathological activity of spinothalamic pathways, it can be suggested that diversity among mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia may also differ in signal process within supraspinal areas [583].

A greater extent of inhibition on responses of VP neurons of neuropathic rats, as normalizing the hypersensitivity, for mechanically evoked responses compared with heat shows high resemblance with the action of gabapentinoids on spinal lamina I and V neurons in neuropathic rats [584, 585]. Also there has been pronounced to be a correspondence between these findings and clinical research [586-590]. Together with the findings mentioned above, it can be suggested that VPL nucleus represents sensitivity to a greater extent to the mechanical stimuli compared to thermal stimuli. This suggestion is consistent with the results obtained in this study, representing a better effectiveness of LEV administered intra-VPL on mechanical allodynia.

The receptor location, density and intracellular activity of that neuron change the response against the thermal and mechanical stimuli. It can be concluded that within VPL the neurons receiving mechanical stimuli and can be affected by the mechanisms LEV introducing its effects are more abundant than the neurons receiving thermal stimuli, since more evident effects of LEV has been demonstrated for mecanical hyperalgesia. Based on the speculation showing that if a neuron had a greater proportion of receptors crucial for mechanical allodynia, namely AMPA and metabotropic receptors, than those linked to thermal hyperalgesia, namely NMDA receptors,

90

mechanical sensitivity might be the consequence for that neuron [112, 113, 123] and it can be hypothesized that within VPL LEV affects the neurons with higher proportion of AMPA and metabotropic receptors. This possible observation introduces a mechanism for the drug, such in a way that showing it may have effects on AMPA and metabotropic receptors more likely than NMDA receptors. Considering the effectiveness of the drug on thermal hyperalgesia, the finding showing that LEV reduces the excitotoxic effect of glutaminergic neurons by blocking NMDA receptors also supports the involvement of this pathway to its antihyperalgesic effects.

With regards to the fact that  $A\delta$  mechanoreceptors and C-thermoreceptors have been suggested to synapse and signal on different regions or different neurons of nervous system, it can also be suggested that the input is processed through the neurons having more AMPA and metabotropic receptors within VPL, so LEV has been found to be more effective on mechanical allodynia when microinjected to VPL in this study [135-139, 158].

Even so, NMDA receptor activation has been purposed to increase the actions of coactivation of metabotropic glutamate and AMPA receptors in producing mechanical allodynia [147, 155]. It means that the hyperalgesia induced by LEV may also include mechanisms related to NMDA receptors evidently, even though its effects were found to be more significant for mechanical allodynia. Antihyperalgesia induced by LEV against thermal hyperalgesia supports this suggestion.

Considering the findings showing that substance P and NK-1 receptors have been shown to be important mediators of noxious mechanical stimuli [169-171], while they were found not to be related to thermal hyperalgesia [172], it can also be suggested that LEV has a more favorable effect on these pathways.

GBP was chosen as positive control since its effects has been demonstrated before [306]. In this study GBP represented more significant effects than LEV. The evident difference in efficiency between the actions of GBP and LEV may emerge from the distinct mechanisms of actions for these drugs: SV2A introduces different mechanisms from that of gabapentinoids [315-317]. Further research is promising regarding evaluation of its mechanisms so that the validity of gabapentinoids will increase for neuropathic pain treatment. An inhibitory effect of the gabapentinoid pregabalin on responses of VP neurons, as normalizing the hypersensitivity to heat and mechanical stimuli only in neuropathic rats introduces the suggestion that mechanism of action of
GBP becomes more effective in neuropathic pain state since the alterations in pathophysiology of neuropathic pain results in more sensitive conditions for those mechanisms [13]. GBP should also be studied in more detail to show its mechanisms within VPL, for instance, with patch clamp techniques. This investigation will be performed in forthcoming projects.

Caution is warranted while discussing the data, regarding the anatomical interpretation. Even though, further analysis of the diffusion of LEV into adjacent brain areas is necessary so that specificity of the effect in VPL can be detected. For certain confirmation electrophysiological studies in neuropathic SV2A gene-deleted mice at supraspinal level can be utilized, unfortunately this has yet to be applied [42].

According to altered responses linked to clinical neuropathic pain, mechanical allodynia was suggested to be the most appropriate behavioral measure, therefore mechanical allodynia was used for demonstration of the presence of neuropathic pain state among the patch clamp group [42].

## **5.2.** Conclusions

In conclusion, LEV was shown to have antihyperalgesic effets in CCI model of neuropathic pain, which are modulated at the level of VPL by cannabinoidergic (via CB<sub>2</sub> receptor subtype) and neurotensinergic (via NTS1 receptor subtype) systems and possibly by alterations on conductances which are active at hyperpolarized membrane potentials. Another finding carrying importance in elucidating its mechanisms was the observation showing its more evident effect on mechanical allodynia rather than thermal hyperalgesia. Last mentioned difference might emerge from some possible diversity, regulation or alterations within VPL such as differences in receptor density, location, and intracellular activity. It can be concluded that within VPL the neurons receiving mechancial stimuli and can be affected by the mechanisms LEV introducing its effects are more abundant than the neurons receiving thermal stimuli. Considering the finding that AMPA and metabotropic receptors are far more involved than NMDA receptors to the mechanical allodynia [108, 139, 140, 147, 150-154], it also can be speculated that LEV may represent antihyperalgesic effects trough AMPA and metabotropic receptors in a more favorable way compared to NMDA receptors.

Considering the fact that  $A\delta$  mechanoreceptors and C-thermoreceptors have been suggested to synapse and signal on different regions or different neurons of the nervous system, it can also be suggested that the input is processed through the neurons having more AMPA and metabotropic receptors within VPL, so LEV has been found to be more effective on mechanical allodynia when microinjected to VPL in this study [135-139, 158].

With regards to the findings showing that substance P and NK-1 receptors have been shown to be important mediators of noxious mechanical stimuli [169-171], while they were found to be not related to thermal hyperalgesia [172], it can also be suggested that LEV has a more favorable effect on these pathways.

Considering the effect of diversity among neuropathic pain models on altered observed efficacy of agents, this study provides another mechanistic insight. The mechanisms elucidated in this study was shown in the CCI model, a well established, trustworthy, easy to achieve animal model of chronic pain, having further inflammatory mechanisms which in turn reproduce mixed etiology of neurophatic symptoms and assumed to be the closest model in research to mimic the actual conditions in human neurophatic pain cases [215-221]. It produces a condition similar to clinical conditions of chronic nerve compression in humans that can occur after metabolic disorders, lumbar disk herniation or nerve entrapment, anoxia and heavy metal poisoning [222, 223]. From this aspect it can be concluded that LEV exerts its effects through the pathologies involved in these and similar conditions. Further research is necessary for better clarification.

Data obtained introduces VPL as a promising area for further pain research. Direct microinjection of LEV and antagonists and obtaining significant results provided findings that emphasize the importance and effective contribution of this brain region to neuropathic pain conditions.

The finding observed in this study and also other studies [306] showing a more significant effect of GBP compared to LEV introduces the conclusion that in clinics gabapentinoids may show better efficacy in neuropathic conditions.

Cannabinoidergic participation to the antihyperalgesia induced by LEV has been demonstrated in this study. Regarding the linkage between neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic pathways [44, 455] it can be speculated that LEV may effect cannabinoidergic system through altering neurtensinergic system. In conclusion, contribution of both systems at VPL level to antihyperalgesic effects of the drug was shown.

## **5.3. Recommendations**

While using LEV, it has been suggested that there is no need for routine blood tests, and with LEV the risk of drug interactions are smaller as compared to other drugs [591, 592]. These advantages support its utilization for further pain research. Antihyperalgesic effects of the drug represented in this study also supports the significance of further research so that LEV can be utilized in clinics more effectively.

Together with the antihyperalgesia observed in this study at VPL level, the clinical study suggesting that LEV represents its effects mainly through deep brain compartments [294] emphasize the need for investigation of mechanisms of LEV also within other supraspinal regions.

As being a main relay site for nociceptive input to supraspinal regions and having many regulatory roles in pain processing, VPL should be considered more in the field of pain research for investigating mechanism of drugs and candidates.

NT has been studied widely in the past, but recently the research about this neuropeptide lost momentum. Being effective within several neuroanatomical regions, neurotensinergic system should be further studied so that preclinical research can provide better understanding of the pathophysiology and pharmacology of pain.

Although the relation between neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic systems was demonstrated at PAG level in a previous study [44, 455], this suggestion and the finding of this study showing that mechanism of action of LEV includes neurotensinergic and cannabinoidergic systems introduces the possibility of a relation between this systems at also VPL level. This possibility should be investigated with further research.

Since  $CB_1$  is related to psychoactive side-effects [495, 500-503] pain research may focus on  $CB_2$  for more reasonable therapies. Introduced effects of LEV within this work was shown to be partly mediated by  $CB_2$ , so derivatives of this drug can be evaluated mechanistically in studies involving the investigation of the participatition for this receptor subtype.

Within pain research, data obtained from *in vivo* studies should be adapted to clinical approaches and pharmacotherapy should be designed according to the characteristics of the pain condition. This can be achieved by conducting studies with different neuropathic pain models to discover their pathophysiologic pathways and utilizing agents in those models. There are various types of mechanisms involved in

neuropathic pain, therefore effects of agents on these mechanisms should be determined in detail with different models to justify its effectiveness in clinical neuropathic pain conditions [294].

The experimental design used within this work can be considered when investigating derivatives of LEV for pain therapy and can be compared with LEV with regards to efficacy.

In clinics, LEV can be considered in pain conditions of chronic nerve compression in humans having resemblance with CCI, such as the ones occuring after metabolic disorders, lumbar disk herniation or nerve entrapment, anoxia and heavy metal poisoning [222, 223].

Having several functional connections with other brain areas, VPL has several regulatory roles other than the processes taking a part within its own structure. Electrophysiological studies regarding these connections and effects of LEV on these should and will be performed.

Pharmacological studies investigating the participation of the currents LEV was shown to possibly alter at hyperpolarized voltage levels in this study should and will be performed to clarify them specifically.

## REFERENCES

[1] Hakami, T., O'Brien, T.J., Petty, S.J., Sakellarides, M., Christie, J., Kantor, S., Todaro, M., Gorelik, A., Seibel, M.J., Yerra, R. (2016). Monotherapy with

levetiracetam versus older AEDs: a randomized comparative trial of effects on bone health. *Calcified Tissue International*, 98 (6), 556-565.

[2] Attal, N., Lanteri-Minet, M., Laurent, B., Fermanian, J., Bouhassira, D. (2011). The specific disease burden of neuropathic pain: results of a French nationwide survey. *Pain*, 152 (12), 2836-2843.

[3] Torrance, N., Smith, B.H., Bennett, M.I., Lee, A.J. (2006). The epidemiology of chronic pain of predominantly neuropathic origin. Results from a general population survey. *The Journal of Pain*, 7 (4), 281-289.

[4] Finnerup, N.B., Haroutounian, S., Kamerman, P., Baron, R., Bennett, D.L., Bouhassira, D., Cruccu, G., Freeman, R., Hansson, P., Nurmikko, T. (2016). Neuropathic pain: an updated grading system for research and clinical practice. *Pain*, 157 (8), 1599.

[5] Colloca, L., Ludman, T., Bouhassira, D., Baron, R., Dickenson, A.H., Yarnitsky, D., Freeman, R., Truini, A., Attal, N., Finnerup, N.B. (2017). Neuropathic pain. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 3, 17002.

[6] Vanegas, H., Schaible, H.-G. (2004). Descending control of persistent pain: inhibitory or facilitatory? *Brain Research Reviews*, 46 (3), 295-309.

[7] Cortes-Altamirano, J., Olmos-Hernández, A., Bonilla-Jaime, H., Bandala, C., González-Maciel, A., Alfaro-Rodríguez, A. (2016). Levetiracetam as an antiepileptic, neuroprotective, and hyperalgesic drug. *Neurology India*, 64 (6), 1266.

[8] Margineanu, D.-G., Matagne, A., Kaminski, R.M., Klitgaard, H. (2008). Effects of chronic treatment with levetiracetam on hippocampal field responses after

pilocarpine-induced status epilepticus in rats. Brain Research Bulletin, 77 (5), 282-285.

[9] Ardid, D., Lamberty, Y., Alloui, A., Coudore-Civiale, M.A., Klitgaard, H., Eschalier, A. (2003). Antihyperalgesic effect of levetiracetam in neuropathic pain models in rats. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 473 (1), 27-33.

[10] Davis, K.D., Lozano, A.M., Manduch, M., Tasker, R.R., Kiss, Z.H., Dostrovsky, J.O. (1999). Thalamic relay site for cold perception in humans. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 81 (4), 1970-1973.

[11] Lenz, F., Seike, M., Richardson, R., Lin, Y., Baker, F., Khoja, I., Jaeger, C., Gracely, R. (1993). Thermal and pain sensations evoked by microstimulation in the area of human ventrocaudal nucleus. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 70 (1), 200-212.

[12] Ohara, S., Weiss, N., Lenz, F.A. (2004). Microstimulation in the region of the human thalamic principal somatic sensory nucleus evokes sensations like those of mechanical stimulation and movement. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 91 (2), 736-745.

[13] Patel, R., Dickenson, A.H. (2016). Neuronal hyperexcitability in the ventral posterior thalamus of neuropathic rats: modality selective effects of pregabalin. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 116 (1), 159-170.

[14] Price, D.D., Dubner, R. (1977). Neurons that subserve the sensorydiscriminative aspects of pain. *Pain*, 3 (4), 307-338.

[15] Zhao, P., Waxman, S.G., Hains, B.C. (2006). Sodium channel expression in the ventral posterolateral nucleus of the thalamus after peripheral nerve injury. *Molecular Pain*, 2 (1), 27.

[16] Kim, J., Eun Lee, S., Sik Min, K., Jung, H.H., Lee, J.E., Kim, S.J., Chang, J.W. (2013). Ventral posterolateral deep brain stimulation treatment for neuropathic pain shortens pain response after cold stimuli. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 91 (7), 997-1004.

[17] Kim, J., Kim, J., Min, K.S., Lee, S.E., Kim, S.J., Chang, J.W. (2012). VPL-DBS on neuropathic pain rat model is effective in mechanical allodynia than cold allodynia. *Neurological Sciences*, 33 (6), 1265-1270.

[18] Fischer, T.Z., Tan, A.M., Waxman, S.G. (2009). Thalamic neuron hyperexcitability and enlarged receptive fields in the STZ model of diabetic pain. *Brain Research*, 1268, 154-161.

[19] Hains, B.C., Saab, C.Y., Waxman, S.G. (2005). Changes in electrophysiological properties and sodium channel Nav1. 3 expression in thalamic neurons after spinal cord injury. *Brain*, 128 (10), 2359-2371.

[20] Hains, B.C., Saab, C.Y., Waxman, S.G. (2006). Alterations in burst firing of thalamic VPL neurons and reversal by Nav1. 3 antisense after spinal cord injury. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 95 (6), 3343-3352.

[21] Iwata, M., LeBlanc, B.W., Kadasi, L.M., Zerah, M.L., Cosgrove, R.G., Saab, C.Y. (2011). High-frequency stimulation in the ventral posterolateral thalamus reverses electrophysiologic changes and hyperalgesia in a rat model of peripheral neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 152 (11), 2505-2513.

[22] Micov, A., Tomić, M., Popović, B., Stepanović-Petrović, R. (2010). The antihyperalgesic effect of levetiracetam in an inflammatory model of pain in rats: mechanism of action. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 161 (2), 384-392.

[23] Stepanovic-Petrovic, R.M., Micov, A.M., Tomic, M.A., Ugrešic, N.D. (2012). The local peripheral antihyperalgesic effect of levetiracetam and its mechanism of action in an inflammatory pain model. *Anesthesia & Analgesia*, 115 (6), 1457-1466.

[24] Kolosov, A., Goodchild, C.S., Cooke, I. (2010). CNSB004 (Leconotide) causes antihyperalgesia without side effects when given intravenously: a comparison with ziconotide in a rat model of diabetic neuropathic pain. *Pain Medicine*, 11 (2), 262-273.

[25] Vogl, C., Tanifuji, S., Danis, B., Daniels, V., Foerch, P., Wolff, C., Whalley, B.J., Mochida, S., Stephens, G.J. (2015). Synaptic vesicle glycoprotein 2A modulates vesicular release and calcium channel function at peripheral sympathetic synapses. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 41 (4), 398-409.

[26] Kilicdag, H., Daglioglu, K., Erdogan, S., Guzel, A., Sencar, L., Polat, S., Zorludemir, S. (2013). The effect of levetiracetam on neuronal apoptosis in neonatal rat model of hypoxic ischemic brain injury. *Early Human Development*, 89 (5), 355-360.
[27] Niespodziany, I., Klitgaard, H., Margineanu, D.G. (2001). Levetiracetam inhibits the high-voltage-activated Ca2+ current in pyramidal neurones of rat hippocampal slices. *Neuroscience Letters*, 306 (1-2), 5-8.

[28] Rigo, J.M., Hans, G., Nguyen, L., Rocher, V., Belachew, S., Malgrange, B., Leprince, P., Moonen, G., Selak, I., Matagne, A. (2002). The anti-epileptic drug levetiracetam reverses the inhibition by negative allosteric modulators of neuronal GABA-and glycine-gated currents. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 136 (5), 659-672.

[29] Ozcan, M., Ayar, A., Canpolat, S., Kutlu, S. (2008). Antinociceptive efficacy of levetiracetam in a mice model for painful diabetic neuropathy. *Acta Anaesthesiologica Scandinavica*, 52 (7), 926-930.

[30] Lukyanetz, E., Shkryl, V., Kostyuk, P. (2002). Selective blockade of N-type calcium channels by levetiracetam. *Epilepsia*, 43 (1), 9-18.

[31] Martella, G., Costa, C., Pisani, A., Cupini, L., Bernardi, G., Calabresi, P. (2008). Antiepileptic drugs on calcium currents recorded from cortical and PAG neurons: therapeutic implications for migraine. *Cephalalgia*, 28 (12), 1315-1326.

[32] Martella, G., Bonsi, P., Sciamanna, G., Platania, P., Madeo, G., Tassone, A., Cuomo, D., Pisani, A. (2009). Seletracetam (ucb 44212) inhibits high-voltage–activated Ca2+ currents and intracellular Ca2+ increase in rat cortical neurons in vitro. *Epilepsia*, 50 (4), 702-710.

[33] Pisani, A., Bonsi, P., Martella, G., De Persis, C., Costa, C., Pisani, F., Bernardi, G., Calabresi, P. (2004). Intracellular calcium increase in epileptiform activity: modulation by levetiracetam and lamotrigine. *Epilepsia*, 45 (7), 719-728.

[34] Lee, C.Y., Chen, C.C., Liou, H.H. (2009). Levetiracetam inhibits glutamate transmission through presynaptic P/Q-type calcium channels on the granule cells of the dentate gyrus. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 158 (7), 1753-1762.

[35] Yan, H.-D., Ishihara, K., Seki, T., Hanaya, R., Kurisu, K., Arita, K., Serikawa, T., Sasa, M. (2013). Inhibitory effects of levetiracetam on the high-voltage-activated L-type Ca2+ channels in hippocampal CA3 neurons of spontaneously epileptic rat (SER). *Brain Research Bulletin*, 90, 142-148.

[36] Palma, E., Ragozzino, D., Angelantonio, S.D., Mascia, A., Maiolino, F., Manfredi, M., Cantore, G., Esposito, V., Di Gennaro, G., Quarato, P. (2007). The antiepileptic drug levetiracetam stabilizes the human epileptic GABAA receptors upon repetitive activation. *Epilepsia*, 48 (10), 1842-1849.

[37] Wakita, M., Kotani, N., Kogure, K., Akaike, N. (2014). Inhibition of excitatory synaptic transmission in hippocampal neurons by levetiracetam involves Zn2+dependent GABA type a receptor-mediated presynaptic modulation. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 348 (2), 246-259.

[38] Carunchio, I., Pieri, M., Ciotti, M.T., Albo, F., Zona, C. (2007). Modulation of AMPA receptors in cultured cortical neurons induced by the antiepileptic drug levetiracetam. *Epilepsia*, 48 (4), 654-662.

[39] Madeja, M., Margineanu, D.G., Gorji, A., Siep, E., Boerrigter, P., Klitgaard, H., Speckmann, E.-J. (2003). Reduction of voltage-operated potassium currents by levetiracetam: a novel antiepileptic mechanism of action? *Neuropharmacology*, 45 (5), 661-671.

[40] Costa, C., Martella, G., Picconi, B., Prosperetti, C., Pisani, A., Di Filippo, M., Pisani, F., Bernardi, G., Calabresi, P. (2006). Multiple mechanisms underlying the neuroprotective effects of antiepileptic drugs against in vitro ischemia. *Stroke*, 37 (5), 1319-1326.

[41] Ozcan, M., Ayar, A. (2012). Modulation of action potential and calcium signaling by levetiracetam in rat sensory neurons. *Journal of Receptors and Signal Transduction*, 32 (3), 156-162.

[42] Jhaveri, M., Elmes, S., Richardson, D., Barrett, D., Kendall, D., Mason, R., Chapman, V. (2008). Evidence for a novel functional role of cannabinoid CB2 receptors in the thalamus of neuropathic rats. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 27 (7), 1722-1730.

[43] Dubuc, I., Sarret, P., Labbe-Jullie, C., Botto, J.-M., Honore, E., Bourdel, E., Martinez, J., Costentin, J., Vincent, J.-P., Kitabgi, P. (1999). Identification of the receptor subtype involved in the analgesic effect of neurotensin. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 19 (1), 503-510.

[44] Feng, Y.-P., Wang, J., Dong, Y.-L., Wang, Y.-Y., Li, Y.-Q. (2015). The roles of neurotensin and its analogues in pain. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 21 (7), 840-848.

[45] Urban, M., Coutinho, S., Gebhart, G. (1999). Biphasic modulation of visceral nociception by neurotensin in rat rostral ventromedial medulla. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 290 (1), 207-213.

[46] Zhang, R.-X., Mi, Z.-P., Qiao, J.-T. (1994). Changes of spinal substance P, calcitonin gene-related peptide, somatostatin, Met-enkephalin and neurotensin in rats in response to formalin-induced pain. *Regulatory Peptides*, 51 (1), 25-32.

[47] Tershner, S.A., Helmstetter, F.J. (2000). Antinociception produced by mu opioid receptor activation in the amygdala is partly dependent on activation of mu opioid and neurotensin receptors in the ventral periaqueductal gray. *Brain Research*, 865 (1), 17-26.

[48] Lafrance, M., Roussy, G., Belleville, K., Maeno, H., Beaudet, N., Wada, K., Sarret, P. (2010). Involvement of NTS2 receptors in stress-induced analgesia. *Neuroscience*, 166 (2), 639-652.

[49] Boules, M., Li, Z., Smith, K., Fredrickson, P., Richelson, E. (2013). Diverse roles of neurotensin agonists in the central nervous system. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 4, 36.

[50] Clineschmidt, B.V., McGuffin, J.C., Bunting, P.B. (1979). Neurotensin: antinocisponsive action in rodents. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 54 (1-2), 129-139.

[51] Jassar, B.S., Harris, K.H., Ostashewski, P.M., Jhamandas, J.H. (1999). Ionic mechanisms of action of neurotensin in acutely dissociated neurons from the diagonal band of Broca of the rat. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 81 (1), 234-246.

[52] Margeta-Mitrovic, M., Grigg, J.J., Koyano, K., Nakajima, Y., Nakajima, S. (1997). Neurotensin and substance P inhibit low-and high-voltage-activated Ca2+ channels in cultured newborn rat nucleus basalis neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 78 (3), 1341-1352.

[53] Li, S., Geiger, J.D., Lei, S. (2008). Neurotensin enhances GABAergic activity in rat hippocampus CA1 region by modulating L-type calcium channels. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 99 (5), 2134-2143.

[54] Rakovska, A., Giovannini, M., Della Corte, L., Kalfin, R., Bianchi, L., Pepeu, G. (1998). Neurotensin modulation of acetylcholine and GABA release from the rat hippocampus: an in vivo microdialysis study. *Neurochemistry International*, 33 (4), 335-340.

[55] Ferraro, L., Tomasini, M.C., Mazza, R., Fuxe, K., Fournier, J., Tanganelli, S., Antonelli, T. (2008). Neurotensin receptors as modulators of glutamatergic transmission. *Brain Research Reviews*, 58 (2), 365-373.

[56] Petkova-Kirova, P., Rakovska, A., Della Corte, L., Zaekova, G., Radomirov, R., Mayer, A. (2008). Neurotensin modulation of acetylcholine, GABA, and aspartate release from rat prefrontal cortex studied in vivo with microdialysis. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 77 (2-3), 129-135.

[57] Ding, W., You, Z., Shen, S., Chen, L., Zhu, S., Mao, J. (2016). Inhibition of HCN channel activity in the thalamus attenuates chronic pain in rats. *Neuroscience Letters*, 631, 97-103.

[58] Clare, J.J. (2010). Targeting ion channels for drug discovery. *Discovery Medicine*, 9 (46), 253-260.

[59] Hains, B.C., Waxman, S.G. (2007). Sodium channel expression and the molecular pathophysiology of pain after SCI. *Progress in Brain Research*, 161, 195-203.

[60] Lee-Kubli, C.A., Ingves, M., Henry, K.W., Shiao, R., Collyer, E., Tuszynski, M.H., Campana, W.M. (2016). Analysis of the behavioral, cellular and molecular characteristics of pain in severe rodent spinal cord injury. *Experimental Neurology*, 278, 91-104.

[61] Woolf, C.J. (2010). What is this thing called pain? *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 120 (11), 3742-3744.

[62] Basbaum, A.I., Bautista, D.M., Scherrer, G., Julius, D. (2009). Cellular and molecular mechanisms of pain. *Cell*, 139 (2), 267-284.

[63] Ueda, H. (2008). Peripheral mechanisms of neuropathic pain–involvement of lysophosphatidic acid receptor-mediated demyelination. *Molecular Pain*, 4 (1), 11.

[64] Campbell, J.N., Meyer, R.A. (2006). Mechanisms of neuropathic pain. *Neuron*, 52 (1), 77-92.

[65] Sindrup, S.H., Jensen, T.S. (1999). Efficacy of pharmacological treatments of neuropathic pain: an update and effect related to mechanism of drug action. *PAIN*®, 83 (3), 389-400.

[66] Wallace, M.S. (2005). Diagnosis and treatment of neuropathic pain. *Current Opinion in Anesthesiology*, 18 (5), 548-554.

[67] Tremont-Lukats, I.W., Megeff, C., Backonja, M.-M. (2000). Anticonvulsants for neuropathic pain syndromes. *Drugs*, 60 (5), 1029-1052.

[68] Price, M.J. (2004). Levetiracetam in the treatment of neuropathic pain: three case studies. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 20 (1), 33-36.

[69] Woolf, C.J., Mannion, R.J. (1999). Neuropathic pain: aetiology, symptoms, mechanisms, and management. *The Lancet*, 353 (9168), 1959-1964.

[70] Arner, S., Meyerson, B. (1988). Lack of analgesic effect of opioids on neuropathic and idiopathic forms of pain. *Pain*, 33 (1), 11-23.

[71] Rowbotham, M. (2001). Efficacy of opioids in neuropathic pain. *Progress in Pain Research and Management*, 21, 203-214.

[72] Carter, G., Sullivan, M. (2002). Antidepressants in pain management. *Current Opinion in Investigational Drugs (London, England: 2000)*, 3 (3), 454-458.

[73] Sindrup, S.H., Otto, M., Finnerup, N.B., Jensen, T.S. (2005). Antidepressants in the treatment of neuropathic pain. *Basic & Clinical Pharmacology & Toxicology*, 96 (6), 399-409.

[74] Backonja, M. (2001). Anticonvulsants and antiarrhythmics in the treatment of neuropathic pain syndromes. *Progress in Pain Research and Management*, 21, 185-202.
[75] Galer, B.S. (1995). Neuropathic pain of peripheral origin: advances in pharmacologic treatment. *Neurology*, 45 (12 Suppl 9), S17-S25.

[76] Attal, N. (2000). Chronic neuropathic pain: Mechanisms and treatment. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 16 (3 Suppl), S118-130.

[77] Blackburn-Munro, G., Erichsen, H. (2005). Antiepileptics and the treatment of neuropathic pain: evidence from animal models. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 11 (23), 2961-2976.

[78] Hansen, H.C. (1999). Treatment of chronic pain with antiepileptic drugs: a new era. *Southern Medical Journal*, 92 (7), 642-649.

[79] Woolf, C.J., Bennett, G.J., Doherty, M., Dubner, R., Kidd, B., Koltzenburg, M., Lipton, R., Loeser, J.D., Payne, R., Torebjork, E. (1998): Towards a mechanism-based classification of pain? LWW.

[80] Woolf, C.J., Decosterd, I. (1999). Implications of recent advances in the understanding of pain pathophysiology for the assessment of pain in patients. *Pain*, 82, S141-S147.

[81] Dallel, R., Voisin, D. (2001). Towards a pain treatment based on the identification of the pain-generating mechanisms? *European Neurology*, 45 (2), 126-132.

[82] Dworkin, R.H., Backonja, M., Rowbotham, M.C., Allen, R.R., Argoff, C.R., Bennett, G.J., Bushnell, M.C., Farrar, J.T., Galer, B.S., Haythornthwaite, J.A. (2003). Advances in neuropathic pain: diagnosis, mechanisms, and treatment recommendations. *Archives of Neurology*, 60 (11), 1524-1534.

[83] Tracey, I., Mantyh, P.W. (2007). The cerebral signature for pain perception and its modulation. *Neuron*, 55 (3), 377-391.

[84] Jones, A., Kulkarni, B., Derbyshire, S. (2003). Pain mechanisms and their disorders: imaging in clinical neuroscience. *British Medical Bulletin*, 65 (1), 83-93.
[85] Hunt, S.P., Mantyh, P.W. (2001). The molecular dynamics of pain control.

Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 2 (2), 83.

[86] Craig, A., Dostrovsky, J. From medulla to thalamus: central nervous system mechanisms of pain modulation. *Textbook of Pain*, 183-214.

[87] Ossipov, M.H., Dussor, G.O., Porreca, F. (2010). Central modulation of pain. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 120 (11), 3779-3787.

[88] Costigan, M., Scholz, J., Woolf, C.J. (2009). Neuropathic pain: a maladaptive response of the nervous system to damage. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 32, 1-32.
[89] Craig, A. (2003). Pain mechanisms: labeled lines versus convergence in central

processing. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 26 (1), 1-30.

[90] Pralong, E., Pollo, C., Bloch, J., Villemure, J.-G., Daniel, R.T., Tétreault, M.-H., Debatisse, D. (2004). Recording of ventral posterior lateral thalamus neuron response to contact heat evoked potential in patient with neurogenic pain. *Neuroscience Letters*, 367 (3), 332-335.

[91] Beecher, H.K. (1955). The powerful placebo. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 159 (17), 1602-1606.

[92] Fields, H. (1999). Central nervous system mechanisms of pain modulation. *Textbook of Pain*,

[93] Hagbarth, K.-E., Kerr, D. (1954). Central influences on spinal afferent conduction. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 17 (3), 295-307.

[94] Millan, M.J. (2002). Descending control of pain. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 66 (6), 355-474.

[95] Ren, K., Dubner, R. (2002). Descending modulation in persistent pain: an update. *Pain*, 100 (1), 1-6.

[96] Tuttle, A.H., Tohyama, S., Ramsay, T., Kimmelman, J., Schweinhardt, P., Bennett, G.J., Mogil, J.S. (2015). Increasing placebo responses over time in US clinical trials of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 156 (12), 2616-2626.

[97] Gebhart, G. (2004). Descending modulation of pain. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 27 (8), 729-737.

[98] Porreca, F., Ossipov, M.H., Gebhart, G. (2002). Chronic pain and medullary descending facilitation. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 25 (6), 319-325.

[99] Suzuki, R., Rygh, L.J., Dickenson, A.H. (2004). Bad news from the brain: descending 5-HT pathways that control spinal pain processing. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, 25 (12), 613-617.

[100] Basbaum, A.I., Fields, H.L. (1984). Endogenous pain control systems: brainstem spinal pathways and endorphin circuitry. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 7 (1), 309-338.

[101] Edwards, R.R. (2005). Individual differences in endogenous pain modulation as a risk factor for chronic pain. *Neurology*, 65 (3), 437-443.

[102] Goadsby, P.J. (2007). Recent advances in understanding migraine mechanisms, molecules and therapeutics. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 13 (1), 39-44.

[103] Sandrini, G., Rossi, P., Milanov, I., Serrao, M., Cecchini, A., Nappi, G. (2006). Abnormal modulatory influence of diffuse noxious inhibitory controls in migraine and chronic tension-type headache patients. *Cephalalgia*, 26 (7), 782-789.

[104] Meller, S. (1994). Thermal and mechanical hyperalgesia: a distinct role for different excitatory amino acid receptors and signal transduction pathways? *APS Journal*, 3 (4), 215-231.

[105] Andres, K.H., von Düring, M. (1973). Morphology of cutaneous receptors, *Somatosensory System* (s. 3-28). Springer.

[106] Hensel, H. (1973). Cutaneous thermoreceptors, *Somatosensory System* (s. 79-110). Springer.

[107] Dougherty, P.M., Palecek, J., Paleckova, V., Sorkin, L., Willis, W. (1992). The role of NMDA and non-NMDA excitatory amino acid receptors in the excitation of primate spinothalamic tract neurons by mechanical, chemical, thermal, and electrical stimuli. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 12 (8), 3025-3041.

[108] Dougherty, P.M., Sluka, K., Sorkin, L., Westlund, K., Willis, W. (1992). Neural changes in acute arthritis in monkeys. I. Parallel enhancement of responses of spinothalamic tract neurons to mechanical stimulation and excitatory amino acids. *Brain Research Reviews*, 17 (1), 1-13.

[109] Näsström, J., Schneider, S., Perl, E. (1992). N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) depolarizes glutamate-insensitive neurones in the superficial dorsal horn. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica*, 144 (4), 483-484.

[110] Cuenod, M., Grandes, P., Zängerle, L., Streit, P., Do, K. (1993): Sulphurcontaining excitatory amino acids in intercellular communication. Portland Press Limited.

[111] Pace, J.R., Brian, M., Paul, S.M., Rogawski, M.A. (1992). High concentrations of neutral amino acids activate NMDA receptor currents in rat hippocampal neurons. *Neuroscience Letters*, 141 (1), 97-100.

[112] Arancio, O., MacDermott, A. (1991). Differential distribution of excitatory amino acid receptors on embryonic rat spinal cord neurons in culture. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 65 (4), 899-913.

[113] Arancio, O., Yoshimura, M., Murase, K., MacDermott, A. (1993). The distribution of excitatory amino acid receptors on acutely dissociated dorsal horn neurons from postnatal rats. *Neuroscience*, 52 (1), 159-167.

[114] Fotuhi, M., Sharp, A.H., Glatt, C.E., Hwang, P.M., von Krosigk, M., Snyder, S.H., Dawson, T.M. (1993). Differential localization of phosphoinositide-linked metabotropic glutamate receptor (mGluR1) and the inositol 1, 4, 5-trisphosphate receptor in rat brain. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 13 (5), 2001-2012.

[115] Furuyama, T., Kiyama, H., Sato, K., Park, H.T., Maeno, H., Takagi, H., Tohyama, M. (1993). Region-specific expression of subunits of ionotropic glutamate receptors (AMPA-type, KA-type and NMDA receptors) in the rat spinal cord with special reference to nociception. *Molecular Brain Research*, 18 (1-2), 141-151.

[116] Jansen, K.L., Faull, R.L., Dragunow, M., Waldvogel, H. (1990).

Autoradiographic localisation of NMDA, quisqualate and kainic acid receptors in human spinal cord. *Neuroscience Letters*, 108 (1-2), 53-57.

[117] Martin, L.J., Blackstone, C., Levey, A., Huganir, R.L., Price, D.L. (1993). AMPA glutamate receptor subunits are differentially distributed in rat brain. *Neuroscience*, 53 (2), 327-358.

[118] Mitchell, J.J., Anderson, K.J. (1991). Quantitative autoradiographic analysis of excitatory amino acid receptors in the cat spinal cord. *Neuroscience Letters*, 124 (2), 269-272.

[119] Shaw, P.J., Ince, P.G., Johnson, M., Perry, E.K., Candy, J. (1991). The quantitative autoradiographic distribution of [3H] MK-801 binding sites in the normal human spinal cord. *Brain Research*, 539 (1), 164-168.

[120] Dun, N., Dun, S., Forstermann, U., Tseng, L. (1992). Nitric oxide synthase immunoreactivity in rat spinal cord. *Neuroscience Letters*, 147 (2), 217-220.

[121] Valtschanoff, J.G., Weinberg, R.J., Rustioni, A., Schmidt, H.H. (1992). Nitric oxide synthase and GABA colocalize in lamina II of rat spinal cord. *Neuroscience Letters*, 148 (1-2), 6-10.

[122] Bekkers, J.M., Stevens, C.F. (1989). NMDA and non-NMDA receptors are colocalized at individual excitatory synapses in cultured rat hippocampus. *Nature*, 341 (6239), 230.

[123] Dale, N., Grillner, S. (1986). Dual-component synaptic potentials in the lamprey mediated by excitatory amino acid receptors. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 6 (9), 2653-2661.

[124] Verhage, M., McMahon, H.T., Ghijsen, W.E., Boomsma, F., Scholten, G., Wiegant, V.M., Nicholls, D.G. (1991). Differential release of amino acids, neuropeptides, and catecholamines from isolated nerve terminals. *Neuron*, 6 (4), 517-524.

[125] Collingridge, G.L., Lester, R.A. (1989). Excitatory amino acid receptors in the vertebrate central nervous system. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 41 (2), 143-210.

[126] Schoepp, D.D., Conn, P.J. (1993). Metabotropic glutamate receptors in brain function and pathology. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences*, 14 (1), 13-20.

[127] Catania, M., Hollingsworth, Z., Penney, J., Young, A. (1993). Phospholipase A2 modulates different subtypes of excitatory amino acid receptors: autoradiographic evidence. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 60 (1), 236-245.

[128] Massicotte, G., Vanderklish, P., Lynch, G., Baudry, M. (1991). Modulation of DL-alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid/quisqualate receptors by phospholipase A2: a necessary step in long-term potentiation? *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 88 (5), 1893-1897.

[129] Lerea, L.S., Butler, L.S., McNamara, J. (1992). NMDA and non-NMDA receptor-mediated increase of c-fos mRNA in dentate gyrus neurons involves calcium influx via different routes. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 12 (8), 2973-2981.

[130] Charpak, S., Gähwiler, B.H. (1991). Glutamate mediates a slow synaptic response in hippocampal slice cultures. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 243 (1308), 221-226.

[131] Glaum, S.R., Miller, R.J. (1993). Activation of metabotropic glutamate receptors produces reciprocal regulation of ionotropic glutamate and GABA responses in the nucleus of the tractus solitarius of the rat. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 13 (4), 1636-1641.
[132] Zheng, F., Gallagher, J.P. (1992). Metabotropic glutamate receptors are required for the induction of long-term potentiation. *Neuron*, 9 (1), 163-172.

[133] Hall, Z.W. (1992). *An introduction to molecular neurobiology*. Sinauer Associates Sunderland, MA.

[134] Mao, J., Price, D., Hayes, R., Lu, J., Mayer, D. (1992). Differential roles of NMDA and non-NMDA receptor activation in induction and maintenance of thermal hyperalgesia in rats with painful peripheral mononeuropathy. *Brain Research*, 598 (1-2), 271-278.

[135] Ren, K., Williams, G.M., Hylden, J.L., Ruda, M., Dubner, R. (1992). The intrathecal administration of excitatory amino acid receptor antagonists selectively attenuated carrageenan-induced behavioral hyperalgesia in rats. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 219 (2), 235-243.

[136] Kolhekar, R., Meller, S., Gebhart, G. (1993). Characterization of the role of spinal N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors in thermal nociception in the rat. *Neuroscience*, 57 (2), 385-395.

[137] Kolhekar, R., Meller, S., Gebhart, G. (1994). N-methyl-D-aspartate receptormediated changes in thermal nociception: allosteric modulation at glycine and polyamine recognition sites. *Neuroscience*, 63 (4), 925-936.

[138] Meller, S.T., Dykstra, C., Gebhart, G. (1992). Production of endogenous nitric oxide and activation of soluble guanylate cyclase are required for N-methyl-D-aspartate-produced facilitation of the nociceptive tail-flick reflex. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 214 (1), 93-96.

[139] Meller, S., Dykstra, C., Gebhart, G. (1994). Acute thermal hyperalgesia is produced by activation of NMDA receptors, activation of protein kinase C, and production of nitric oxide (NO) and cGMP. *Neuroscience*,

[140] Meller, S., Cummings, C., Traub, R., Gebhart, G. (1994). The role of nitric oxide in the development and maintenance of the hyperalgesia produced by intraplantar injection of carrageenan in the rat. *Neuroscience*, 60 (2), 367-374.

[141] Meller, S., Pechman, P., Gebhart, G., Maves, T. (1992). Nitric oxide mediates the thermal hyperalgesia produced in a model of neuropathic pain in the rat. *Neuroscience*, 50 (1), 7-10.

[142] Kitto, K.F., Haley, J.E., Wilcox, G.L. (1992). Involvement of nitric oxide in spinally mediated hyperalgesia in the mouse. *Neuroscience Letters*, 148 (1-2), 1-5.
[143] Snyder, S.H. (1992). Nitric oxide and neurons. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 2 (3), 323-327.

[144] Garry, M.G., Richardson, J.D., Hargreaves, K.M. (1994). Carrageenan-induced inflammation alters the content of i-cGMP and i-cAMP in the dorsal horn of the spinal cord. *Brain Research*, 646 (1), 135-139.

[145] Mayer, B., Klatt, P., Böhme, E., Schmidt, K. (1992). Regulation of neuronal nitric oxide and cyclic GMP formation by Ca2+. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 59 (6), 2024-2029.

[146] Malmberg, A., Yaksh, T. (1992). Hyperalgesia mediated by spinal glutamate or substance P receptor blocked by spinal cyclooxygenase inhibition. *Science*, 257 (5074), 1276-1279.

[147] Meller, S., Dykstra, C., Gebhart, G. (1993): Characterization of the spinal mechanisms of thermal and mechanical hyperalgesia following intraplantar zymosan. Soc Neurosci Abstr. p. 967.

[148] Woolf, C. (1989). Recent advances in the pathophysiology of acute pain. *BJA: British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 63 (2), 139-146.

[149] Woolf, C. (1992). Excitability changes in central neurons following peripheral damage: role of central sensitization in the pathogenesis of pain. *Hyperalgesia and Allodynia*, 221-243.

[150] Xu, X.-J., Hao, J., Seiger, A., Wiesenfeld-Hallin, Z. (1993). Systemic excitatory amino acid receptor antagonists of the alpha-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-

isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptor and of the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor relieve mechanical hypersensitivity after transient spinal cord ischemia in rats. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 267 (1), 140-144.

[151] Tal, M., Bennett, G.J. (1993). Dextrorphan relieves neuropathic heat-evoked hyperalgesia in the rat. *Neuroscience Letters*, 151 (1), 107-110.

[152] Lewin, G.R., Rueff, A., Mendell, L.M. (1994). Peripheral and central mechanisms of NGF-induced hyperalgesia. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 6 (12), 1903-1912.

[153] Bleakman, D., Rusin, K.I., Chard, P.S., Glaum, S.R., Miller, R.J. (1992). Metabotropic glutamate receptors potentiate ionotropic glutamate responses in the rat dorsal horn. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 42 (2), 192-196.

[154] Cerne, R., Randic, M. (1992). Modulation of AMPA and NMDA responses in rat spinal dorsal horn neurons by trans-1-aminocyclopentane-1, 3-dicarboxylic acid. *Neuroscience Letters*, 144 (1-2), 180-184.

[155] Ren, K., Dubner, R. (1993). NMDA receptor antagonists attenuate mechanical hyperalgesia in rats with unilateral inflammation of the hindpaw. *Neuroscience Letters*, 163 (1), 22-26.

[156] Meller, S.T., Dykstra, C.L., Gebhart, G. (1993). Acute mechanical hyperalgesia is produced by coactivation of AMPA and metabotropic glutamate receptors. *Neuroreport*, 4 (7), 879-882.

[157] Dumuis, A., Pin, J.P., Oomagari, K., Sebben, M., Bockaert, J. (1990). Arachidonic acid released from striatal neurons by joint stimulation of ionotropic and metabotropic quisqualate receptors. *Nature*, 347 (6289), 182.

[158] Dykstra, C., Meller, S., Gebhart, G. (1993): Mechanisms of thermal hyperalgesia: receptor subtypes and intracellular events. 7th World Congress on Pain. p. 224.

[159] Meller, S., Dykstra, C., Gebhart, G. (1994): Mechanisms of mechanical hyperalgesia: receptor subtypes and intracellular events. IASP Press, Seattle, WA.
[160] Minami, T., Uda, R., Horiguchi, S., Ito, S., Hyodo, M., Hayaishi, O. (1992). Allodynia evoked by intrathecal administration of prostaglandin F2α to conscious mice. *Pain*, 50 (2), 223-229.

[161] Taiwo, Y., Levine, J. (1988). Prostaglandins inhibit endogenous pain control mechanisms by blocking transmission at spinal noradrenergic synapses. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 8 (4), 1346-1349.

[162] Uda, R., Horiguchi, S., Ito, S., Hyodo, M., Hayaishi, O. (1990). Nociceptive effects induced by intrathecal administration of prostaglandin D2, E2, or F2α to conscious mice. *Brain Research*, 510 (1), 26-32.

[163] Cain, D.M., Khasabov, S.G., Simone, D.A. (2001). Response properties of mechanoreceptors and nociceptors in mouse glabrous skin: an in vivo study. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 85 (4), 1561-1574.

[164] Koltzenburg, M., Stucky, C.L., Lewin, G.R. (1997). Receptive properties of mouse sensory neurons innervating hairy skin. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 78 (4), 1841-1850.

[165] Lawson, J.J., McIlwrath, S.L., Woodbury, C.J., Davis, B.M., Koerber, H.R. (2008). TRPV1 unlike TRPV2 is restricted to a subset of mechanically insensitive cutaneous nociceptors responding to heat. *The Journal of Pain*, 9 (4), 298-308.

[166] Arcourt, A., Gorham, L., Dhandapani, R., Prato, V., Taberner, F.J., Wende, H., Gangadharan, V., Birchmeier, C., Heppenstall, P.A., Lechner, S.G. (2017). Touch receptor-derived sensory information alleviates acute pain signaling and fine-tunes nociceptive reflex coordination. *Neuron*, 93 (1), 179-193.

[167] Sandkühler, J., Gebhart, G. (1984). Relative contributions of the nucleus raphe magnus and adjacent medullary reticular formation to the inhibition by stimulation in the periaqueductal gray of a spinal nociceptive reflex in the pentobarbital-anesthetized rat. *Brain Research*, 305 (1), 77-87.

[168] Nichols, M.L., Bian, D., Ossipov, M.H., Lai, J., Porreca, F. (1995). Regulation of morphine antiallodynic efficacy by cholecystokinin in a model of neuropathic pain in rats. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 275 (3), 1339-1345.

[169] Benoliel, R., Eliav, E., Mannes, A.J., Caudle, R.M., Leeman, S., Iadarola, M.J. (1999). Actions of intrathecal diphtheria toxin-substance P fusion protein on models of persistent pain. *Pain*, 79 (2-3), 243-253.

[170] Nichols, M., Allen, B., Li, J., Rogers, S., Ghilardi, J., Finke, M., Honore, P., Simone, D., Mantyh, P. (1998). Long term antihyperalgesic effects of the substance Psaporin toxin and suppression of chronic pain. *Soc. Neurosci. Abstr. 28th Annu. Meet*, 547

[171] Kuraishi, Y., Hirota, N., Sato, Y., Hino, Y., Satoh, M., Takagi, H. (1985). Evidence that substance P and somatostatin transmit separate information related to pain in the spinal dorsal horn. *Brain Research*, 325 (1-2), 294-298.

[172] Mansikka, H., Sheth, R., DeVries, C., Lee, H., Winchurch, R., Raja, S. (2000). NERVE INJURY-INDUCED MECHANICAL BUT NOT THERMAL

HYPERALGESIA IS ATTENUATED IN NEUROKININ-1 RECEPTOR

KNOCKOUT MICE. Journal of the Peripheral Nervous System, 5 (4), 242-242.

[173] Takahashi, Y., Hara, K., Haranishi, Y., Terada, T., Obara, G., Sata, T. (2015). Antinociceptive effect of intracerebroventricular administration of glycine transporter-2 inhibitor ALX1393 in rat models of inflammatory and neuropathic pain. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 130, 46-52.

[174] Paxinos, G., Watson, C. (2006). *The rat brain in stereotaxic coordinates: hard cover edition*. Elsevier.

[175] Willis Jr, W., Zhang, X., Honda, C., Giesler Jr, G. (2001). Projections from the marginal zone and deep dorsal horn to the ventrobasal nuclei of the primate thalamus. *Pain*, 92 (1-2), 267-276.

[176] Dubner, R., Kenshalo Jr, D., Maixner, W., Bushnell, M.C., Oliveras, J.-L. (1989). The correlation of monkey medullary dorsal horn neuronal activity and the perceived intensity of noxious heat stimuli. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 62 (2), 450-457.

[177] Maixner, W., Dubner, R., Bushnell, M.C., Kenshalo Jr, D.R., Oliveras, J.-L. (1986). Wide-dynamic-range dorsal horn neurons participate in the encoding process by which monkeys perceive the intensity of noxious heat stimuli. *Brain Research*, 374 (2), 385-388.

[178] Sikandar, S., Ronga, I., Iannetti, G.D., Dickenson, A.H. (2013). Neural coding of nociceptive stimuli—from rat spinal neurones to human perception. *PAIN*®, 154 (8), 1263-1273.

[179] Miki, K., Iwata, K., Tsuboi, Y., Morimoto, T., Kondo, E., Dai, Y., Ren, K., Noguchi, K. (2000). Dorsal column-thalamic pathway is involved in thalamic hyperexcitability following peripheral nerve injury: a lesion study in rats with experimental mononeuropathy. *Pain*, 85 (1-2), 263-271.

[180] P. Vos, J.-M.B., Michele Gautron, Gisele Guilbaud, Bart. (2000). Changes in neuronal activities in the two ventral posterior medial thalamic nuclei in an experimental model of trigeminal pain in the rat by constriction of one infraorbital nerve. *Somatosensory & Motor Research*, 17 (2), 109-122.

[181] Gautron, M., Guilbaud, G. (1982). Somatic responses of ventrobasal thalamic neurones in polyarthritic rats. *Brain Research*, 237 (2), 459-471.

[182] Guilbaud, G., Benoist, J., Jazat, F., Gautron, M. (1990). Neuronal responsiveness in the ventrobasal thalamic complex of rats with an experimental peripheral mononeuropathy. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 64 (5), 1537-1554.

[183] Field, M., Oles, R., Lewis, A., McCleary, S., Hughes, J., Singh, L. (1997). Gabapentin (neurontin) and S-(+)-3-isobutylgaba represent a novel class of selective antihyperalgesic agents. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 121 (8), 1513-1522.

[184] Suzuki, R., Rahman, W., Rygh, L.J., Webber, M., Hunt, S.P., Dickenson, A.H. (2005). Spinal-supraspinal serotonergic circuits regulating neuropathic pain and its treatment with gabapentin. *Pain*, 117 (3), 292-303.

[185] Suzuki, R., Dickenson, A. (2002). Nerve injury-induced changes in opioid modulation of wide dynamic range dorsal column nuclei neurones. *Neuroscience*, 111 (1), 215-228.

[186] Moore, K.A., Kohno, T., Karchewski, L.A., Scholz, J., Baba, H., Woolf, C.J. (2002). Partial peripheral nerve injury promotes a selective loss of GABAergic inhibition in the superficial dorsal horn of the spinal cord. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 22 (15), 6724-6731.

[187] Coghill, R.C., Mayer, D.J., Price, D.D. (1993). The roles of spatial recruitment and discharge frequency in spinal cord coding of pain: a combined electrophysiological and imaging investigation. *Pain*, 53 (3), 295-309.

[188] Suzuki, R., Kontinen, V., Matthews, E., Williams, E., Dickenson, A. (2000). Enlargement of the receptive field size to low intensity mechanical stimulation in the rat spinal nerve ligation model of neuropathy. *Journal of the Peripheral Nervous System*, 5 (4), 248-248.

[189] Schoffnegger, D., Ruscheweyh, R., Sandkühler, J. (2008). Spread of excitation across modality borders in spinal dorsal horn of neuropathic rats. *Pain*, 135 (3), 300-310.

[190] Weng, H.-R., Lee, J., Lenz, F., Schwartz, A., Vierck, C., Rowland, L., Dougherty, P. (2000). Functional plasticity in primate somatosensory thalamus following chronic lesion of the ventral lateral spinal cord. *Neuroscience*, 101 (2), 393-401.

[191] Palecek, J., Paleckova, V., Dougherty, P.M., Carlton, S., Willis, W. (1992). Responses of spinothalamic tract cells to mechanical and thermal stimulation of skin in rats with experimental peripheral neuropathy. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 67 (6), 1562-1573.

[192] Suzuki, R., Dickenson, A.H. (2006). Differential pharmacological modulation of the spontaneous stimulus-independent activity in the rat spinal cord following peripheral nerve injury. *Experimental Neurology*, 198 (1), 72-80.

[193] LeBlanc, B.W., Lii, T.R., Huang, J.J., Chao, Y.-C., Bowary, P.M., Cross, B.S., Lee, M.S., Vera-Portocarrero, L.P., Saab, C.Y. (2016). T-type calcium channel blocker Z944 restores cortical synchrony and thalamocortical connectivity in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 157 (1), 255-263.

[194] Alshelh, Z., Di Pietro, F., Youssef, A.M., Reeves, J.M., Macey, P.M., Vickers, E.R., Peck, C.C., Murray, G.M., Henderson, L.A. (2016). Chronic neuropathic pain: it's about the rhythm. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 36 (3), 1008-1018.

[195] Henderson, L.A., Peck, C.C., Petersen, E.T., Rae, C.D., Youssef, A.M., Reeves, J.M., Wilcox, S.L., Akhter, R., Murray, G.M., Gustin, S.M. (2013). Chronic pain: lost inhibition? *Journal of Neuroscience*, 33 (17), 7574-7582.

[196] Oswald, A.-M.M., Doiron, B., Maler, L. (2007). Interval coding. I. Burst interspike intervals as indicators of stimulus intensity. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 97 (4), 2731-2743.

[197] Saab, C.Y., Hains, B.C. (2009). Remote neuroimmune signaling: a long-range mechanism of nociceptive network plasticity. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 32 (2), 110-117.
[198] Kepecs, A., Wang, X.-J., Lisman, J. (2002). Bursting neurons signal input slope. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 22 (20), 9053-9062.

[199] Alitto, H.J., Usrey, W.M. (2005). Dynamic properties of thalamic neurons for vision. *Progress in Brain Research*, 149, 83-90.

[200] Fanselow, E.E., Sameshima, K., Baccala, L.A., Nicolelis, M.A. (2001). Thalamic bursting in rats during different awake behavioral states. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98 (26), 15330-15335.

[201] RAMCHARAN, E.J., GNADT, J.W., Sherman, S.M. (2000). Burst and tonic firing in thalamic cells of unanesthetized, behaving monkeys. *Visual Neuroscience*, 17 (1), 55-62.

[202] Radhakrishnan, V., Tsoukatos, J., Davis, K., Tasker, R., Lozano, A., Dostrovsky, J. (1999). A comparison of the burst activity of lateral thalamic neurons in chronic pain and non-pain patients. *Pain*, 80 (3), 567-575.

[203] Tasker, R., Gorecki, J., Lenz, F., Hirayama, T., Dostrovsky, J. (1987). Thalamic microelectrode recording and microstimulation in central and deafferentation pain. *Stereotactic and Functional Neurosurgery*, 50 (1-6), 414-417.

[204] Price, T., Webster, K. (1972). The cortico-thalamic projection from the primary somatosensory cortex of the rat. *Brain Research*, 44 (2), 636-640.

[205] Quiton, R.L., Masri, R., Thompson, S.M., Keller, A. (2010). Abnormal activity of primary somatosensory cortex in central pain syndrome. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 104 (3), 1717-1725.

[206] Walton, K., Dubois, M., Llinas, R. (2010). Abnormal thalamocortical activity in patients with Complex Regional Pain Syndrome (CRPS) type I. *Pain*, 150 (1), 41-51.
[207] Gerhart, K., Yezierski, R., Fang, Z., Willis, W. (1983). Inhibition of primate spinothalamic tract neurons by stimulation in ventral posterior lateral (VPLc) thalamic

nucleus: possible mechanisms. Journal of Neurophysiology, 49 (2), 406-423.

[208] Zhang, D., Carlton, S.M., Sorkin, L.S., Willis, W.D. (1990). Collaterals of primate spinothalamic tract neurons to the periaqueductal gray. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 296 (2), 277-290.

[209] Cliffer, K.D., Hasegawa, T., Willis, W.D. (1992). Responses of neurons in the gracile nucleus of cats to innocuous and noxious stimuli: basic characterization and antidromic activation from the thalamus. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 68 (3), 818-832.

[210] Giesler Jr, G., Yezierski, R., Gerhart, K., Willis, W. (1981). Spinothalamic tract neurons that project to medial and/or lateral thalamic nuclei: evidence for a physiologically novel population of spinal cord neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 46 (6), 1285-1308.

[211] Gray, B.G., Dostrovsky, J.O. (1983). Descending inhibitory influences from periaqueductal gray, nucleus raphe magnus, and adjacent reticular formation. I. Effects

on lumbar spinal cord nociceptive and nonnociceptive neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 49 (4), 932-947.

[212] Beurrier, C., Bioulac, B., Audin, J., Hammond, C. (2001). High-frequency stimulation produces a transient blockade of voltage-gated currents in subthalamic neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 85 (4), 1351-1356.

[213] Benabid, A.L., Benazzous, A., Pollak, P. (2002). Mechanisms of deep brain stimulation. *Movement Disorders: Official Journal of the Movement Disorder Society*, 17 (S3), S73-S74.

[214] Hammond, C., Ammari, R., Bioulac, B., Garcia, L. (2008). Latest view on the mechanism of action of deep brain stimulation. *Movement Disorders: Official Journal of the Movement Disorder Society*, 23 (15), 2111-2121.

[215] Austin, P.J., Wu, A., Moalem-Taylor, G. (2012). Chronic constriction of the sciatic nerve and pain hypersensitivity testing in rats. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)*, (61), e3393.

[216] Starowicz, K., Przewlocka, B. (2012). Modulation of neuropathic-pain-related behaviour by the spinal endocannabinoid/endovanilloid system. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 367 (1607), 3286-3299.

[217] Colleoni, M., Sacerdote, P. (2010). Murine models of human neuropathic pain. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1802 (10), 924-933.
[218] George, A., Kleinschnitz, C., Zelenka, M., Brinkhoff, J., Stoll, G., Sommer, C. (2004). Wallerian degeneration after crush or chronic constriction injury of rodent sciatic nerve is associated with a depletion of endoneurial interleukin-10 protein.

Experimental Neurology, 188 (1), 187-191.

[219] Hu, P., Bembrick, A.L., Keay, K.A., McLachlan, E.M. (2007). Immune cell involvement in dorsal root ganglia and spinal cord after chronic constriction or transection of the rat sciatic nerve. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 21 (5), 599-616.
[220] Whiteside, G., Adedoyin, A., Leventhal, L. (2008). Predictive validity of animal pain models? A comparison of the pharmacokinetic–pharmacodynamic relationship for

pain drugs in rats and humans. *Neuropharmacology*, 54 (5), 767-775.

[221] Gopalsamy, B., Sambasevam, Y., Zulazmi, N.A., Chia, J.S.M., Farouk, A.A.O., Sulaiman, M.R., Mohamad, T.A.S.T., Perimal, E.K. (2019). Experimental Characterization of the Chronic Constriction Injury. Induced Neuropothic Pain Model in

Characterization of the Chronic Constriction Injury-Induced Neuropathic Pain Model in Mice. *Neurochemical Research*, 1-16.

[222] Zimmermann, M. (2001). Pathobiology of neuropathic pain. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 429 (1-3), 23-37.

[223] Mochizucki, D. (2004). Serotonin and noradrenaline reuptake inhibitors in animal models of pain. *Human Psychopharmacology: Clinical and Experimental*, 19 (S1), S15-S19.

[224] Kingery, W.S. (1997). A critical review of controlled clinical trials for peripheral neuropathic pain and complex regional pain syndromes. *Pain*, 73 (2), 123-139.

[225] Koltzenburg, M. (1998). Painful neuropathies. *Current Opinion in Neurology*, 11 (5), 515-521.

[226] Mueller, M.J. (1996). Identifying patients with diabetes mellitus who are at risk for lower-extremity complications: use of Semmes-Weinstein monofilaments. *Physical Therapy*, 76 (1), 68-71.

[227] Delaney, A., Colvin, L.A., Fallon, M.T., Dalziel, R.G., Mitchell, R., Fleetwood-Walker, S.M. (2009). Postherpetic neuralgia: from preclinical models to the clinic. *Neurotherapeutics*, 6 (4), 630-637.

[228] Thakur, S., Srivastava, N. (2016). An update on neuropathic pain models. *International Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 8 (6), 11-16.
[229] Bennett, G.J., Xie, Y.-K. (1988). A peripheral mononeuropathy in rat that

produces disorders of pain sensation like those seen in man. Pain, 33 (1), 87-107.

[230] Wagner, R., Janjigian, M., Myers, R.R. (1998). Anti-inflammatory interleukin-10 therapy in CCI neuropathy decreases thermal hyperalgesia, macrophage recruitment, and endoneurial TNF- $\alpha$  expression. *Pain*, 74 (1), 35-42.

[231] Attal, N., Jazat, F., Kayser, V., Guilbaud, G. (1990). Further evidence for 'pain-related' behaviours in a model of unilateral peripheral mononeuropathy. *Pain*, 41 (2), 235-251.

[232] Ling, B., Coudoré-Civiale, M.-A., Balayssac, D., Eschalier, A., Coudoré, F., Authier, N. (2007). Behavioral and immunohistological assessment of painful neuropathy induced by a single oxaliplatin injection in the rat. *Toxicology*, 234 (3), 176-184.

[233] Moalem, G., Tracey, D.J. (2006). Immune and inflammatory mechanisms in neuropathic pain. *Brain Research Reviews*, 51 (2), 240-264.

[234] Lee, H.-L., Lee, K.-M., Son, S.-J., Hwang, S.-H., Cho, H.-J. (2004). Temporal expression of cytokines and their receptors mRNAs in a neuropathic pain model. *Neuroreport*, 15 (18), 2807-2811.

[235] Gopalsamy, B., Farouk, A.A.O., Mohamad, T.A.S.T., Sulaiman, M.R., Perimal, E.K. (2017). Antiallodynic and antihyperalgesic activities of zerumbone via the suppression of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, and TNF- $\alpha$  in a mouse model of neuropathic pain. *Journal of Pain Research*, 10, 2605.

[236] Dubový, P., Jančálek, R., Klusáková, I., Svíženská, I., Pejchalová, K. (2006). Intra-and extraneuronal changes of immunofluorescence staining for TNF-and TNFR1 in the dorsal root ganglia of rat peripheral neuropathic pain models. *Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology*, 26 (7-8), 1203-1215.

[237] Giardini, A.C., Santos, F.M.d., da Silva, J.T., de Oliveira, M.E., Martins, D.O., Chacur, M. (2017). Neural mobilization treatment decreases glial cells and brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression in the central nervous system in rats with neuropathic pain induced by CCI in rats. *Pain Research and Management*, 2017
[238] Bian, J., Zhang, Y., Liu, Y., Li, Q., Tang, H.-b., Liu, Q. (2019). P2Y6 Receptor-

Mediated Spinal Microglial Activation in Neuropathic Pain. Pain Research and Management, 2019

[239] Ledeboer, A., Brevé, J.J., Poole, S., Tilders, F.J., Van Dam, A.M. (2000). Interleukin-10, interleukin-4, and transforming growth factor- $\beta$  differentially regulate lipopolysaccharide-induced production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and nitric oxide in co-cultures of rat astroglial and microglial cells. *Glia*, 30 (2), 134-142.

[240] Hunt, S.P., Pini, A., Evan, G. (1987). Induction of c-fos-like protein in spinal cord neurons following sensory stimulation. *Nature*, 328 (6131), 632.

[241] Gao, Y.-J., Ji, R.-R. (2009). c-Fos and pERK, which is a better marker for neuronal activation and central sensitization after noxious stimulation and tissue injury? *The Open Pain Journal*, 2, 11.

[242] Olsson, Y., Kristensson, K. (1973). The perineurium as a diffusion barrier to protein tracers following trauma to nerves. *Acta Neuropathologica*, 23 (2), 105-111.
[243] Jaggi, A.S., Singh, N. (2011). Exploring the potential of telmisartan in chronic constriction injury-induced neuropathic pain in rats. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 667 (1-3), 215-221.

[244] Starowicz, K., Mousa, S.A., Obara, I., Chocyk, A., Przewłocki, R., Wędzony, K., Machelska, H., Przewłocka, B. (2009). Peripheral antinociceptive effects of MC4 receptor antagonists in a rat model of neuropathic pain–a biochemical and behavioral study. *Pharmacological Reports*, 61 (6), 1086-1095.

[245] Narita, M., Ozaki, S., Narita, M., Ise, Y., Yajima, Y., Suzuki, T. (2003). Change in the expression of c-fos in the rat brain following sciatic nerve ligation. *Neuroscience Letters*, 352 (3), 231-233.

[246] Takeda, R., Watanabe, Y., Ikeda, T., Abe, H., Ebihara, K., Matsuo, H., Nonaka, H., Hashiguchi, H., Nishimori, T., Ishida, Y. (2009). Analgesic effect of milnacipran is associated with c-Fos expression in the anterior cingulate cortex in the rat neuropathic pain model. *Neuroscience Research*, 64 (4), 380-384.

[247] Min, J.H., Park, C.M., Moon, D.E., Kim, S.N., Chung, C.W., Kim, K.H. (2001). Fos expression in the brain of neuropathic pain rats. *Korean Journal of Anesthesiology*, 41 (2), 229.

[248] Leite-Almeida, H., Guimarães, M.R., Cerqueira, J.J., Ribeiro-Costa, N., Anjos-Martins, H., Sousa, N., Almeida, A. (2014). Asymmetric c-fos expression in the ventral orbital cortex is associated with impaired reversal learning in a right-sided neuropathy. *Molecular Pain*, 10 (1), 41.

[249] Tsai, Y.-C., So, E.C., Chen, H.-H., Wang, L.-K., Chien, C.-H. (2002). Effect of intrathecal octreotide on thermal hyperalgesia and evoked spinal c-Fos expression in rats with sciatic constriction injury. *Pain*, 99 (3), 407-413.

[250] Maeda, Y., Ikeuchi, M., Wacnik, P., Sluka, K.A. (2009). Increased c-fos immunoreactivity in the spinal cord and brain following spinal cord stimulation is frequency-dependent. *Brain Research*, 1259, 40-50.

[251] Kajander, K.C., Pollock, C.H., Berg, H. (1996). Evaluation of hindpaw position in rats during chronic constriction injury (CCI) produced with different suture materials. *Somatosensory & Motor Research*, 13 (2), 95-101.

[252] Blanton, M.G., Turco, J.J.L., Kriegstein, A.R. (1989). Whole cell recording from neurons in slices of reptilian and mammalian cerebral cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, 30 (3), 203-210.

[253] Edwards, F.A., Konnerth, A., Sakmann, B., Takahashi, T. (1989). A thin slice preparation for patch clamp recordings from neurones of the mammalian central nervous system. *Pflügers Archiv*, 414 (5), 600-612.

[254] Konnerth, A. (1990). Patch-clamping in slices of mammalian CNS. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 13 (8), 321-323.

[255] Yamamoto, C., McIlwain, H. (1966). Electrical activities in thin sections from the mammalian brain maintained in chemically-defined media in vitro. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 13 (12), 1333-1343.

[256] Yamamoto, C., McIlwain, H. (1966). Potentials evoked in vitro in preparations from the mammalian brain. *Nature*, 210 (5040), 1055.

[257] Li, C.-L., McIlwain, H. (1957). Maintenance of resting membrane potentials in slices of mammalian cerebral cortex and other tissues in vitro. *The Journal of Physiology*, 139 (2), 178-190.

[258] Moyer, J.R., Brown, T.H. (2002). Patch-clamp techniques applied to brain slices, *Patch-Clamp Analysis* içinde (s. 135-193). Springer.

[259] Spruston, N., Jaffe, D.B., Johnston, D. (1994). Dendritic attenuation of synaptic potentials and currents: the role of passive membrane properties. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 17 (4), 161-166.

[260] Spruston, N., Johnston, D. (1992). Perforated patch-clamp analysis of the passive membrane properties of three classes of hippocampal neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 67 (3), 508-529.

[261] Plant, T., Eilers, J., Konnerth, A. (1995). Patch-clamp technique in brain slices, *Patch-Clamp Applications and Protocols* icinde (s. 233-258). Springer.

[262] Staley, K.J., Otis, T.S., Mody, I. (1992). Membrane properties of dentate gyrus granule cells: comparison of sharp microelectrode and whole-cell recordings. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 67 (5), 1346-1358.

[263] Bar-Yehuda, D., Korngreen, A. (2008). Space-clamp problems when voltage clamping neurons expressing voltage-gated conductances. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 99 (3), 1127-1136.

[264] Williams, S.R., Mitchell, S.J. (2008). Direct measurement of somatic voltage clamp errors in central neurons. *Nature Neuroscience*, 11 (7), 790.

[265] Cahalan, M., Neher, E. (1992). [1] Patch clamp techniques: An overview, *Methods in Enzymology* içinde (s. 3-14). Elsevier.

[266] Segev, A., Garcia-Oscos, F., Kourrich, S. (2016). Whole-cell Patch-clamp Recordings in Brain Slices. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)*, (112), e54024.
[267] Kornreich, B.G. (2007). The patch clamp technique: principles and technical considerations. *Journal of Veterinary Cardiology*, 9 (1), 25-37.

[268] DeFelice, L.J. (2013). *Electrical Properties of Cells: Patch Clamp for Biologists*. Springer Science & Business Media.

[269] Landmark, C.J. (2006). Targets for antiepileptic drugs in the synapse. *Medical Science Monitor*, 13 (1), RA1-RA7.

[270] Coppola, G., Arcieri, S., D'Aniello, A., Messana, T., Verrotti, A., Signoriello, G., Pascotto, A. (2010). Levetiracetam in submaximal subcutaneous pentylentetrazolinduced seizures in rats. *Seizure*, 19 (5), 296-299.

[271] Wang, H., Gao, J., Lassiter, T.F., McDonagh, D.L., Sheng, H., Warner, D.S., Lynch, J.R., Laskowitz, D.T. (2006). Levetiracetam is neuroprotective in murine models of closed head injury and subarachnoid hemorrhage. *Neurocritical Care*, 5 (1), 71-78.

[272] Löscher, W., Schmidt, D. (1988). Which animal models should be used in the search for new antiepileptic drugs? A proposal based on experimental and clinical considerations. *Epilepsy Research*, 2 (3), 145-181.

[273] Cormier, J., Chu, C.J. (2013). Safety and efficacy of levetiracetam for the treatment of partial onset seizures in children from one month of age. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 9, 295.

[274] Klitgaard, H., Matagne, A., Gobert, J., Wülfert, E. (1998). Evidence for a unique profile of levetiracetam in rodent models of seizures and epilepsy. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 353 (2-3), 191-206.

[275] Swaroop, H., Ananya, C., Nithin, K., Jayashankar, C., Babu, H.S., Srinivas, B. (2013). Levetiracetam: a review of its use in the treatment of epilepsy. *International Journal of Medicine and Biomedical Research*, 2 (3), 166-172.

[276] Ben-Menachem, E., Falter, U. (2000). Efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam 3000 mg/d in patients with refractory partial seizures: a multicenter, double-blind, responder-selected study evaluating monotherapy. *Epilepsia*, 41 (10), 1276-1283.

[277] Alsaadi, T.M., Shatzel, A., Marquez, A.V., Jorgensen, J., Farias, S. (2005). Clinical experience of levetiracetam monotherapy for adults with epilepsy: 1-year follow-up study. *Seizure*, 14 (2), 139-142.

[278] Lim, D.A., Tarapore, P., Chang, E., Burt, M., Chakalian, L., Barbaro, N., Chang, S., Lamborn, K.R., McDermott, M.W. (2009). Safety and feasibility of switching from phenytoin to levetiracetam monotherapy for glioma-related seizure control following craniotomy: a randomized phase II pilot study. *Journal of Neuro-oncology*, 93 (3), 349-354.

[279] Lambrechts, D., Sadzot, B., Van Paesschen, W., Van Leusden, J., Carpay, J., Bourgeois, P., Urbain, E., Boon, P. (2006). Efficacy and safety of levetiracetam in clinical practice: Results of the SKATE<sup>TM</sup> trial from Belgium and The Netherlands. *Seizure*, 15 (6), 434-442.

[280] Berkovic, S.F., Knowlton, R., Leroy, R., Schiemann, J., Falter, U. (2007). Placebo-controlled study of levetiracetam in idiopathic generalized epilepsy. *Neurology*, 69 (18), 1751-1760.

[281] Noachtar, S., Andermann, E., Meyvisch, P., Andermann, F., Gough, W., Schiemann-Delgado, J. (2008). Levetiracetam for the treatment of idiopathic generalized epilepsy with myoclonic seizures. *Neurology*, 70 (8), 607-616.

[282] Gürses, C., Alpay, K., Çiftçi, F.D., Bebek, N., Baykan, B., Gökyiğit, A. (2008). The efficacy and tolerability of Levetiracetam as an add-on therapy in patients with startle epilepsy. *Seizure*, 17 (7), 625-630.

[283] Morrell, M., Leppik, I., French, J., Ferrendelli, J., Han, J., Magnus, L. (2003). The KEEPER<sup>™</sup> trial: levetiracetam adjunctive treatment of partial-onset seizures in an open-label community-based study. *Epilepsy Research*, 54 (2-3), 153-161.

[284] Milligan, T.A., Hurwitz, S., Bromfield, E.B. (2008). Efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam versus phenytoin after supratentorial neurosurgery. *Neurology*, 71 (9), 665-669.

[285] Jones, K.E., Puccio, A.M., Harshman, K.J., Falcione, B., Benedict, N., Jankowitz, B.T., Stippler, M., Fischer, M., Sauber-Schatz, E.K., Fabio, A. (2008). Levetiracetam versus phenytoin for seizure prophylaxis in severe traumatic brain injury. *Neurosurgical Focus*, 25 (4), E3.

[286] Zachenhofer, I., Donat, M., Oberndorfer, S., Roessler, K. (2011). Perioperative levetiracetam for prevention of seizures in supratentorial brain tumor surgery. *Journal of Neuro-oncology*, 101 (1), 101-106.

[287] Bähr, O., Hermisson, M., Rona, S., Rieger, J., Nussbaum, S., Körtvelyessy, P., Franz, K., Tatagiba, M., Seifert, V., Weller, M. (2012). Intravenous and oral levetiracetam in patients with a suspected primary brain tumor and symptomatic seizures undergoing neurosurgery: the HELLO trial. *Acta Neurochirurgica*, 154 (2), 229-235.

[288] Lee, Y.J., Kang, H.-C., Kim, H.D., Lee, J.S. (2010). Efficacy and safety of adjunctive levetiracetam therapy in pediatric intractable epilepsy. *Pediatric Neurology*, 42 (2), 86-92.

[289] Weinstock, A., Ruiz, M., Gerard, D., Toublanc, N., Stockis, A., Farooq, O., Dilley, D., Karmon, Y., Elgie, M.J., Schiemann-Delgado, J. (2013). Prospective openlabel, single-arm, multicenter, safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetic studies of intravenous levetiracetam in children with epilepsy. *Journal of Child Neurology*, 28 (11), 1423-1429.

[290] Özkale, Y., Özkale, M., Saygi, S., Erol, I. (2014). Long-term accidental overdose of levetiracetam in an infant. *Journal of Child Neurology*, 29 (7), 959-961.
[291] Archer, D.P., Lamberty, Y., Wang, B., Davis, M.J., Samanani, N., Roth, S.H. (2007). Levetiracetam reduces anesthetic-induced hyperalgesia in rats. *Anesthesia & Analgesia*, 104 (1), 180-185.

[292] Guay, D.R. (2003). Oxcarbazepine, topiramate, zonisamide, and levetiracetam: potential use in neuropathic pain. *The American Journal of Geriatric Pharmacotherapy*, 1 (1), 18-37.

[293] Rowbotham, M.C., Manville, N.S., Ren, J. (2003). Pilot tolerability and effectiveness study of levetiracetam for postherpetic neuralgia. *Neurology*, 61 (6), 866-867.

[294] Enggaard, T.P., Klitgaard, N.A., Sindrup, S.H. (2006). Specific effect of levetiracetam in experimental human pain models. *European Journal of Pain*, 10 (3), 193-193.

[295] Falah, M., Madsen, C., Holbech, J., Sindrup, S. (2012). A randomized, placebocontrolled trial of levetiracetam in central pain in multiple sclerosis. *European Journal of Pain*, 16 (6), 860-869.

[296] Hawker, K., Frohman, E., Racke, M. (2003). Levetiracetam for phasic spasticity in multiple sclerosis. *Archives of Neurology*, 60 (12), 1772-1774.

[297] Frediani, F. (2004). Anticonvulsant drugs in primary headaches prophylaxis. *Neurological Sciences*, 25 (3), s161-s166.

[298] Tomić, M.A., Micov, A.M., Stepanović-Petrović, R.M. (2013). Levetiracetam interacts synergistically with nonsteroidal analgesics and caffeine to produce antihyperalgesia in rats. *The Journal of Pain*, 14 (11), 1371-1382.

[299] Shannon, H.E., Eberle, E.L., Peters, S.C. (2005). Comparison of the effects of anticonvulsant drugs with diverse mechanisms of action in the formalin test in rats. *Neuropharmacology*, 48 (7), 1012-1020.

[300] Rossi, S., Mataluni, G., Codeca, C., Fiore, S., Buttari, F., Musella, A., Castelli, M., Bernardi, G., Centonze, D. (2009). Effects of levetiracetam on chronic pain in multiple sclerosis: results of a pilot, randomized, placebo-controlled study. *European Journal of Neurology*, 16 (3), 360-366.

[301] Brighina, F., Palermo, A., Aloisio, A., Francolini, M., Giglia, G., Fierro, B. (2006). Levetiracetam in the prophylaxis of migraine with aura: a 6-month open-label study. *Clinical Neuropharmacology*, 29 (6), 338-342.

[302] Newton, H.B., Goldlust, S.A., Pearl, D. (2006). Retrospective analysis of the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam in brain tumor patients. *Journal of Neuro-oncology*, 78 (1), 99-102.

[303] Striano, P., Coppola, A., Vacca, G., Zara, F., Morra, V.B., Orefice, G., Striano, S. (2006). Levetiracetam for cerebellar tremor in multiple sclerosis. *Journal of Neurology*, 253 (6), 762-766.

[304] Jorns, T., Johnston, A., Zakrzewska, J. (2009). Pilot study to evaluate the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam (Keppra®) in treatment of patients with trigeminal neuralgia. *European Journal of Neurology*, 16 (6), 740-744.

[305] Mitsikostas, D.D., Pantes, G.V., Avramidis, T.G., Karageorgiou, K.E., Gatzonis, S.D., Stathis, P.G., Fili, V.A., Siatouni, A.D., Vikelis, M. (2010). An observational trial to investigate the efficacy and tolerability of levetiracetam in trigeminal neuralgia. *Headache: The Journal of Head and Face Pain*, 50 (8), 1371-1377.

[306] Reda, H.M., Zaitone, S.A., Moustafa, Y.M. (2016). Effect of levetiracetam versus gabapentin on peripheral neuropathy and sciatic degeneration in streptozotocindiabetic mice: Influence on spinal microglia and astrocytes. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 771, 162-172.

[307] Micov, A., Tomić, M., Pecikoza, U., Ugrešić, N., Stepanović-Petrović, R. (2015). Levetiracetam synergises with common analgesics in producing antinociception

in a mouse model of painful diabetic neuropathy. *Pharmacological Research*, 97, 131-142.

[308] McQuay, H.J. (2002). Neuropathic pain: evidence matters. *European Journal of Pain*, 6 (SA), 11-18.

[309] Margineanu, D., Klitgaard, H. (2002): Levetiracetam: Mechanisms of action. In "Antiepileptic Drugs" (RH Levy, RH Mattson, BS Meldrum, and E. Perucca, Eds.). Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.

[310] Beyreuther, B., Callizot, N., Stöhr, T. (2006). Antinociceptive efficacy of lacosamide in a rat model for painful diabetic neuropathy. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 539 (1-2), 64-70.

[311] Lambeng, N., Gillard, M., Vertongen, P., Fuks, B., Chatelain, P. (2005). Characterization of [3H] ucb 30889 binding to synaptic vesicle protein 2A in the rat spinal cord. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 520 (1-3), 70-76.

[312] Blackburn-Munro, G., Jensen, B.S. (2003). The anticonvulsant retigabine attenuates nociceptive behaviours in rat models of persistent and neuropathic pain. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 460 (2-3), 109-116.

[313] Zona, C., Niespodziany, I., Marchetti, C., Klitgaard, H., Bernardi, G., Margineanu, D.G. (2001). Levetiracetam does not modulate neuronal voltage-gated Na+ and T-type Ca2+ currents. *Seizure*, 10 (4), 279-286.

[314] Wickenden, A.D., Yu, W., Zou, A., Jegla, T., Wagoner, P.K. (2000). Retigabine, a novel anti-convulsant, enhances activation of KCNQ2/Q3 potassium channels. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 58 (3), 591-600.

[315] Zheng, Y., Moussally, J., Cash, S.S., Karnam, H.B., Cole, A.J. (2010). Intravenous levetiracetam in the rat pilocarpine-induced status epilepticus model: behavioral, physiological and histological studies. *Neuropharmacology*, 58 (4-5), 793-798.

[316] Lynch, B.A., Lambeng, N., Nocka, K., Kensel-Hammes, P., Bajjalieh, S.M., Matagne, A., Fuks, B. (2004). The synaptic vesicle protein SV2A is the binding site for the antiepileptic drug levetiracetam. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 101 (26), 9861-9866.

[317] Finnerup, N.B., Otto, M., McQuay, H., Jensen, T.S., Sindrup, S.H. (2005). Algorithm for neuropathic pain treatment: an evidence based proposal. *Pain*, 118 (3), 289-305.

[318] Mendoza-Torreblanca, J.G., Vanoye-Carlo, A., Phillips-Farfán, B.V., Carmona-Aparicio, L., Gómez-Lira, G. (2013). Synaptic vesicle protein 2A: basic facts and role in synaptic function. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 38 (11), 3529-3539.

[319] Kaminski, R.M., Gillard, M., Leclercq, K., Hanon, E., Lorent, G., Dassesse, D., Matagne, A., Klitgaard, H. (2009). Proepileptic phenotype of SV2A-deficient mice is associated with reduced anticonvulsant efficacy of levetiracetam. *Epilepsia*, 50 (7), 1729-1740.

[320] Nowack, A., Malarkey, E.B., Yao, J., Bleckert, A., Hill, J., Bajjalieh, S.M. (2011). Levetiracetam reverses synaptic deficits produced by overexpression of SV2A. *PLoS One*, 6 (12), e29560.

[321] Lynch, J.M., Tate, S.K., Kinirons, P., Weale, M.E., Cavalleri, G.L., Depondt, C., Murphy, K., O'Rourke, D., Doherty, C.P., Shianna, K.V. (2009). No major role of common SV2A variation for predisposition or levetiracetam response in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Research*, 83 (1), 44-51.

[322] Shetty, A.K. (2013). Prospects of levetiracetam as a neuroprotective drug against status epilepticus, traumatic brain injury, and stroke. *Frontiers in Neurology*, 4, 172.

[323] Ueda, Y., Doi, T., Tokumaru, J., Yokoyama, H., Nakajima, A., Mitsuyama, Y., Ohya-Nishiguchi, H., Kamada, H., Willmore, L.J. (2001). Collapse of extracellular glutamate regulation during epileptogenesis: down-regulation and functional failure of glutamate transporter function in rats with chronic seizures induced by kainic acid. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 76 (3), 892-900.

[324] Niespodziany, I., Klitgaard, H., Margineanu, D.G. (2004). Is the persistent sodium current a specific target of anti-absence drugs? *Neuroreport*, 15 (6), 1049-1052.
[325] Liu, J., Lai, X., Liao, D., Zhang, Q., Zhou, D. (2007). Effect of levetiracetam on the sodium currents of rat hippocampal neurons exposed to coriaria lactone. *Sichuan da xue xue bao*. *Yi xue ban= Journal of Sichuan University. Medical science edition*, 38 (5), 847-850.

[326] Lee, C.-H., Lee, C.-Y., Tsai, T.-S., Liou, H.-H. (2008). PKA-mediated phosphorylation is a novel mechanism for levetiracetam, an antiepileptic drug, activating ROMK1 channels. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 76 (2), 225-235.

[327] Huang, C.-W., Tsai, J., Huang, C.-C., Wu, S.N. (2009). Experimental and simulation studies on the mechanisms of levetiracetam-mediated inhibition of delayed-rectifier potassium current (KV3. 1): contribution to the firing of action potentials. *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*, 60 (4), 37-47.

[328] Stienen, M.N., Haghikia, A., Dambach, H., Thöne, J., Wiemann, M., Gold, R., Chan, A., Dermietzel, R., Faustmann, P.M., Hinkerohe, D. (2011). Anti-inflammatory effects of the anticonvulsant drug levetiracetam on electrophysiological properties of astroglia are mediated via TGFβ1 regulation. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 162 (2), 491-507.

[329] Hall, A.M., Throesch, B.T., Buckingham, S.C., Markwardt, S.J., Peng, Y., Wang, Q., Hoffman, D.A., Roberson, E.D. (2015). Tau-dependent Kv4. 2 depletion and dendritic hyperexcitability in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 35 (15), 6221-6230.

[330] Meehan, A.L., Yang, X., Yuan, L.L., Rothman, S.M. (2012). Levetiracetam has an activity-dependent effect on inhibitory transmission. *Epilepsia*, 53 (3), 469-476.
[331] Gao, L., McMullan, S., Djouhri, L., Acosta, C., Harper, A., Lawson, S. (2012). Expression and properties of hyperpolarization-activated current in rat dorsal root ganglion neurons with known sensory function. *The Journal of Physiology*, 590 (19), 4691-4705.

[332] Momin, A., Cadiou, H., Mason, A., McNaughton, P.A. (2008). Role of the hyperpolarization-activated current Ih in somatosensory neurons. *The Journal of Physiology*, 586 (24), 5911-5929.

[333] Ying, S.W., Abbas, S.Y., Harrison, N.L., Goldstein, P.A. (2006). Propofol block of Ih contributes to the suppression of neuronal excitability and rhythmic burst firing in thalamocortical neurons. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 23 (2), 465-480.

[334] Chen, X., Shu, S., Bayliss, D.A. (2005). Suppression of I h contributes to propofol-induced inhibition of mouse cortical pyramidal neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 94 (6), 3872-3883.

[335] Nolan, M.F., Malleret, G., Lee, K.H., Gibbs, E., Dudman, J.T., Santoro, B., Yin, D., Thompson, R.F., Siegelbaum, S.A., Kandel, E.R. (2003). The hyperpolarizationactivated HCN1 channel is important for motor learning and neuronal integration by cerebellar Purkinje cells. *Cell*, 115 (5), 551-564.

[336] Wang, M., Gamo, N.J., Yang, Y., Jin, L.E., Wang, X.-J., Laubach, M., Mazer, J.A., Lee, D., Arnsten, A.F. (2011). Neuronal basis of age-related working memory decline. *Nature*, 476 (7359), 210.

[337] Kanyshkova, T., Pawlowski, M., Meuth, P., Dubé, C., Bender, R.A., Brewster, A.L., Baumann, A., Baram, T.Z., Pape, H.-C., Budde, T. (2009). Postnatal expression pattern of HCN channel isoforms in thalamic neurons: relationship to maturation of thalamocortical oscillations. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 29 (27), 8847-8857.

[338] Shin, M., Simkin, D., Suyeoka, G.M., Chetkovich, D.M. (2006). Evaluation of HCN2 abnormalities as a cause of juvenile audiogenic seizures in Black Swiss mice. *Brain Research*, 1083 (1), 14-20.

[339] Du, L., Wang, S.-J., Cui, J., He, W.-J., Ruan, H.-Z. (2013). The role of HCN channels within the periaqueductal gray in neuropathic pain. *Brain Research*, 1500, 36-44.

[340] Koga, K., Descalzi, G., Chen, T., Ko, H.-G., Lu, J., Li, S., Son, J., Kim, T., Kwak, C., Huganir, R.L. (2015). Coexistence of two forms of LTP in ACC provides a synaptic mechanism for the interactions between anxiety and chronic pain. *Neuron*, 85 (2), 377-389.

[341] Kim, C.S., Chang, P.Y., Johnston, D. (2012). Enhancement of dorsal hippocampal activity by knockdown of HCN1 channels leads to anxiolytic-and antidepressant-like behaviors. *Neuron*, 75 (3), 503-516.

[342] Okamoto, T., Harnett, M.T., Morikawa, H. (2006). Hyperpolarization-activated cation current (I h) is an ethanol target in midbrain dopamine neurons of mice. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 95 (2), 619-626.

[343] Tibbs, G.R., Rowley, T.J., Sanford, R.L., Herold, K.F., Proekt, A., Hemmings, H.C., Andersen, O.S., Goldstein, P.A., Flood, P.D. (2013). HCN1 channels as targets for anesthetic and nonanesthetic propofol analogs in the amelioration of mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia in a mouse model of neuropathic pain. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 345 (3), 363-373.

[344] Young, G.T., Emery, E.C., Mooney, E.R., Tsantoulas, C., McNaughton, P.A. (2014). Inflammatory and neuropathic pain are rapidly suppressed by peripheral block of hyperpolarisation-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated ion channels. *PAIN*®, 155 (9), 1708-1719.

[345] Zhang, S., You, Z., Wang, S., Yang, J., Yang, L., Sun, Y., Mi, W., Yang, L.,
McCabe, M.F., Shen, S. (2016). Neuropeptide S modulates the amygdaloidal HCN activities (Ih) in rats: implication in chronic pain. *Neuropharmacology*, 105, 420-433.
[346] Acosta, C., McMullan, S., Djouhri, L., Gao, L., Watkins, R., Berry, C.,

Dempsey, K., Lawson, S.N. (2012). HCN1 and HCN2 in Rat DRG neurons: levels in nociceptors and non-nociceptors, NT3-dependence and influence of CFA-induced skin inflammation on HCN2 and NT3 expression. *PloS One*, 7 (12), e50442.

[347] Takasu, K., Ono, H., Tanabe, M. (2010). Spinal hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated cation channels at primary afferent terminals contribute to chronic pain. *Pain*, 151 (1), 87-96.

[348] Du, L., Wang, S.-J., Cui, J., He, W.-J., Ruan, H.-Z. (2013). Inhibition of HCN channels within the periaqueductal gray attenuates neuropathic pain in rats. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 127 (2), 325.

[349] Matos, S.C., Zhang, Z., Séguéla, P. (2015). Peripheral neuropathy induces HCN channel dysfunction in pyramidal neurons of the medial prefrontal cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 35 (38), 13244-13256.

[350] Peyron, R. (2016). Functional brain imaging: what has it brought to our understanding of neuropathic pain? A special focus on allodynic pain mechanisms. *Pain*, 157, S67-S71.

[351] Jones, E.G. (2010). Thalamocortical dysrhythmia and chronic pain. *Pain*, 150 (1), 4-5.

[352] Lenz, F.A., Kwan, H.C., Dostrovsky, J.O., Tasker, R.R. (1989). Characteristics of the bursting pattern of action potentials that occurs in the thalamus of patients with central pain. *Brain Research*, 496 (1-2), 357-360.

[353] Schnorr, S., Eberhardt, M., Kistner, K., Rajab, H., Käßer, J., Hess, A., Reeh, P., Ludwig, A., Herrmann, S. (2014). HCN2 channels account for mechanical (but not heat) hyperalgesia during long-standing inflammation. *PAIN*®, 155 (6), 1079-1090.

[354] Chen, K., Aradi, I., Thon, N., Eghbal-Ahmadi, M., Baram, T.Z., Soltesz, I. (2001). Persistently modified h-channels after complex febrile seizures convert the seizure-induced enhancement of inhibition to hyperexcitability. *Nature Medicine*, 7 (3), 331.

[355] Chaplan, S.R., Guo, H.-Q., Lee, D.H., Luo, L., Liu, C., Kuei, C., Velumian, A.A., Butler, M.P., Brown, S.M., Dubin, A.E. (2003). Neuronal hyperpolarizationactivated pacemaker channels drive neuropathic pain. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 23 (4), 1169-1178.

[356] Wan, Y. (2008). Involvement of hyperpolarization-activated, cyclic nucleotidegated cation channels in dorsal root ganglion in neuropathic pain. *Sheng li xue bao:*[*Acta physiologica Sinica*], 60 (5), 579-580.

[357] Narasimhan, T., Craig, A., Arellano, L., Harper, N., Howie, L., Menache, M., Birnbaum, L., Safe, S. (1994). Relative sensitivities of 2, 3, 7, 8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin-induced Cyp1a-1 and Cyp1a-2 gene expression and immunotoxicity in female B6C3F1 mice. *Fundamental and Applied Toxicology*, 23 (4), 598-607.

[358] Monteggia, L.M., Eisch, A.J., Tang, M.D., Kaczmarek, L.K., Nestler, E.J. (2000). Cloning and localization of the hyperpolarization-activated cyclic nucleotide-gated channel family in rat brain. *Molecular Brain Research*, 81 (1-2), 129-139.

[359] Santoro, B., Tibbs, G.R. (1999). The HCN gene family: molecular basis of the hyperpolarization-activated pacemaker channels. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 868 (1), 741-764.

[360] Shi, W., Wymore, R., Yu, H., Wu, J., Wymore, R.T., Pan, Z., Robinson, R.B., Dixon, J.E., McKinnon, D., Cohen, I.S. (1999). Distribution and prevalence of hyperpolarization-activated cation channel (HCN) mRNA expression in cardiac tissues. *Circulation Research*, 85 (1), e1-e6.

[361] Santoro, B., Chen, S., Lüthi, A., Pavlidis, P., Shumyatsky, G.P., Tibbs, G.R., Siegelbaum, S.A. (2000). Molecular and functional heterogeneity of hyperpolarization-activated pacemaker channels in the mouse CNS. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 20 (14), 5264-5275.

[362] Ludwig, A., Zong, X., Stieber, J., Hullin, R., Hofmann, F., Biel, M. (1999). Two pacemaker channels from human heart with profoundly different activation kinetics. *The EMBO Journal*, 18 (9), 2323-2329.

[363] Brown, D.A., Gähwiler, B.H., Griffith, W.H., Halliwell, J.V. (1990). Chapter Membrane currents in hippocampal neurons, *Progress in Brain Research* içinde (s. 141-160). Elsevier.

[364] Gähwiler, B., Brown, D.A. (1985). GABAB-receptor-activated K+ current in voltage-clamped CA3 pyramidal cells in hippocampal cultures. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 82 (5), 1558-1562.

[365] Lacey, M., Mercuri, N., North, R. (1988). On the potassium conductance increase activated by GABAB and dopamine D2 receptors in rat substantia nigra neurones. *The Journal of Physiology*, 401 (1), 437-453.

[366] North, R.A., Williams, J.T., Surprenant, A., Christie, M.J. (1987). Mu and delta receptors belong to a family of receptors that are coupled to potassium channels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 84 (15), 5487-5491.

[367] Takahashi, T. (1990). Inward rectification in neonatal rat spinal motoneurones. *The Journal of Physiology*, 423 (1), 47-62.

[368] Williams, J., Colmers, W., Pan, Z.Z. (1988). Voltage-and ligand-activated inwardly rectifying currents in dorsal raphe neurons in vitro. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 8 (9), 3499-3506.

[369] Horio, Y., Morishige, K.-i., Takahashi, N., Kurachi, Y. (1996). Differential distribution of classical inwardly rectifying potassium channel mRNAs in the brain: comparison of IRK2 with IRK1 and IRK3. *FEBS Letters*, 379 (3), 239-243.

[370] Inanobe, A., Fujita, A., Ito, M., Tomoike, H., Inageda, K., Kurachi, Y. (2002). Inward rectifier K+ channel Kir2. 3 is localized at the postsynaptic membrane of excitatory synapses. *American Journal of Physiology-Cell Physiology*, 282 (6), C1396-C1403.

[371] Karschin, C., Dißmann, E., Stühmer, W., Karschin, A. (1996). IRK (1–3) and GIRK (1–4) inwardly rectifying K+ channel mRNAs are differentially expressed in the adult rat brain. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 16 (11), 3559-3570.

[372] Prüss, H., Derst, C., Lommel, R., Veh, R.W. (2005). Differential distribution of individual subunits of strongly inwardly rectifying potassium channels (Kir2 family) in rat brain. *Molecular Brain Research*, 139 (1), 63-79.

[373] Töpert, C., Döring, F., Wischmeyer, E., Karschin, C., Brockhaus, J., Ballanyi, K., Derst, C., Karschin, A. (1998). Kir2. 4: a novel K+ inward rectifier channel associated with motoneurons of cranial nerve nuclei. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 18 (11), 4096-4105.

[374] Olesen, S.-P., Claphamt, D., Davies, P. (1988). Haemodynamic shear stress activates a K+ current in vascular endothelial cells. *Nature*, 331 (6152), 168.

[375] Knot, H.J., Nelson, M.T. (1998). Regulation of arterial diameter and wall [Ca2+] in cerebral arteries of rat by membrane potential and intravascular pressure. *The Journal of Physiology*, 508 (1), 199-209.

[376] Abel, K.-B., Lehr, S., Ullrich, S. (1996). Adrenaline-, not somatostatin-induced hyperpolarization is accompanied by a sustained inhibition of insulin secretion in INS-1 cells. Activation of sulphonylurea K ATP+ channels is not involved. *Pflügers Archiv*, 432 (1), 89.

[377] Iwanir, S., Reuveny, E. (2008). Adrenaline-induced hyperpolarization of mouse pancreatic islet cells is mediated by G protein-gated inwardly rectifying potassium (GIRK) channels. *Pflügers Archiv-European Journal of Physiology*, 456 (6), 1097.

[378] Rorsman, P., Bokvist, K., Ämmälä, C., Arkhammar, P., Berggren, P.-O., Larsson, O., Wåhlander, K. (1991). Activation by adrenaline of a low-conductance G protein-dependent K+ channel in mouse pancreatic B cells. *Nature*, 349 (6304), 77.

[379] Sharp, G. (1996). Mechanisms of inhibition of insulin release. *American Journal of Physiology-Cell Physiology*, 271 (6), C1781-C1799.

[380] Sieg, A., Su, J., Muñoz, A., Buchenau, M., Nakazaki, M., Aguilar-Bryan, L., Bryan, J., Ullrich, S. (2004). Epinephrine-induced hyperpolarization of islet cells without KATP channels. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 286 (3), E463-E471.

[381] Yoshimoto, Y., Fukuyama, Y., Horio, Y., Inanobe, A., Gotoh, M., Kurachi, Y. (1999). Somatostatin induces hyperpolarization in pancreatic islet  $\alpha$  cells by activating a G protein-gated K<sup>+</sup> channel. *FEBS Letters*, 444 (2-3), 265-269.

[382] Day, M., Carr, D.B., Ulrich, S., Ilijic, E., Tkatch, T., Surmeier, D.J. (2005). Dendritic excitability of mouse frontal cortex pyramidal neurons is shaped by the interaction among HCN, Kir2, and Kleak channels. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 25 (38), 8776-8787.

[383] Amarillo, Y., Tissone, A.I., Mato, G., Nadal, M.S. (2018). Inward rectifier potassium current I Kir promotes intrinsic pacemaker activity of thalamocortical neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 119 (6), 2358-2372.

[384] Hibino, H., Inanobe, A., Furutani, K., Murakami, S., Findlay, I., Kurachi, Y. (2010). Inwardly rectifying potassium channels: their structure, function, and physiological roles. *Physiological Reviews*, 90 (1), 291-366.

[385] Hagiwara, S., Takahashi, K. (1974). The anomalous rectification and cation selectivity of the membrane of a starfish egg cell. *The Journal of Membrane Biology*, 18 (1), 61-80.

[386] Miyazaki, S.I., Takahashi, K., Tsuda, K., Yoshii, M. (1974). Analysis of nonlinearity observed in the current—voltage relation of the tunicate embryo. *The Journal of Physiology*, 238 (1), 55-77.

[387] Sakmann, B., Trube, G. (1984). Conductance properties of single inwardly rectifying potassium channels in ventricular cells from guinea-pig heart. *The Journal of Physiology*, 347 (1), 641-657.

[388] French, R.J., Shoukimas, J.J. (1985). An ion's view of the potassium channel. The structure of the permeation pathway as sensed by a variety of blocking ions. *The Journal of General Physiology*, 85 (5), 669-698.

[389] Hagiwara, S., Miyazaki, S., Moody, W., Patlak, J. (1978). Blocking effects of barium and hydrogen ions on the potassium current during anomalous rectification in the starfish egg. *The Journal of Physiology*, 279 (1), 167-185.

[390] Hagiwara, S., Miyazaki, S., Rosenthal, N. (1976). Potassium current and the effect of cesium on this current during anomalous rectification of the egg cell membrane of a starfish. *The Journal of General Physiology*, 67 (6), 621-638.

[391] Oliver, D., Hahn, H., Antz, C., Ruppersberg, J., Fakler, B. (1998). Interaction of permeant and blocking ions in cloned inward-rectifier K+ channels. *Biophysical Journal*, 74 (5), 2318-2326.

[392] Lopatin, A., Makhina, E., Nichols, C. (1995). The mechanism of inward rectification of potassium channels:" long-pore plugging" by cytoplasmic polyamines. *The Journal of General Physiology*, 106 (5), 923-955.

[393] Wu, T., Wang, H.-L. (1995). Protein kinase C mediates neurotensin inhibition of inwardly rectifying potassium currents in rat substantia nigra dopaminergic neurons. *Neuroscience Letters*, 184 (2), 121-124.

[394] Lüscher, C., Slesinger, P.A. (2010). Emerging roles for G protein-gated inwardly rectifying potassium (GIRK) channels in health and disease. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 11 (5), 301.

[395] Yamada, M., Inanobe, A., Kurachi, Y. (1998). G protein regulation of potassium ion channels. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 50 (4), 723-757.

[396] Pfaffinger, P.J., Martin, J.M., Hunter, D.D., Nathanson, N.M., Hille, B. (1985). GTP-binding proteins couple cardiac muscarinic receptors to a K channel. *Nature*, 317 (6037), 536.

[397] Wickman, K., Karschin, C., Karschin, A., Picciotto, M.R., Clapham, D.E. (2000). Brain localization and behavioral impact of the G-protein-gated K+ channel subunit GIRK4. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 20 (15), 5608-5615.

[398] Bacci, A., Huguenard, J.R., Prince, D.A. (2004). Long-lasting self-inhibition of neocortical interneurons mediated by endocannabinoids. *Nature*, 431 (7006), 312.

[399] Patil, N., Cox, D.R., Bhat, D., Faham, M., Myers, R.M., Peterson, A.S. (1995). A potassium channel mutation in weaver mice implicates membrane excitability in granule cell differentiation. *Nature Genetics*, 11 (2), 126.

[400] Blednov, Y., Stoffel, M., Alva, H., Harris, R. (2003). A pervasive mechanism for analgesia: activation of GIRK2 channels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 100 (1), 277-282.

[401] Moreau, J.-L., Fields, H.L. (1986). Evidence for GABA involvement in midbrain control of medullary neurons that modulate nociceptive transmission. *Brain Research*, 397 (1), 37-46.

[402] Depaulis, A., Morgan, M.M., Liebeskind, J.C. (1987). GABAergic modulation of the analgesic effects of morphine microinjected in the ventral periaqueductal gray matter of the rat. *Brain Research*, 436 (2), 223-228.

[403] Kobayashi, T., Ikeda, K. (2006). G protein-activated inwardly rectifying potassium channels as potential therapeutic targets. *Current Pharmaceutical Design*, 12 (34), 4513-4523.

[404] Luján, R., Maylie, J., Adelman, J.P. (2009). New sites of action for GIRK and SK channels. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 10 (7), 475.

[405] Vazquez, M., Dunn, C.A., Walsh, K.B. (2012). A fluorescent screening assay for identifying modulators of GIRK channels. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)*, (62), e3850.

[406] Ponce, A., Bueno, E., Kentros, C., de Miera, E.V.-S., Chow, A., Hillman, D., Chen, S., Zhu, L., Wu, M.B., Wu, X. (1996). G-protein-gated inward rectifier K+ channel proteins (GIRK1) are present in the soma and dendrites as well as in nerve terminals of specific neurons in the brain. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 16 (6), 1990-2001.
[407] Murer, G., Adelbrecht, C., Lauritzen, I., Lesage, F., Lazdunski, M., Agid, Y., Raisman-Vozari, R. (1997). An immunocytochemical study on the distribution of two G-protein-gated inward rectifier potassium channels (GIRK2 and GIRK4) in the adult rat brain. *Neuroscience*, 80 (2), 345-357.

[408] Talley, E.M., Cribbs, L.L., Lee, J.-H., Daud, A., Perez-Reyes, E., Bayliss, D.A. (1999). Differential distribution of three members of a gene family encoding low voltage-activated (T-type) calcium channels. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 19 (6), 1895-1911.

[409] Ruiz-Velasco, V., Ikeda, S.R. (1998). Heterologous expression and coupling of G protein-gated inwardly rectifying K+ channels in adult rat sympathetic neurons. *The Journal of Physiology*, 513 (Pt 3), 761.

[410] Stuhrman, K., Roseberry, A.G. (2015). Neurotensin inhibits both dopamine-and GABA-mediated inhibition of ventral tegmental area dopamine neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 114 (3), 1734-1745.

[411] Young III, W.S., Kuhar, M.J. (1981). Neurotensin receptor localization by light microscopic autoradiography in rat brain. *Brain Research*, 206 (2), 273-285.

[412] Sarret, P., Beaudet, A., Vincent, J.P., Mazella, J. (1998). Regional and cellular distribution of low affinity neurotensin receptor mRNA in adult and developing mouse brain. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 394 (3), 344-356.

[413] Jennes, L., Stumpf, W.E., Kalivas, P.W. (1982). Neurotensin: topographical distribution in rat brain by immunohistochemistry. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 210 (3), 211-224.

[414] Uhl, G.R., Goodman, R.R., Snyder, S.H. (1979). Neurotensin-containing cell bodies, fibers and nerve terminals in the brain stem of the rat: immunohistochemical mapping. *Brain Research*, 167 (1), 77-91.

[415] Uhl, G.R., Snyder, S.H. (1976). Regional and subcellular distributions of brain neurotensin. *Life Sciences*, 19 (12), 1827-1832.

[416] Bayer, V., Towle, A., Pickel, V. (1991). Vesicular and cytoplasmic localization of neurotensin-like immunoreactivity (NTLI) in neurons postsynaptic to terminals containing NTLI and/or tyrosine hydroxylase in the rat central nucleus of the amygdala. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 30 (2), 398-413.

[417] Carraway, R., Kitabgi, P., Leeman, S. (1978). The amino acid sequence of radioimmunoassayable neurotensin from bovine intestine. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 253 (22), 7996-7998.

[418] Conlon, J.M., Adrian, T.E., Secor, S.M. (1997). Tachykinins (substance P, neurokinin A and neuropeptide  $\gamma$ ) and neurotensin from the intestine of the Burmese python, Python molurus. *Peptides*, 18 (10), 1505-1510.

[419] Alexander, M.J., Leeman, S.E. (1998). Widespread expression in adult rat forebrain of mRNA encoding high-affinity neurotensin receptor. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 402 (4), 475-500.

[420] Asselin, M.-L., Dubuc, I., Coquerel, A., Costentin, J. (2001). Localization of neurotensin NTS2 receptors in rat brain, using [3H] levocabastine. *Neuroreport*, 12 (5), 1087-1091.

[421] Chalon, P., Vita, N., Kaghad, M., Guillemot, M., Bonnin, J., Delpech, B., Le Fur, G., Ferrara, P., Caput, D. (1996). Molecular cloning of a levocabastine-sensitive neurotensin binding site. *FEBS Letters*, 386 (2-3), 91-94.

[422] Urban, M., Smith, D., Gebhart, G. (1996). Involvement of spinal cholecystokininB receptors in mediating neurotensin hyperalgesia from the medullary nucleus raphe magnus in the rat. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 278 (1), 90-96.

[423] Fields, H.L., Heinricher, M.M., Mason, P. (1991). Neurotransmitters in nociceptive modulatory circuits. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 14 (1), 219-245.
[424] Zhuo, M., Gebhart, G. (1992). Characterization of descending facilitation and inhibition of spinal nociceptive transmission from the nuclei reticularis gigantocellularis and gigantocellularis pars alpha in the rat. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 67 (6), 1599-1614.

[425] Urban, M., Gebhart, G. (1997). Characterization of biphasic modulation of spinal nociceptive transmission by neurotensin in the rat rostral ventromedial medulla. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 78 (3), 1550-1562.

[426] Zhuo, M., Gebhart, G. (1990). Spinal cholinergic and monoaminergic receptors mediate descending inhibition from the nuclei reticularis gigantocellularis and gigantocellularis pars alpha in the rat. *Brain Research*, 535 (1), 67-78.

[427] Zhuo, M., Gebhart, G. (1991). Spinal serotonin receptors mediate descending facilitation of a nociceptive reflex from the nuclei reticularis gigantocellularis and gigantocellularis pars alpha in the rat. *Brain Research*, 550 (1), 35-48.

[428] Smith, D.J., Hawranko, A.A., Monroe, P.J., Gully, D., Urban, M.O., Craig, C.R., Smith, J.P., Smith, D.L. (1997). Dose-dependent pain-facilitatory and-inhibitory actions of neurotensin are revealed by SR 48692, a nonpeptide neurotensin antagonist: influence on the antinociceptive effect of morphine. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 282 (2), 899-908.

[429] Buhler, A.V., Choi, J., Proudfit, H., Gebhart, G. (2005). Neurotensin activation of the NTR1 on spinally-projecting serotonergic neurons in the rostral ventromedial medulla is antinociceptive. *Pain*, 114 (1-2), 285-294.

[430] Dubuc, I., Costentin, J., Terranova, J., Barnouin, M., Soubrie, P., Fur, G.L., Rostene, W., Kitabgi, P. (1994). The nonpeptide neurotensin antagonist, SR 48692, used as a tool to reveal putative neurotensin receptor subtypes. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 112 (2), 352-354.

[431] Vachon, P., Massé, R., Gibbs, B.F. (2004). Substance P and neurotensin are upregulated in the lumbar spinal cord of animals with neuropathic pain. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research*, 68 (2), 86.

[432] Beaudry, F., Girard, C., Vachon, P. (2007). Early dexamethasone treatment after implantation of a sciatic-nerve cuff decreases the concentration of substance P in the lumbar spinal cord of rats with neuropathic pain. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research*, 71 (2), 90.

[433] Guillemette, A., Dansereau, M.-A., Beaudet, N., Richelson, E., Sarret, P. (2012). Intrathecal administration of NTS1 agonists reverses nociceptive behaviors in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *European Journal of Pain*, 16 (4), 473-484.

[434] Gui, X., Carraway, R., Dobner, P. (2004). Endogenous neurotensin facilitates visceral nociception and is required for stress-induced antinociception in mice and rats. *Neuroscience*, 126 (4), 1023-1032.

[435] Fang, F.G., Moreau, J.-L., Fields, H. (1987). Dose-dependent antinociceptive action of neurotensin microinjected into the rostroventromedial medulla of the rat. *Brain Research*, 420 (1), 171-174.

[436] Gully, D., Canton, M., Boigegrain, R., Jeanjean, F., Molimard, J.-C., Poncelet, M., Gueudet, C., Heaulme, M., Leyris, R., Brouard, A. (1993). Biochemical and pharmacological profile of a potent and selective nonpeptide antagonist of the neurotensin receptor. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 90 (1), 65-69.
[437] Buhler, A.V., Proudfit, H., Gebhart, G. (2008). Neurotensin-produced antinociception in the rostral ventromedial medulla is partially mediated by spinal cord norepinephrine. *Pain*, 135 (3), 280-290.

[438] Maeno, H., Yamada, K., Santo-Yamada, Y., Aoki, K., Sun, Y.-J., Sato, E., Fukushima, T., Ogura, H., Araki, T., Kamichi, S. (2004). Comparison of mice deficient in the high-or low-affinity neurotensin receptors, Ntsr1 or Ntsr2, reveals a novel function for Ntsr2 in thermal nociception. *Brain Research*, 998 (1), 122-129.

[439] Urban, M.O., Smith, D.J. (1993). Role of neurotensin in the nucleus raphe magnus in opioid-induced antinociception from the periaqueductal gray. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 265 (2), 580-586.

[440] Seybold, V.S., Elde, R.P. (1982). Neurotensin immunoreactivity in the superficial laminae of the dorsal horn of the rat: I. Light microscopic studies of cell bodies and proximal dendrites. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 205 (1), 89-100.
[441] Sarret, P., Esdaile, M.J., Perron, A., Martinez, J., Stroh, T., Beaudet, A. (2005). Potent spinal analgesia elicited through stimulation of NTS2 neurotensin receptors. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 25 (36), 8188-8196.

[442] Roussy, G., Dansereau, M.A., Doré-Savard, L., Belleville, K., Beaudet, N., Richelson, E., Sarret, P. (2008). Spinal NTS1 receptors regulate nociceptive signaling in a rat formalin tonic pain model. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 105 (4), 1100-1114.
[443] Roussy, G., Dansereau, M.-A., Baudisson, S., Ezzoubaa, F., Belleville, K., Beaudet, N., Martinez, J., Richelson, E., Sarret, P. (2009). Evidence for a role of NTS2 receptors in the modulation of tonic pain sensitivity. *Molecular Pain*, 5 (1), 38.

[444] Çavdar, S., Bay, H.H., Yıldız, S.D., Akakın, D., Şirvancı, S., Onat, F. (2014). Comparison of numbers of interneurons in three thalamic nuclei of normal and epileptic rats. *Neuroscience Bulletin*, 30 (3), 451-460.

[445] Canonico, P., Sortino, M., Speciale, C., Scapagnini, U. (1985). Neurotensin stimulates polyphosphoinositide breakdown and prolactin release in anterior pituitary cells in culture. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, 42 (3), 215-220.

[446] Canonico, P.L., Speciale, C., Sortino, M.A., Scapagnini, U. (1985). Involvement of arachidonate metabolism in neurotensin-induced prolactin release in vitro. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 249 (3), E257-E263.

[447] Ferraro, L., O'Connor, W.T., Antonelli, T., Fuxe, K., Tanganelli, S. (1997). Differential Effects of Intrastriatal Neurotensin (1–13) and Neurotensin (8–13) on Striatal Dopamine and Pallidal GABA Release. A Dual-probe Microdialysis Study in the Awake Rat. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 9 (9), 1838-1846.

[448] O'Connor, W.T. (2001). Functional neuroanatomy of the ventral striopallidal GABA pathway: new sites of intervention in the treatment of schizophrenia. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, 109 (1), 31-39.

[449] Petrie, K.A., Bubser, M., Casey, C.D., Davis, M.D., Roth, B.L., Deutch, A.Y. (2004). The neurotensin agonist PD149163 increases Fos expression in the prefrontal cortex of the rat. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29 (10), 1878.

[450] Petrie, K.A., Schmidt, D., Bubser, M., Fadel, J., Carraway, R.E., Deutch, A.Y. (2005). Neurotensin activates GABAergic interneurons in the prefrontal cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 25 (7), 1629-1636.

[451] Ferraro, L., Tomasini, M.C., Fernandez, M., Bebe, B., O'Connor, W., Fuxe, K., Glennon, J., Tanganelli, S., Antonelli, T. (2001). Nigral neurotensin receptor regulation of nigral glutamate and nigroventral thalamic GABA transmission: a dual-probe microdialysis study in intact conscious rat brain. *Neuroscience*, 102 (1), 113-120.

[452] Antal, M., Beneduce, B.M., Regehr, W.G. (2014). The substantia nigra conveys target-dependent excitatory and inhibitory outputs from the basal ganglia to the thalamus. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 34 (23), 8032-8042.

[453] Roussy, G., Beaudry, H., Lafrance, M., Belleville, K., Beaudet, N., Wada, K., Gendron, L., Sarret, P. (2010). Altered morphine-induced analgesia in neurotensin type 1 receptor null mice. *Neuroscience*, 170 (4), 1286-1294.

[454] Boules, M., Johnston, H., Tozy, J., Smith, K., Li, Z., Richelson, E. (2011). Analgesic synergy of neurotensin receptor subtype 2 agonist NT79 and morphine. *Behavioural Pharmacology*, 22 (5 and 6), 573-581.

[455] Mitchell, V., Kawahara, H., Vaughan, C. (2009). Neurotensin inhibition of GABAergic transmission via mGluR-induced endocannabinoid signalling in rat periaqueductal grey. *The Journal of Physiology*, 587 (11), 2511-2520.

[456] Kalivas, P.W., Jennes, L., Nemeroff, C.B., Prange Jr, A.J. (1982). Neurotensin: Topographical distribution of brain sites involved in hypothermia and antinociception. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 210 (3), 225-238.

[457] Behbehani, M.M., Shipley, M.T., McLean, J.H. (1987). Effect of neurotensin on neurons in the periaqueductal gray: an in vitro study. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 7 (7), 2035-2040.

[458] Li, A.H., Hwang, H.-M., Tan, P.P., Wu, T., Wang, H.-L. (2001). Neurotensin excites periaqueductal gray neurons projecting to the rostral ventromedial medulla. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 85 (4), 1479-1488.

[459] Neubert, M.J., Kincaid, W., Heinricher, M.M. (2004). Nociceptive facilitating neurons in the rostral ventromedial medulla. *Pain*, 110 (1-2), 158-165.

[460] Martorana, A., Martella, G., D'Angelo, V., Fusco, F.R., Spadoni, F., Bernardi, G., Stefani, A. (2006). Neurotensin effects on N-type calcium currents among rat pallidal neurons: An electrophysiological and immunohistochemical study. *Synapse*, 60 (5), 371-383.

[461] Belmeguenai, A., Leprince, J., Tonon, M.C., Vaudry, H., Louiset, E. (2002). Neurotensin modulates the amplitude and frequency of voltage-activated Ca2+ currents in frog pituitary melanotrophs: implication of the inositol triphosphate/protein kinase C pathway. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 16 (10), 1907-1916.

[462] St-Gelais, F., Jomphe, C., Trudeau, L.-É. (2006). The role of neurotensin in central nervous system pathophysiology: what is the evidence? *Journal of Psychiatry & Neuroscience*,

[463] Wenk, G.L., Markowska, A.L., Olton, D.S. (1989). Basal forebrain lesions and memory: Alterations in neurotensin, not acetylcholine, may cause amnesia. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 103 (4), 765.

[464] Szigethy, E., Leonard, K., Beaudet, A. (1990). Ultrastructural localization of [125I] neurotensin binding sites to cholinergic neurons of the rat nucleus basalis magnocellularis. *Neuroscience*, 36 (2), 377-391.

[465] Morin, A.J., Beaudet, A. (1998). Origin of the neurotensinergic innervation of the rat basal forebrain studied by retrograde transport of cholera toxin. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 391 (1), 30-41.

[466] Steinberg, R., Brun, P., Souilhac, J., Bougault, I., Leyris, R., Le Fur, G., Soubrié, D. (1995). Neurochemical and behavioural effects of neurotensin vs [D-Tyr11] neurotensin on mesolimbic dopaminergic function. *Neuropeptides*, 28 (1), 43-50.

[467] Alonso, A., Faure, M.-P., Beaudet, A. (1994). Neurotensin promotes oscillatory bursting behavior and is internalized in basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 14 (10), 5778-5792.

[468] Cape, E.G., Manns, I.D., Alonso, A., Beaudet, A., Jones, B.E. (2000). Neurotensin-induced bursting of cholinergic basal forebrain neurons promotes  $\gamma$  and  $\theta$  cortical activity together with waking and paradoxical sleep. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 20 (22), 8452-8461.

[469] Jones, B.E. (2004). Activity, modulation and role of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons innervating the cerebral cortex. *Progress in Brain Research*, 145, 157-169.

[470] Matthews, R. (1999). Neurotensin depolarizes cholinergic and a subset of noncholinergic septal/diagonal band neurons by stimulating neurotensin-1 receptors. *Neuroscience*, 94 (3), 775-783.

[471] Farkas, R.H., Nakajima, S., Nakajima, Y. (1994). Neurotensin excites basal forebrain cholinergic neurons: ionic and signal-transduction mechanisms. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 91 (7), 2853-2857.

[472] Wang, Q.-P., Guan, J.-L., Nakai, Y. (1995). Synaptic relations of neurotensinergic neurons in the dorsal raphe nucleus. *Peptides*, 16 (8), 1421-1427.
[473] Jolas, T., Aghajanian, G.K. (1996). Neurotensin excitation of serotonergic neurons in the dorsal raphe nucleus of the rat in vitro. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 8 (1), 153-161.

[474] Li, A.H., Yeh, T.-H., Tan, P.P., Hwang, H.-M., Wang, H.-L. (2001). Neurotensin excitation of serotonergic neurons in the rat nucleus raphe magnus: ionic and molecular mechanisms. *Neuropharmacology*, 40 (8), 1073-1083.

[475] O'Connor, W.T., Tanganelli, S., Ungerstedt, U., Fuxe, K. (1992). The effects of neurotensin on GABA and acetylcholine release in the dorsal striatum of the rat: an in vivo mirodialysis study. *Brain Research*, 573 (2), 209-216.

[476] Ferraro, L., Antonelli, T., O'Connor, W.T., Fuxe, K., Soubrie, P., Tanganelli, S. (1998). The striatal neurotensin receptor modulates striatal and pallidal glutamate and GABA release: functional evidence for a pallidal glutamate–GABA interaction via the pallidal–subthalamic nucleus loop. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 18 (17), 6977-6989.

[477] Sanz, B., Exposito, I., Mora, F. (1993). Effects of neurotensin on the release of glutamic acid in the prefrontal cortex and striatum of the rat. *Neuroreport*, 4 (10), 1194-1196.

[478] Ferraro, L., Tomasini, M.C., Siniscalchi, A., Fuxe, K., Tanganelli, S., Antonelli, T. (2000). Neurotensin increases endogenous glutamate release in rat cortical slices. *Life Sciences*, 66 (10), 927-936.

[479] Antonelli, T., Tomasini, M.C., Finetti, S., Giardino, L., Calzà, L., Fuxe, K., Soubriè, P., Tanganelli, S., Ferraro, L. (2002). Neurotensin enhances glutamate excitotoxicity in mesencephalic neurons in primary culture. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 70 (6), 766-773.

[480] Antonelli, T., Ferraro, L., Fuxe, K., Finetti, S., Fournier, J., Tanganelli, S., De Mattei, M., Tomasini, M.C. (2004). Neurotensin enhances endogenous extracellular glutamate levels in primary cultures of rat cortical neurons: involvement of neurotensin receptor in NMDA induced excitotoxicity. *Cerebral Cortex*, 14 (4), 466-473.

[481] Martin, G.E., Naruse, T. (1982). Differences in the pharmacological actions of intrathecally administered neurotensin and morphine. *Regulatory Peptides*, 3 (2), 97-103.

[482] Yaksh, T., Schmauss, C., Micevych, P., Abay, E., Go, V. (1982).
Pharmacological studies on the application, disposition, and release of neurotensin in the spinal cord. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 400 (1), 228-243.
[483] Hylden, J.L., Wilcox, G.L. (1983). Antinociceptive action of intrathecal neurotensin in mice. *Peptides*, 4 (4), 517-520.

[484] Gilbert, J.A., Richelson, E. (1984). Neurotensin stimulates formation of cyclic GMP in murine neuroblastoma clone N1E-115. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 99 (2-3), 245-246.

[485] Watson, M.A., Yamada, M., Yamada, M., Cusack, B., Veverka, K., Bolden-Watson, C., Richelson, E. (1992). The rat neurotensin receptor expressed in Chinese hamster ovary cells mediates the release of inositol phosphates. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 59 (5), 1967-1970.

[486] Yamada, M., Richelson, E. (1993). Role of signal transduction systems in neurotensin receptor down-regulation induced by agonist in murine neuroblastoma clone N1E-115 cells. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 267 (1), 128-133.

[487] Hermans, E., Gailly, P., Octave, J.-N., Maloteaux, J.-M. (1994). Rapid desensitization of agonist-induced calcium mobilization in transfected PC12 cells expressing the rat neurotensin receptor. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 198 (1), 400-407.

[488] Slusher, B.S., Zacco, A.E., Maslanski, J.A., Norris, T.E., McLane, M.W., Moore, W.C., Rogers, N.E., Ignarro, L.J. (1994). The cloned neurotensin receptor mediates cyclic GMP formation when coexpressed with nitric oxide synthase cDNA. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 46 (1), 115-121.

[489] POINOT-CHAZEL, C., PORTIER, M., BOUABOULA, M., Natalio, V., PECCEU, F., GULLY, D., MONROE, J.G., MAFFRAND, J.-P., Gérard, L., CASELLAS, P. (1996). Activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase couples neurotensin receptor stimulation to induction of the primary response gene Krox-24. *Biochemical Journal*, 320 (1), 145-151.

[490] Ordieres, M.a.G.L., de Lores Arnaiz, G.R.g. (2000). Neurotensin inhibits neuronal Na+, K+-ATPase activity through high affinity peptide receptor. *Peptides*, 21 (4), 571-576.

[491] Trudeau, L.-E. (2000). Neurotensin regulates intracellular calcium in ventral tegmental area astrocytes: evidence for the involvement of multiple receptors. *Neuroscience*, 97 (2), 293-302.

[492] Van Sickle, M.D., Duncan, M., Kingsley, P.J., Mouihate, A., Urbani, P., Mackie, K., Stella, N., Makriyannis, A., Piomelli, D., Davison, J.S. (2005). Identification and functional characterization of brainstem cannabinoid CB2 receptors. *Science*, 310 (5746), 329-332.

[493] Gong, J.-P., Onaivi, E.S., Ishiguro, H., Liu, Q.-R., Tagliaferro, P.A., Brusco, A., Uhl, G.R. (2006). Cannabinoid CB2 receptors: immunohistochemical localization in rat brain. *Brain Research*, 1071 (1), 10-23.

[494] Ashton, J.C., Friberg, D., Darlington, C.L., Smith, P.F. (2006). Expression of the cannabinoid CB2 receptor in the rat cerebellum: an immunohistochemical study. *Neuroscience Letters*, 396 (2), 113-116.

[495] Sagar, D.R., Kelly, S., Millns, P.J., O'Shaughnessey, C.T., Kendall, D.A., Chapman, V. (2005). Inhibitory effects of CB1 and CB2 receptor agonists on responses of DRG neurons and dorsal horn neurons in neuropathic rats. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 22 (2), 371-379.

[496] Wotherspoon, G., Fox, A., McIntyre, P., Colley, S., Bevan, S., Winter, J. (2005). Peripheral nerve injury induces cannabinoid receptor 2 protein expression in rat sensory neurons. *Neuroscience*, 135 (1), 235-245.

[497] Zhang, J., Hoffert, C., Vu, H.K., Groblewski, T., Ahmad, S., O'Donnell, D. (2003). Induction of CB2 receptor expression in the rat spinal cord of neuropathic but not inflammatory chronic pain models. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 17 (12), 2750-2754.

[498] Beltramo, M., Bernardini, N., Bertorelli, R., Campanella, M., Nicolussi, E., Fredduzzi, S., Reggiani, A. (2006). CB2 receptor-mediated antihyperalgesia: possible direct involvement of neural mechanisms. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 23 (6), 1530-1538.

[499] Bordi, F., Quartaroli, M. (2000). Modulation of nociceptive transmission by NMDA/glycine site receptor in the ventroposterolateral nucleus of the thalamus. *PAIN*<sup>®</sup>, 84 (2-3), 213-224.

[500] Fox, A., Kesingland, A., Gentry, C., McNair, K., Patel, S., Urban, L., James, I. (2001). The role of central and peripheral Cannabinoid1 receptors in the

antihyperalgesic activity of cannabinoids in a model of neuropathic pain. *Pain*, 92 (1-2), 91-100.

[501] Costa, B., Colleoni, M., Conti, S., Trovato, A., BIANChI, M., Sotgiu, M.L., Giagnoni, G. (2004). Repeated treatment with the synthetic cannabinoid WIN 55,212-2 reduces both hyperalgesia and production of pronociceptive mediators in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 141 (1), 4-8.

[502] Scott, D.A., Wright, C.E., Angus, J.A. (2004). Evidence that CB-1 and CB-2 cannabinoid receptors mediate antinociception in neuropathic pain in the rat. *Pain*, 109 (1-2), 124-131.
[503] Liu, C., Walker, J.M. (2006). Effects of a cannabinoid agonist on spinal nociceptive neurons in a rodent model of neuropathic pain. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 96 (6), 2984-2994.

[504] Martin, W.J., Coffin, P.O., Attias, E., Balinsky, M., Tsou, K., Walker, J.M. (1999). Anatomical basis for cannabinoid-induced antinociception as revealed by intracerebral microinjections. *Brain Research*, 822 (1-2), 237-242.

[505] Hanuš, L., Breuer, A., Tchilibon, S., Shiloah, S., Goldenberg, D., Horowitz, M., Pertwee, R., Ross, R., Mechoulam, R., Fride, E. (1999). HU-308: a specific agonist for CB2, a peripheral cannabinoid receptor. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 96 (25), 14228-14233.

[506] Clayton, N., Marshall, F., Bountra, C., O'shaughnessy, C. (2002). CB1 and CB2 cannabinoid receptors are implicated in inflammatory pain. *Pain*, 96 (3), 253-260.
[507] Nackley, A., Makriyannis, A., Hohmann, A. (2003). Selective activation of cannabinoid CB2 receptors suppresses spinal fos protein expression and pain behavior in a rat model of inflammation. *Neuroscience*, 119 (3), 747-757.

[508] Valenzano, K.J., Tafesse, L., Lee, G., Harrison, J.E., Boulet, J.M., Gottshall, S.L., Mark, L., Pearson, M.S., Miller, W., Shan, S. (2005). Pharmacological and pharmacokinetic characterization of the cannabinoid receptor 2 agonist, GW405833, utilizing rodent models of acute and chronic pain, anxiety, ataxia and catalepsy. *Neuropharmacology*, 48 (5), 658-672.

[509] Whiteside, G.T., Gottshall, S.L., Boulet, J.M., Chaffer, S.M., Harrison, J.E., Pearson, M.S., Turchin, P.I., Mark, L., Garrison, A.E., Valenzano, K.J. (2005). A role for cannabinoid receptors, but not endogenous opioids, in the antinociceptive activity of the CB2-selective agonist, GW405833. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 528 (1-3), 65-72.

[510] Sanson, M., Bueno, L., Fioramonti, J. (2006). Involvement of cannabinoid receptors in inflammatory hypersensitivity to colonic distension in rats. *Neurogastroenterology & Motility*, 18 (10), 949-956.

[511] Ibrahim, M.M., Deng, H., Zvonok, A., Cockayne, D.A., Kwan, J., Mata, H.P., Vanderah, T.W., Lai, J., Porreca, F., Makriyannis, A. (2003). Activation of CB2 cannabinoid receptors by AM1241 inhibits experimental neuropathic pain: pain inhibition by receptors not present in the CNS. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 100 (18), 10529-10533.

[512] Csicsvari, J., Hirase, H., Czurko, A., Buzsáki, G. (1998). Reliability and state dependence of pyramidal cell–interneuron synapses in the hippocampus: an ensemble approach in the behaving rat. *Neuron*, 21 (1), 179-189.

[513] Cooper, D.C. (2002). The significance of action potential bursting in the brain reward circuit. *Neurochemistry International*, 41 (5), 333-340.

[514] Krahe, R., Gabbiani, F. (2004). Burst firing in sensory systems. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 5 (1), 13.

[515] Walczak, J.S., Pichette, V., Leblond, F., Desbiens, K., Beaulieu, P. (2006). Characterization of chronic constriction of the saphenous nerve, a model of neuropathic pain in mice showing rapid molecular and electrophysiological changes. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 83 (7), 1310-1322.

[516] Walczak, J.-S., Pichette, V., Leblond, F., Desbiens, K., Beaulieu, P. (2005).
Behavioral, pharmacological and molecular characterization of the saphenous nerve partial ligation: a new model of neuropathic pain. *Neuroscience*, 132 (4), 1093-1102.
[517] Elmes, S.J., Jhaveri, M.D., Smart, D., Kendall, D.A., Chapman, V. (2004).
Cannabinoid CB2 receptor activation inhibits mechanically evoked responses of wide

dynamic range dorsal horn neurons in naive rats and in rat models of inflammatory and neuropathic pain. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 20 (9), 2311-2320.

[518] Wei, H., Sagalajev, B., Yüzer, M.A., Koivisto, A., Pertovaara, A. (2015). Regulation of neuropathic pain behavior by amygdaloid TRPC4/C5 channels. *Neuroscience Letters*, 608, 12-17.

[519] Walrave, L., Maes, K., Coppens, J., Bentea, E., Van Eeckhaut, A., Massie, A., Van Liefferinge, J., Smolders, I. (2015). Validation of the 6 Hz refractory seizure mouse model for intracerebroventricularly administered compounds. *Epilepsy Research*, 115, 67-72.

[520] Grabow, T.S., Dougherty, P.M. (2002). Gabapentin produces dose-dependent antinociception in the orofacial formalin test in the rat. *Regional Anesthesia and Pain Medicine*, 27 (3), 277-283.

[521] Hayashida, K.-i., DeGoes, S., Curry, R., Eisenach, J. (2007). Gabapentin activates spinal noradrenergic activity in rats and humans and reduces hypersensitivity after surgery. *Anesthesiology*, 106 (3), 557.

[522] Ollmann, T., Péczely, L., László, K., Kovács, A., Gálosi, R., Kertes, E., Kállai, V., Zagorácz, O., Karádi, Z., Lénárd, L. (2015). Anxiolytic effect of neurotensin microinjection into the ventral pallidum. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 294, 208-214.
[523] Duque, A.P.d.N., Pinto, N.d.C.C., Mendes, R.d.F., da Silva, J.M., Aragão, D.M.d.O., Castañon, M.C.M.N., Scio, E. (2016). In vivo wound healing activity of gels containing C ecropia pachystachya leaves. *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 68 (1), 128-138.

[524] Hama, A.T., Borsook, D. (2005). Behavioral and pharmacological characterization of a distal peripheral nerve injury in the rat. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 81 (1), 170-181.

[525] Chenaf, C., Chapuy, E., Libert, F., Marchand, F., Courteix, C., Bertrand, M., Gabriel, C., Mocaër, E., Eschalier, A., Authier, N. (2016). Agomelatine: a new opportunity to reduce neuropathic pain—preclinical evidence. *Pain*, 158 (1), 149-160. [526] Can, Ö.D., Öztürk, Y., Özkay, Ü.D. (2011). Effects of insulin and St. John's wort treatments on anxiety, locomotory activity, depression, and active learning

parameters of streptozotocin-diabetic rats. *Planta Medica*, 77 (18), 1970-1976. [527] Spradley, J.M., Guindon, J., Hohmann, A.G. (2010). Inhibitors of monoacylglycerol lipase, fatty-acid amide hydrolase and endocannabinoid transport differentially suppress capsaicin-induced behavioral sensitization through peripheral endocannabinoid mechanisms. *Pharmacological Research*, 62 (3), 249-258.

[528] Hargreaves, K., Dubner, R., Brown, F., Flores, C., Joris, J. (1988). A new and sensitive method for measuring thermal nociception in cutaneous hyperalgesia. *Pain*, 32 (1), 77-88.

[529] Kristensen, P., Gegelashvili, G., Munro, G., Heegaard, A., Bjerrum, O. (2018). The  $\beta$ -lactam clavulanic acid mediates glutamate transport-sensitive pain relief in a rat model of neuropathic pain. *European Journal of Pain*, 22 (2), 282-294.

[530] Chattopadhyay, M., Zhou, Z., Hao, S., Mata, M., Fink, D.J. (2012). Reduction of voltage gated sodium channel protein in DRG by vector mediated miRNA reduces pain in rats with painful diabetic neuropathy. *Molecular Pain*, 8 (1), 17.

[531] Bordet, T., Buisson, B., Michaud, M., Abitbol, J.-L., Marchand, F., Grist, J., Andriambeloson, E., Malcangio, M., Pruss, R.M. (2008). Specific antinociceptive activity of cholest-4-en-3-one, oxime (TRO19622) in experimental models of painful diabetic and chemotherapy-induced neuropathy. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 326 (2), 623-632. [532] Villetti, G., Bergamaschi, M., Bassani, F., Bolzoni, P.T., Maiorino, M., Pietra, C., Rondelli, I., Chamiot-Clerc, P., Simonato, M., Barbieri, M. (2003). Antinociceptive activity of the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonist N-(2-Indanyl)-glycinamide hydrochloride (CHF3381) in experimental models of inflammatory and neuropathic pain. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 306 (2), 804-814.
[533] Üçel, U.İ., Can, Ö.D., Özkay, Ü.D., Öztürk, Y. (2015). Antihyperalgesic and anticellodurin of functional of the pain.

antiallodynic effects of mianserin on diabetic neuropathic pain: a study on mechanism of action. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 756, 92-106.

[534] Schiffino, F.L., Siemian, J.N., Petrella, M., Laing, B.T., Sarsfield, S., Borja, C.B., Gajendiran, A., Zuccoli, M.L., Aponte, Y. (2019). Activation of a lateral hypothalamic-ventral tegmental circuit gates motivation. *PloS One*, 14 (7), e0219522.
[535] Bian, D., Nichols, M.L., Ossipov, M.H., Lai, J., Porreca, F. (1995).

Characterization of the antiallodynic efficacy of morphine in a model of neuropathic pain in rats. *Neuroreport: An International Journal for the Rapid Communication of Research in Neuroscience,* 

[536] Lee, Y.-W., Chaplan, S.R., Yaksh, T.L. (1995). Systemic and supraspinal, but not spinal, opiates suppress allodynia in a rat neuropathic pain model. *Neuroscience Letters*, 199 (2), 111-114.

[537] Gebhart, G. (1982). Opiate and opioid peptide effects on brain stem neurons: relevance to nociception and antinociceptive mechanisms. *PAIN*®, 12 (2), 93-140.
[538] Mayer, D.J., Price, D.D. (1976). Central nervous system mechanisms of analgesia. *Pain*, 2 (4), 379-404.

[539] Bian, D., Ossipov, M.H., Zhong, C., Malan Jr, T.P., Porreca, F. (1998). Tactile allodynia, but not thermal hyperalgesia, of the hindlimbs is blocked by spinal transection in rats with nerve injury. *Neuroscience Letters*, 241 (2-3), 79-82.

[540] Peyron, R., Laurent, B., Garcia-Larrea, L. (2000). Functional imaging of brain responses to pain. A review and meta-analysis (2000). *Neurophysiologie Clinique/Clinical Neurophysiology*, 30 (5), 263-288.

[541] Romanelli, P., Esposito, V. (2004). The functional anatomy of neuropathic pain. *Neurosurgery Clinics*, 15 (3), 257-268.

[542] Behbehani, M.M. (1995). Functional characteristics of the midbrain periaqueductal gray. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 46 (6), 575-605.

[543] Gauriau, C., Bernard, J.-F. (2002). Pain pathways and parabrachial circuits in the rat. *Experimental Physiology*, 87 (2), 251-258.

[544] Sewards, T.V., Sewards, M.A. (2002). The medial pain system: neural representations of the motivational aspect of pain. *Brain Research Bulletin*, 59 (3), 163-180.

[545] Tracey, I. (2005). Nociceptive processing in the human brain. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 15 (4), 478-487.

[546] Lee, J.I., Dougherty, P., Antezana, D., Lenz, F. (1999). Responses of neurons in the region of human thalamic principal somatic sensory nucleus to mechanical and thermal stimuli graded into the painful range. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 410 (4), 541-555.

[547] Lenz, F., Dostrovsky, J., Tasker, R., Yamashiro, K., Kwan, H., Murphy, J. (1988). Single-unit analysis of the human ventral thalamic nuclear group:

somatosensory responses. Journal of Neurophysiology, 59 (2), 299-316.

[548] Head, H., Holmes, G. (1911). Sensory disturbances from cerebral lesions. *Brain*, 34 (2-3), 102-254.

[549] Greenspan, J.D., Ohara, S., Sarlani, E., Lenz, F. (2004). Allodynia in patients with post-stroke central pain (CPSP) studied by statistical quantitative sensory testing within individuals. *Pain*, 109 (3), 357-366.

[550] Lee, J.-I., Ohara, S., Dougherty, P., Lenz, F. (2005). Pain and temperature encoding in the human thalamic somatic sensory nucleus (ventral caudal): inhibition-related bursting evoked by somatic stimuli. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 94 (3), 1676-1687.

[551] BOWSHER, D. (1957). Termination of the central pain pathway in man: the conscious appreciation of pain. *Brain*, 80 (4), 606-622.

[552] Mehler, W. (1966). The posterior thalamic region in man. *Stereotactic and Functional Neurosurgery*, 27 (1-3), 18-29.

[553] Dostrovsky, J., Davis, K., Kawakita, K. (1991). Central mechanisms of vascular headaches. *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*, 69 (5), 652-658.

[554] Ohara, S., Lenz, F.A. (2003). Medial lateral extent of thermal and pain sensations evoked by microstimulation in somatic sensory nuclei of human thalamus. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 90 (4), 2367-2377.

[555] Koyama, N., Nishikawa, Y., Yokota, T. (1998). Distribution of nociceptive neurons in the ventrobasal complex of macaque thalamus. *Neuroscience Research*, 31 (1), 39-51.

[556] Clineschmidt, B.V., McGuffin, J.C. (1977). Neurotensin administered intracisternally inhibits responsiveness of mice to noxious stimuli. *European Journal of Pharmacology*,

[557] Pazos, A., López, M., Flórez, J. (1984). Different mechanisms are involved in the respiratory depression and analgesia induced by neurotensin in rats. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 98 (1), 119-123.

[558] Kalivas, P.W., Gau, B.A., Nemeroff, C.B., Prange Jr, A.J. (1982). Antinociception after microinjection of neurotensin into the central amygdaloid nucleus of the rat. *Brain Research*, 243 (2), 279-286.

[559] Dobner, P. (2005). Multitasking with neurotensin in the central nervous system. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences CMLS*, 62 (17), 1946-1963.

[560] Nemeroff, C.B., Osbahr, A.J., Manberg, P.J., Ervin, G.N., Prange, A.J. (1979). Alterations in nociception and body temperature after intracisternal administration of neurotensin, beta-endorphin, other endogenous peptides, and morphine. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 76 (10), 5368-5371.

[561] Al-Rodhan, N.R., Richelson, E., Gilbert, J.A., McCormick, D.J., Kanba, K.S., Pfenning, M.A., Nelson, A., Larson, E.W., Yaksh, T.L. (1991). Structure-

antinociceptive activity of neurotensin and some novel analogues in the periaqueductal gray region of the brainstem. *Brain Research*, 557 (1-2), 227-235.

[562] Clineschmidt, B.V., Martin, G.E., Veber, D.F. (1982). Antinocisponsive effects of neurotensin and neurotensin-related peptides. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*,

[563] Dobner, P.R. (2006). Neurotensin and pain modulation. *Peptides*, 27 (10), 2405-2414.

[564] Roussy, G., Dansereau, M., Belleville, K., Beaudet, N., Richelson, E., Sarret, P. (2006): NTS1-Preferring Agonists Produce Spinal Antinociception in a Formalin Tonic Pain Model. Neuroscience Meeting Planner. Society for Neuroscience, Atlanta, GA.

[565] Tyler, B.M., McCormick, D.J., Hoshall, C.V., Douglas, C.L., Jansen, K., Lacy,

B.W., Cusack, B., Richelson, E. (1998). Specific gene blockade shows that peptide nucleic acids readily enter neuronal cells in vivo. *FEBS Letters*, 421 (3), 280-284.

[566] Pettibone, D.J., Hess, J.F., Hey, P.J., Jacobson, M.A., Leviten, M., Lis, E.V., Mallorga, P.J., Pascarella, D.M., Snyder, M.A., Williams, J.B. (2002). The effects of deleting the mouse neurotensin receptor NTR1 on central and peripheral responses to neurotensin. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 300 (1), 305-313.

[567] Labbe-Jullie, C., Deschaintres, S., Gully, D., Le Fur, G., Kitabgi, P. (1994). Effect of the nonpeptide neurotensin antagonist, SR 48692, and two enantiomeric analogs, SR 48527 and SR 49711, on neurotensin binding and contractile responses in guinea pig ileum and colon. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 271 (1), 267-276.

[568] Cathala, L., Paupardin-Tritsch, D. (1997). Neurotensin inhibition of the hyperpolarization-activated cation current (Ih) in the rat substantia nigra pars compacta implicates the protein kinase C pathway. *The Journal of Physiology*, 503 (1), 87-97.
[569] KOBAYASHI, T., WASHIYAMA, K., IKEDA, K. (2004). Modulators of G protein-activated inwardly rectifying K+ channels: potentially therapeutic agents for addictive drug users. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1025 (1), 590-594.
[570] Saegusa, H., Kurihara, T., Zong, S., Kazuno, A.a., Matsuda, Y., Nonaka, T., Han, W., Toriyama, H., Tanabe, T. (2001). Suppression of inflammatory and neuropathic pain symptoms in mice lacking the N-type Ca2+ channel. *The EMBO Journal*, 20 (10), 2349-2356.

[571] Yaksh, T.L., Chaplan, S.R., Malmberg, A.B. (1995). Future directions in the pharmacological management of hyperalgesic and allodynic pain states: the NMDA receptor. *NIDA Research Monograph*, 147, 84-103.

[572] Brose, W.G., Gutlove, D.P., Luther, R.R., Bowersox, S.S., McGuire, D. (1997). Use of intrathecal SNX-111, a novel, N-type, voltage-sensitive, calcium channel blocker, in the management of intractable brachial plexus avulsion pain. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 13 (3), 256-259.

[573] Sun, Q.Q., Huguenard, J.R., Prince, D.A. (2001). Neuropeptide Y receptors differentially modulate G-protein-activated inwardly rectifying K+ channels and high-voltage-activated Ca2+ channels in rat thalamic neurons. *The Journal of Physiology*, 531 (1), 67-79.

[574] Imamura, Y., Bennett, G.J. (1995). Felbamate relieves several abnormal pain sensations in rats with an experimental peripheral neuropathy. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 275 (1), 177-182.

[575] Phiel, C.J., Zhang, F., Huang, E.Y., Guenther, M.G., Lazar, M.A., Klein, P.S. (2001). Histone deacetylase is a direct target of valproic acid, a potent anticonvulsant, mood stabilizer, and teratogen. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276 (39), 36734-36741.

[576] Coyle, J.T., Duman, R.S. (2003). Finding the intracellular signaling pathways affected by mood disorder treatments. *Neuron*, 38 (2), 157-160.

[577] Bachmann, R.F., Schloesser, R.J., Gould, T.D., Manji, H.K. (2005). Mood stabilizers target cellular plasticity and resilience cascades. *Molecular Neurobiology*, 32 (2), 173-202.

[578] Bialer, M., Johannessen, S., Kupferberg, H., Levy, R., Loiseau, P., Perucca, E. (2002). Progress report on new antiepileptic drugs: a summary of the Sixth Eilat Conference (EILAT VI). *Epilepsy Research*, 51 (1-2), 31-71.

[579] Kralic, J.E., Criswell, H.E., Osterman, J.L., O'Buckley, T.K., Wilkie, M.E., Matthews, D.B., Hamre, K., Breese, G.R., Homanics, G.E., Morrow, A.L. (2005).

Genetic essential tremor in  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid A receptor  $\alpha$ 1 subunit knockout mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 115 (3), 774-779.

[580] Salter, M.W. (2004). Cellular neuroplasticity mechanisms mediating pain persistence. *Journal of Orofacial Pain*, 18 (4)

[581] Sung, B., Lim, G., Mao, J. (2003). Altered expression and uptake activity of spinal glutamate transporters after nerve injury contribute to the pathogenesis of neuropathic pain in rats. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 23 (7), 2899-2910.

[582] Wegert, S., Ossipov, M.H., Nichols, M.L., Bian, D., Vanderah, T.W., Malan Jr, T.P., Porreca, F. (1997). Differential activities of intrathecal MK-801 or morphine to alter responses to thermal and mechanical stimuli in normal or nerve-injured rats. *Pain*, 71 (1), 57-64.

[583] Wasner, G., Lee, B.B., Engel, S., McLachlan, E. (2008). Residual spinothalamic tract pathways predict development of central pain after spinal cord injury. *Brain*, 131 (9), 2387-2400.

[584] Bee, L.A., Dickenson, A.H. (2008). Descending facilitation from the brainstem determines behavioural and neuronal hypersensitivity following nerve injury and efficacy of pregabalin. *Pain*, 140 (1), 209-223.

[585] Donovan-Rodriguez, T., Dickenson, A.H., Urch, C.E. (2005). Gabapentin normalizes spinal neuronal responses that correlate with behavior in a rat model of cancer-induced bone pain. *Anesthesiology: The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*, 102 (1), 132-140.

[586] Attal, N., Brasseur, L., Parker, F., Chauvin, M., Bouhassira, D. (1998). Effects of gabapentin on the different components of peripheral and central neuropathic pain syndromes: a pilot study. *European Neurology*, 40 (4), 191-200.

[587] Finnerup, N.B., Attal, N., Haroutounian, S., McNicol, E., Baron, R., Dworkin, R.H., Gilron, I., Haanpää, M., Hansson, P., Jensen, T.S. (2015). Pharmacotherapy for neuropathic pain in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Neurology*, 14 (2), 162-173.

[588] Dirks, J., Petersen, K.L., Rowbotham, M.C., Dahl, J.B. (2002). Gabapentin suppresses cutaneous hyperalgesia following heat-capsaicin sensitization. *Anesthesiology: The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*, 97 (1), 102-107.

[589] Moore, R.A., Straube, S., Wiffen, P.J., Derry, S., McQuay, H.J. (2009). Pregabalin for acute and chronic pain in adults. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, (3)

[590] Simpson, D., Schifitto, G., Clifford, D., Murphy, T., Durso-De Cruz, E., Glue, P., Whalen, E., Emir, B., Scott, G., Freeman, R. (2010). Pregabalin for painful HIV neuropathy: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Neurology*, 74 (5), 413-420.

[591] Al-Quliti, K.W. (2015). Update on neuropathic pain treatment for trigeminal neuralgia: The pharmacological and surgical options. *Neurosciences*, 20 (2), 107.
[592] Gronseth, G., Cruccu, G., Alksne, J., Argoff, C., Brainin, M., Burchiel, K., Nurmikko, T., Zakrzewska, J. (2008). Practice parameter: the diagnostic evaluation and treatment of trigeminal neuralgia (an evidence-based review): report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology and the European Federation of Neurological Societies. *Neurology*, 71 (15), 1183-1190.

## **APPENDICE I**





# T.C. ANADOLU ÜNİVERSİTESi

# HAYVAN DENEYLERI YEREL ETIK KURULU KARAR FORMU

		Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levatirasetam'ın antihiperaljezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan		
	ARAŞTIRMANIN ADI			
Toplantı No: 1		mekanizmaların supraspinal düzeyde incelenmes		
Dosya Kayıt No: 19-01	SORUMLU ARAŞTIRMACI	Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK Anadolu Üniversitesi Ecza		
	ÜNVANI / ADI KURUMU		Fakültesi	
BAŞVURU	YARDIMCI			
BİLGİLERİ	ARAŞTIRMACILAR		Araş. Gor. Feyza Alfo Tekeş	
	Hayvan Türü ve Sayısı		Sprague- Dawley/Erkek 30	
<b>F</b>				
DEĞERLENDİRİLEN BELGE	ARAŞTIRMA PROTOKOLU	Var		
	ve EKLERİ			
<b></b>	Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık	Eakültasi Öğrati	m Üveri Brof Dr. Vusuf ÖZTÜRK'ün arastırma	
и.	vürütücüsü olduğu 19-01 dosy	rakultesi Ogreti va kavit numara	ılı "Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levatirasetam'ın	
	antihineraliezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan mekanizmaların supraspinal düzevde incelenmesi"			
KARAR BİLGİLERİ	R BILGILERI baslıklı basvuru: Denev Havvanları Etik Kurulu Yönergesine uvgun bulunarak onavlanmasına		nergesine uvgun bulunarak onavlanmasına karar	
	verilmiştir.			
	KARAR NO: 2019-01		KARAR TARİHİ: 08.01.2019	
	RARAN NO. 2015 01		RARAR TARITI ODICILOID	

ÜNVANI / ADI SOYADI	BIRIMI	TOPLANTIYA	KARARA KATILMA	
ETİK KURUL GÖREVİ	DIKIIVII	KATILMA	İMZA	
Doç. Dr. Bülent ERĞUN	Eczacılık Fakültesi	Katıldı	<u> </u>	
BAŞKAN	Farmasötik Toksikoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katılmadı	An	
Doç. Dr. Özgür Devrim CAN	Eczacılık Fakültesi	Katıldı		
ÜYE	Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katılmadı		
Doç.Dr. Sinem ILGIN	Eczacılık Fakültesi	Katıldı	1	
ÜYE	Farmasötik Toksikoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katılmadı	Am	
Doç. Dr. Harun BÖCÜK	Fen Fakültesi Bivoloji	Katıldı	Print	
ÜYE	Bölümü	Katılmadı	the	
Doç. Dr. Gökhan KUŞ	Açıköğretim Fakültesi	Katıldı		
ÜYE	Sağlık Programları Bölümü	 Katılmadı	ε.	
Doç. Dr. Gülşen AKALIN ÇİFTÇİ	Eczacılık Fakültesi	Katıldı	0.00	
ÜYE	Biyokimya Anabilim Dalı	Katılmadı	2	
Yrd. Doç. Dr.Vet. Hek. Mustafa ESER	Deney Hayvanları Arş.	🔀 Katıldı	116	
ÜYE	Ve Uyg. Birimi	Katılmadı	M	
Dr. Kürşat KARTAL	Laboratuvar Havvanları	Katıldı	1/1.1 AA	
ÜYE	Bilimi Derneği Üyesi	Katılmadı	Kn Korriv .	
Vet. Hek. Mustafa SAYIN		Katıldı		
ÜYE	Serbest	Katılmadı		

Anadolu Üniversitesi Hayvan Deneyleri Etik Kurulu Sekreterliği, Yunus Emre Kampüsü, 26470 ESKİŞEHİR

Tel+90 222 335 05 80-3798 Faks+90 222 335 36 16, E-Posta hadyekanadolu@gmail.com, Web http://www.anadolu.edu.tr



# T.C. ANADOLU ÜNİVERSİTESİ

## HAYVAN DENEYLERI YEREL ETIK KURULU KARAR FORMU

Toplantı No: 1 Dosya Kayıt No: 17-01 BAŞVURU BİLGİLERİ DEĞERLENDİRİLEN BELGE	ARAŞTIRMANIN ADI SORUMLU ARAŞTIRMACI ÜNVANI / ADI KURUMU YARDIMCI ARAŞTIRMACILAR Hayvan Türü ve Sayısı ARAŞTIRMA PROTOKOLÜ ve EKLERİ		Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levatirasetam'ın antihiperaljezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan mekanizmaların supraspinal düzeyde incelenmesi. Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi Araş. Gör. Feyza ALYU TEKEŞ Sprague- Dawley 90 Var			
KARAR BİLGİLERİ	Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmakoloji Anab araştırma yürütücüsü olduğu 17-01 dosya kayıt numaralı v antihiperaljezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan mekanizm başvuru; Deney Hayvanları Etik Kurulu Yönergesine uygun KARAR NO: 2017-01		oilim Dalı Öğretim Üyesi Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK'ün ve " Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levatirasetam'ın naların supraspinal düzeyde incelenmesi " başlıklı n bulunarak onaylanmasına karar verilmiştir. KARAR TARİHİ: 15.12.2017			
	E	TİK KURU	IL ÜYELERİ			
ÜNVANI / ADI S ETİK KURUL G	ÖYADI Birim		Birimi	Т	OPLANTIYA KATILMA	KARARA KATILMA İMZA
Doç. Dr. Bülent	ERĞUN Eczacılık F		lık Fakültesi		Katıldı	
BAŞKAN		Farmasö Ana	tik Toksikoloji bilim Dalı	J	Katılmadı	
<b>Doç. Dr. Özgür Devrim CAN</b> ÜYE		Eczacı Farmak	lık Fakültesi oloji Anabilim Dalı		Katıldı Katılmadı	R
<b>Doç.Dr. Sinem ILGIN</b> ÜYE		Eczacı Farmasö Ana	lık Fakültesi tik Toksikoloji bilim Dalı		Katıldı Katılmadı	A
<b>Doç. Dr. Harun BÖCÜK</b> ÜYE		Fen Fak B	ültesi Biyoloji sölümü	X	Katıldı Katılmadı	
<b>Doç. Dr. Gökhan KUŞ</b> ÜYE		Açıköğre Sağlık B	etim Fakültesi Programları Sölümü		Katıldı Katılmadı	And
<b>Doç. Dr. Gülşen AKALIN ÇİFTÇİ</b> ÜYE		Eczacı Biyokimy	lık Fakültesi a Anabilim Dalı	X	Katıldı Katılmadı	J.S.
<b>Yrd. Doç. Dr.Vet. Hek. Mustafa ESER</b> ÜYE		Deney H Ve L	layvanları Arş. Jyg. Birimi	X	Katıldı Katılmadı	M <del>Enno</del> .
<b>Dr. Kürşat KARTAL</b> ÜYE		Laboratu Bilimi D	var Hayvanları Derneği Üyesi	X	Katıldı Katılmadı	
<b>Vet. Hek. Mustafa SAYIN</b> ÜYE		S	erbest	X	Katıldı Katılmadı	What

Anadolu Üniversitesi Hayvan Deneyleri Etik Kurulu Sekreterliği, Yunus Emre Kampüsü, 26470 ESKİŞEHİR Tel+90 222 335 05 80-3798 Faks+90 222 335 36 16, E-Posta hadyekanadolu@gmail.com, Web http://www.anadolu.edu.tr



# T.C. ANADOLU ÜNİVERSİTESİ

## HAYVAN DENEYLERI YEREL ETIK KURULU KARAR FORMU

Toplantı No: 6	ARAŞTIRMANIN ADI	Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levetirasetam'ın antihiperaljezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan mekanizmaların supraspinal düzeyde incelenmesi.	
Dosya Kayıt No: 19-30	SORUMLU ARAŞTIRMACI ÜNVANI / ADI KURUMU	Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi	
BAŞVURU BİLGİLERİ	YARDIMCI ARAŞTIRMACILAR	Araş. Gör. Feyza ALYU TEKEŞ	
	Hayvan Türü ve Sayısı	Sprague- Dawley/(Erkek) 8	
DEĞERLENDİRİLEN BELGE	ARAŞTIRMA PROTOKOLÜ ve EKLERİ	Var	
KARAR BİLGİLERİ	Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi Öğretim Üyesi Prof. Dr. Yusuf ÖZTÜRK'ün 15.12.2017 tarih ve 2017-01 karar no ile onaylanan, 08.01.2019 tarih ve 2019-01 karar no ile değiştirilen; 19-30 dosya kayıt no'lu " Nöropatik ağrı modelinde levetirasetam'ın antihiperaljezik etkilerinin ve bu etkilere katılan mekanizmaların supraspinal düzeyde incelenmesi" başlıklı projeye ait değişiklik başvurusu; Deney Hayvanları Etik Kurulu Yönergesine uygun bulunarak onaylanmasına karar verilmiştir.		
	KARAR NO: 2019-30	KARAR TARİHİ: 18.06.2019	
ETİK KURUL ÜYELERİ			

L	THE ROROE OT LELENT		
ÜNVANI / ADI SOYADI ETİK KURUL GÖREVİ	BiriMi	TOPLANTIYA KATILMA	KARARA KATILMA İMZA
<b>Doç. Dr. Bülent ERĞUN</b> BAŞKAN	Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmasötik Toksikoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katıldı Katılmadı	) for
<b>Doç. Dr. Özgür Devrim CAN</b> ÜYE	Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmakoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katıldı Katılmadı	A2
Doç.Dr. Sinem ILGIN ÜYE	Eczacılık Fakültesi Farmasötik Toksikoloji Anabilim Dalı	Katıldı Katılmadı	Am
Doç. Dr. Harun BÖCÜK ÜYE	Fen Fakültesi Biyoloji Bölümü	Katıldı Katılmadı	Atto
<b>Doç. Dr. Gökhan KUŞ</b> ÜYE	Açıköğretim Fakültesi Sağlık Programları Bölümü	Katıldı Katılmadı	
<b>Doç. Dr. Gülşen AKALIN ÇİFTÇİ</b> ÜYE	Eczacılık Fakültesi Biyokimya Anabilim Dalı	Katıldı Katılmadı	3
Yrd. Doç. Dr.Vet. Hek. Mustafa ESER ÜYE	Deney Hayvanları Arş. Ve Uyg. Birimi	Katıldı Katılmadı	n.gen
<b>Dr. Kürşat KARTAL</b> ÜYE	Laboratuvar Hayvanları Bilimi Derneği Üyesi	Katıldı Katılmadı	fin "fertit.
Vet. Hek. Mustafa SAYIN ÜYE	Serbest	Katıldı Katılmadı	

Anadolu Üniversitesi Hayvan Deneyleri Etik Kurulu Sekreterliği, Yunus Emre Kampüsü, 26470 ESKİŞEHİR

Tel+90 222 335 05 80-3798 Faks+90 222 335 36 16, E-Posta hadyekanadolu@gmail.com, Web http://www.anadolu.edu.tr

## **APPENDICE II**



Iome e Cognome e ruolo del Responsabile del Progetto Roberto Ciccocioppo, Professore

Abbe

Struttura di appartenenza Scuola del Farmaco e dei Prodotti della Salute, Università di Camerino,

Indirizzo della struttura\_Via Madonna delle Carceri 9, 62032 Camerino (MC)

Spett.<sup>le</sup>

ORGANISMO PREPOSTO AL BENESSERE DEGLI ANIMALI Università degli Studi di Camerino

ggetto: Richiesta di Parere sul progetto di ricerca dal titolo:

Ruolo del recettore PPARy nel dolore neuropatico: individuazione di nuove strategie farmacologiche.

edatto secondo l'Allegato VI del DLgs 26/2014

# Distinti saluti





Direzione Generale della Sanità Animale e dei Farmaci Veterinari Ufficio 6



211360316

Università degli Studi di Camerino pec: protocollo@pec.unicam.it c.a. Prof. Francesco AMENTA e-mail: francesco.amenta@unicam.it

e, per conoscenza

ASUR Camerino Servizio Veterinario areavasta3.asur@emarche.it

OGGETTO: D.lgs. 26/2014 in materia di protezione degli animali utilizzati a fini scientifici. Trasmissione autorizzazione ai sensi dell'art. 31. Autorizzazione nº 1209/2016-PR (Risp. a prot. 1D580.5 del 16/11/2016)

a versioner det propetto di Frence acette thereoff

Si trasmette l'autorizzazione nº 1209/2016-PR rilasciata in data 29/12/2016, ai sensi dell'art. 31 del D.lgs. 26/2014.



## **APPENDICE III**





DENEY HAYVANLARI KULLANIM SERTIFIKASI HAYVAN DENEYLERI YEREL ETIK KURULU ESKISEHIR OSMANGAZI ÜNIVERSITESI

Beige No: 19-14

Sayn Feyza ALTU

24 Mart – 04 Nisan 2014 tarihleri arasında düzenlenen

"Deney Hayvanları Kullanımı İle İlgili B sınıfı Eğitim Programı" 80 saatlik teorik ve uygulamalarına katılarak tamamlamış ve yapılan sertifika sınavını başarıyla geçmiştir.

Hayvan Deneyleri Yerel Prof. Dr. Kevser EROL Etik Kurulu Başkanı

Eskişehir Osmangazi Üniversitesi Prof. Dr. Hasan GÖNEN Rektörü

muddall

### CURRICULUM VITAE

Name-Surname	: Feyza ALYU TEKES
Birthplace and Date	: Yıldırım/01.01.1990
e-Posta	: feyzaalyu@anadolu.edu.tr
Education:	
Bachelor's Degree	: Yeditepe University Faculty of Pharmacy (2013)
High School	: Bursa Anatolian High School (2007)
Foreign Languages	: English

Professional Experience:Institution: Anadolu UniversityUnit: Faculty of PharmacyTitle: Research Assistant (2014-....)

#### **Publications**

### **Articles Published in International Refereed Journals**

Alyu, F., Dikmen, M. (2017). Inflammatory aspects of epileptogenesis: contribution of molecular inflammatory mechanisms. *Acta neuropsychiatrica*, 29 (1), 1-16.

Can, O.D., Alyu, F., Turan, N. (2016). Antinociceptive activities of some 4, 5-dihydro-1H-pyrazole derivatives: Involvement of central and peripheral pathways. *Letters in Drug Design & Discovery*, 13 (5), 411-417.

Can, O.D., Turan, N., Alyu, F. (2016). 1, 3, 5-triaril-4, 5-dihidro-1h-pirazol türevi bazı bileşiklerin benzodiazepin reseptörleri aracılıklı anksiyolitik-benzeri etkileri. *Cukurova Medical Journal*, 41 (2), 304-315.

Turkmen, N.B., TEKES, F.A., Arslan, R. (2018). TRPV-1 channels contributes to antihyperalgesic effects of carbamazepine and oxcarbazepine. *Klinik Psikofarmakoloji Bulteni*, 28, 75-76.

# Papers Presented at International Scientific Meetings and Published in Proceedings

F. ALYU TEKES, Y. OLGAR, B. TURAN & Y. OZTURK, Cardiovascular Safety Evaluation of Sibutramine in a Metabolic Syndrome Model via Patch Clamp Technique, Poster Presentation, 2<sup>nd</sup> Gazi Pharma Symposium, 11 October 2017, 13 October 2017, 82.

N. BEKTAS TURKMEN, F. ALYU TEKES & R. ARSLAN, The Involvement of TRPV-1 Channels in Antihyperalgesic Effects of Gabapentinoids, Poster Presentation, 2<sup>nd</sup> International Gazi Pharma Symposium, 11 October 2017, 13 October 2017, 79.

F. ALYU TEKES & Y. OZTURK, Neuroanatomical Basis of Neurotensinergic Pathways in Pain: Contribution of Periaqueductal Gray Matter, Poster Presentation, WFNS XVI. World Congress of Neurosurgery, 20 August 2017, 25 August 2017, 27, Supplement, 624.

F. ALYU TEKES, Y. OLGAR, B. TURAN & Y. OZTURK, Sibutramin'in Kardiyomiyositlerdeki Potasyum Akımlarına Etkisi-Effect of Sibutramine on Potassium Currents in Cardiomyocytes, Poster Presentation, 1. Anadolu Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi Sempozyumu (ANES), 01 June 2017, 02 June 2017.

F. ALYU TEKES, H. T. KIYAN & Y. OZTURK, Antiinflammatory Effect of Levetiracetam in the HET-CAM Assay - Levetirasetam'ın Antiinflamatuvar Etkisinin HET\_CAM Metoduyla Araştırılması, Poster Presentation, 15. Ulusal Sinirbilim Kongresi – 15<sup>th</sup> Turkish Neuroscience Congress, 07 May 2017, 10 May 2017, 11, 1, 80.

N. O. CAN, Y. OZKAY, S. LEVENT, N. TURAN YUCEL, F. ALYU TEKES & Y. OZTURK, Identification of a Novel Metabolite Originating from AM-630, a Potent and Selective Inverse Agonist for the Cannabinoid Receptor CB2, Poster Presentation, 9<sup>th</sup> International Congress on Psychopharmacology & 5th International Symposium on Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology, 26 April 2017, 30 April 2017, 2475-0581, 27, S1, 64.

U. ALTAY, F. ALYU TEKES & Y. OZTURK, Ağrı Kontrolünde Periakuaduktal Gri Cevherdeki Opioiderjik Sistemin Rolü: Elektrofizyolojik Analizler- The Role of Opioidergic System in Periacaductal Gray in Pain Control: Electrophysiological Analysis, Poster Presentation, IVEK 3<sup>rd</sup> International Convention of Pharmaceuticals and Pharmacies, 26 April 2017, 29 April 2017.

F. ALYU TEKES, U. DEMIR OZKAY, O. D. CAN & Y. OZTURK, Dopaminergic Receptor Subtypes Mediated Antidepressant-like Activity of Quercetin, Oral Presentation, 7<sup>th</sup> European Congress of Pharmacology (EPHAR 2016), 26 June 2016, 137.

O. D. CAN, F. ALYU TEKES, N. TURAN YUCEL & Y. OZTURK, Anxiolytic-like Effects of Some 4,5-dihydro-1h-pyrazole Derivatives, Oral Presentation, International Multidisciplinary Symposium on Drug Research and Development 2015, 15 October 2015, 17 October 2015.

F. ALYU TEKES, U. DEMIR OZKAY, O. D. CAN & Y. OZTURK, Antidepresanbenzeri Etkinlik Açısından Kersetin: Rol Oynayan Monominerjik Reseptör Tipleri-Antidepressant-like Activity of Quercetin: Role of Monominergic Receptor Types, Poster Presentation, Türk Farmakoloji Derneği 23. Ulusal Farmakoloji Kongresi, 07 September 2015, 10 September 2015, 329. F. ALYU TEKES, O. D. CAN, U. DEMIR OZKAY & Y. OZTURK, Kersetin'in Antidepresan Benzeri Etkisine Alfa-1 Adrenoreseptörlerin Katılımına Dair Kanıt-Evidence for the Involvement of Alpha-1-adrenoceptors in the Antidepressant-like Effect of Quercetin, Poster Presentation, 13. Ulusal Sinirbilim Kongresi-13<sup>th</sup> Turkish Neuroscience Congress, 30 April 2015, 6, 1, 167.

F. ALYU TEKES, U. DEMIR OZKAY & Y. OZTURK, Antidepressant-like Effects of Quercetin in Mice: Evidence for the Involvement of Monoaminergic Mechanisms, Poster Presentaton, 7<sup>th</sup> International Congress on Psychopharmacology & 3<sup>rd</sup> International Symposium on Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology (7<sup>th</sup> ICP - 3<sup>rd</sup> ISCAP), 15 April 2015, 25, Suppl 1, 114.

F. ALYU TEKES, U. I. UCEL, O. D. CAN & U. DEMIR OZKAY, The Effect of Mianserin Treatment on Morris Water Maze Performance of Streptozotocin Induced Diabetic Rats, Poster Presentation, Cognitive Neuroscience Society 22<sup>nd</sup> Annual Meeting, 28 March 2015, 138.

N. TURAN YUCEL, F. ALYU TEKES, U. I. UCEL, T. H. AYDIN, U. DEMIR OZKAY & Y. OZTURK, Centrally and Peripherally Mediated Antinociceptive Activities of Some 1-3-5 Triaryl 4 5 Dihydro 1h Pyrazole Derivatives, Poster Presentation, 4<sup>th</sup> International Meeting on Pharmacy & Pharmaceutical Sciences, 18 September 2014, 21 September 2014.

F. ALYU TEKES, T. H. AYDIN, O. D. CAN, Y. OZTURK & G. TURAN, Antidepressant-like Activity of Some Aroyl Propionic Acid-hydrazone Derivatives, Poster Presentation, Fourth International Meeting on Pharmacy & Pharmaceutical Sciences, 18 September 2014, 179.

#### Projects

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Mechanistic and preventive investigations on alcoholic neuropathy, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Investigation of the effects of some *Salvia* species and phytochemical composition on dorsal root ganglion neurons on capsaicin-induced responses, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Evaluation of The Anxiolytic Effects of Orientin, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Investigating mechanism of action of some new generation antiepileptic drugs used in clinical practice in Turkey and synthetic donepezil derivatives in neuropathic pain via electrophsiological and confocal methods, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Investigating the Antihyperalgesic Effects of Levetiracetam and its Involved Mechanisms at Supraspinal Level in a Model of Neuropathic Pain, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Mechanistic and preventive investigations on alcoholic neuropathy. ANADOLU UNIVERSITY (Still continues).

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Effects of fusidic acid on cognitive parameters in streptozocin-induced Alzheimer's model, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2018-2019.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Investigation of the Analgesic Mechanism of Orientin, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2018-2019.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Effects of Various Phenolic Substances on Cyclooxygenase and Lipoxygenase Enzymes, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2018-2019.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Participation of cannabinoidergic system on antihyperalgesic effects of antiepileptic drugs, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2018-2019.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Synthesis of New Thiazole Derivatives and Investigation of their Inhibitor Activity of Monoamine Oxidase Enzyme, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2015-2018. (THE SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNOLOGICAL RESEARCH COUNCIL OF TURKEY, TÜBİTAK) 3001 - BAŞLANGIÇ AR-GE, BURSİYER, Perampanelin Farelerdeki Anksiyolitik Etkisi Ve Etkinliğe Aracılık Eden Olası Mekanizmalar - Anxiolytic Effects of Perampanel in Mice and Possible Mechanisms Involved, 01 June 2017 – 01 October 2018.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Contribution of TRP Channels to *in vivo* Antihyperalgesic Effects of Antiepileptic Drugs, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2016 - 2017.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Investigating the Effects of Mianserin and Agomelatin on Altered Cognitive Parameters and Hippocampal Morphology of Experimentally Induced Diabetic Rats, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2014-2017.

(Scientific Research Projects, BAP) Researcher, Some Pharmacological Effects Investigation of Anabolisants Tibolone and Zearalone and Narcotics AM 630, CP 47 497 and JWH 015, Enforcing Institution: ANADOLU UNIVERSITY, 2014-2017.

### Scholarships

European Molecular Biology Organisation (EMBO) Short-Term Fellowship, No: 7952, 2018-2019.

Undergraduate full scholarship (merit scholarship), Yeditepe University, Faculty of Pharmacy, 2008-2013.